University of Alberta

Understanding Synchronous Online and Face-to-face Communication with EFL Learners



by

Kyung Sook Kim

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Secondary Education

Edmonton, Alberta Fall 2008



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-46346-8 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-46346-8

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis. Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



This dissertation is dedicated with love to my mother.

Abstract

This study investigated how L2 discourses were differed in computermediated communication (CMC) and face-to-face (FTF) communication. Incorporating insights from social-interactionist and discourse-analytic perspectives, this study investigated the conversations of Korean English teachers engaging in two activities: an information gap task and role playing, both common second language classroom activities. In particular, this research focused on the conversations of triad groups whose pedagogical advantages in CMC have not been investigated until now, even though small group work has often been employed in FTF.

This study revealed that L2 discourse patterns constantly changed on their own in every activity, regardless of communication modes, activity types, or the amount of negotiation. This indicates that L2 practices were not singularly conditioned by the influences of a particular factor, and were rather constantly shaped by multiple factors and their relationships to each other. The qualitative analysis of the data also demonstrated that the different activities in distinct learning contexts provided diverse opportunities for negotiating meaning as well as for divergent qualities of discourse to the participants. The different activities in the two different learning contexts led L2 participants not only to use a varied quality of L2 discourses, but also to engage in a dissimilar quality of negotiations in FTF and CMC.

The examination on those factors provided some useful insights on how the CMC triad group conversations should be employed for effective L2 learning. This study concluded that in order to broaden the rich learning opportunities of CMC small group activities, it would be critical to consider the constraints of CMC and to give more careful attention to the questions concerning how CMC influences the learners' language, behavior, and their relationship, as well as developing CMC group work practices that focus on learners as agents who have varying interests and motivational responses.

Acknowledgements

I am indebted to many people for their support of this research. First and foremost, I would like to thank Dr. George Buck for his continuous support and encouragement over the years. In particular, I am grateful to him for the unwavering faith and trust he placed in me while I faced difficulties and personal problems that may otherwise have prevented me from carrying out this study

I am also grateful to the members of my committee, Dr. William Dunn, Dr. Maryanne Doherty, Dr. Paula Brook, and Dr. Thomas Dust for their interest, encouragement, and feedback over the years. I thank Dr. William Dunn for sharing his expertise on this topic and providing his professional skills and insights. I also would like to express my deep appreciation to Dr. Maryanne Doherty for her steadfast support and love, enabling me to have the courage I required to complete this study. I also appreciate Dr. Paula Brook for the encouragement and support she provided to me in this endeavor. She was the person who prompted the first insights that led me to be interested in the topic of this study, and this research would not have been possible without the valuable experience of her professional teaching. I also thank Dr. Dust for the interest that he expressed in this study, as well as his thoughtful and careful comments concerning this dissertation. This research would not have been possible without the cooperation and the participation of the Kangwon Teacher Education Project (KTEP) staff and the Korean English teachers who contributed their time to this study. I am especially grateful to Leslie Crawford, the director of the project, and Bev Walker, the coordinator of the project, who spared no effort in helping me persevere in the conduction of this study.

Lastly, I would like to thank my mother who provided me with many ideas and much inspiration, which helped give a concrete shape to this study. She was an exemplary advisor, providing me with the valuable wisdom and the mentoring I needed to complete this study. I also feel proud of my two lovely daughters who encouraged me with their good spirit and love over the years.

Table of Contents

Chapter I. I	ntroduction	1	
1.1	Background to the Questions	1	
1.2	1.2 Theoretical Background		
1.3	1.3 Central Research Questions		
1.4	Importance of the Study		
1.5	Definition of Terms		
1.6	Limitations	21	
Chapter II.	Literature Review	26	
2.1	Second Language Acquisition (SLA)	26	
	2.1.1 Universal Grammar	29	
	2.1.2 The Discourse Hypothesis	32	
	2.1.3 The Social Interaction Hypothesis	34	
	2.1.4 Interactionist Perspectives in SLA	39	
	2.1.5 Sociocultural Perspective in SLA	42	
	2.1.6 Task-based Interaction	44	
2.2	Computer-mediated Communication (CMC)	51	
	2.2.1 CMC for Teaching Composition	55	
	2.2.2 Synchronous CMC for Foreign/Second Language		
	Learning	56	
	2.2.3 Negotiation of Meaning in CMC	60	
	2.2.4 The Controversial Issues of 'Negotiation of		
	Meaning in CALL Research	68	
	2.2.5 A Possible Direction of CALL Interaction Research	78	
Chapter III.	Research Design	85	
3.1	Study Population	86	
3.2	Setting Procedures, and Materials	89	
3.3	Data Collection	94	
	3.3.1 Video/Audio Tape that Recorded the Conversation	95	
	3.3.2 Transcripts of the MSN Chatting Log	96	
	3.3.3 Survey	97	
	3.3.4 Writing Worksheet	100	
3.4	Reliability and Validity	100	

	Chapter IV.	Data Analysis Methods	105
	4.1	Sinclair and Coulthard's IRF Model	108
4.2		Conversation Analysis	112
	4.3	Rationale for Developing an Analytical Framework	118
	4.4	The Intersubjective Model	121
		4.4.1 Initiator	132
		4.4.2 Continuer	134
		4.4.3 Informer	138
		4.4.4 Follow-up	144
	4.5	Data Analysis	145
	Chapter V. Findings of Different L2 Discourses in FTF and CMC		153
	5.1	The Amount of Repair Negotiation in FTF and CMC	154
		5.1.1 The Percentage of General Continuers	160
	5.2	The Quality of L2 Discourses in FTF and CMC	162
	5.3	L2 Discourse Patterns in FTF and CMC	173
	Chapter VI	Qualitative Findings of the Factors Affecting L2 Discourses	178
	6.1	The Factors of Communication Modes Affecting L2 Discourse	
		in FTF and CMC	179
		6.1.1 Turn Taking System	180
		6.1.2 Non-Verbal cues	184
		6.1.3 Different Language Skills Required in FTF and CMC	190
		6.1.4 Different Interactive Patterns of FTF and CMC	201
	6.2	Other Different Factors Leading L2 Discourses to Change	
		in FTF and CMC	204
		6.2.1 The Amount of Repair Negotiations	204
		6.2.2 Different Discourse Roles and Identities	211
		6.2.3 Participants' Strategies for Engaging in Interaction	218
	Chapter VII.	Conclusions and Implications	232
	7.1	Summary of Conclusions	232
		7.1.1 The Differences of L2 Discourses in FTF and CMC	234
		7.1.2 The Factors That Affected L2 Discourses to Change	239
	7.2	Implications of the Study	248
		7.2.1 Implications for Task-based Interaction	248
		7.2.2 Implications of Negotiation of Meaning	251
		7.2.3 Implications for Changing L2 Discourse Patterns	256

	7.2.4	Implications for Employing the CMC Triad Group	
		Conversations for L2 Learning	259
	7.2.5	Implications for Future Research	268
References			273
Appendix A.	The Sa	urvey Questionnaire	289

Appendix B.The Consent Form292

List of Figures

Figure 1	Proposed Model for Non-understandings	63
Figure 2	Types of pedagogical interaction	124
Figure 3	The Percentage of Negotiation Continuers in Each Activity	155
Figure 4	The Percentage of Each Negotiation Continuer in FTF	
	Information Gap Activity	157
Figure 5	The Percentage of Each Negotiation Continuer in FTF	
	Role Playing Activity	158
Figure 6	The Average Percentage of Each Continuer of All the Discourse	
	Units in Each Activity	158
Figure 7-a	Group 1's Discourse Pattern of FTF Information Gap Activity	176
Figure 7-b	Group 1's Discourse Pattern of CMC Information Gap Activity	176
Figure 7-c	Group 1's Discourse Pattern of FTF Role Playing Activity	176
Figure 7-d	Group 1's Discourse Pattern of CMC Role Playing Activity	176
Figure 8-a	Hanna's Picture	186
Figure 8-b	Sean's Picture	187
Figure 9	Group 3's Rate of PI and PR in Each Activity	195
Figure 10	Group 1's Initiation Rate in Each Activity	212
Figure 11	Group 1's Continuer Rate in Each Activity	213

List of Tables

Table 1	The Demographic Information about the Participants	88
Table 2	The Total Diagram of NI, PI, PR, and NR	143
Table 3	The Frequency of Each Unit of Group 1 Information Gap	
	Activity in FTF	149
Table 4	The Frequency of Each Unit of Group 1 FTF Information	
	Gap Activity in Percentages	150
Table 5	The Number of Each Continuer Type in Group 1 FTF	
	Information Gap Activity	150
Table 6	Group1's Continuers in FTF Information Gap Activity	
	in Percentages	151
Table 7	The Total Percentage of PI and PR of Each Group in Each	
	Activity	163
Table 8	The Average Amount of PI and PR in Each Activity	
	for Two Sets of Groups in Percentages	167
Table 9	The Average Rate of NR in Each Activity for Two Sets	
	of Groups in Percentages	169
Table 10	Group 1's Each Discourse Unit in FTF Information Gap	
	Activity in Percentages	175
Table 11	The Rates of Initiation of All the Groups in Each Activity	180
Table 12	Group 4's Sequence of Topics in the CMC Role Playing Activity	185
Table 13	Discourse Units of Each Participant of Group 3 in Each Activity	193
Table 14	Harold's Rate of Informers, PI and PR, and NR in Each Activity	196
Table 15	The Percentage of NR Out of All the Discourse Units in Each	
	Activity	208
Table 16	Group 5's Distribution of Discourse Units	225

Chapter I

Introduction

1.1 Background to the Questions

When I first moved to Canada from Korea and started my graduate studies, the frustration that I suffered from language difficulties was much more than I had expected. Sharing ideas through a discussion was a typical classroom activity in most of the graduate courses, but my English skills were not good enough to understand the students' utterances and to participate in their dynamic discussions. Most of the time in class, I sat in a seat in a corner of the room and kept silent throughout the term. Later, I discussed my problems with other foreign students and realized that I was not the only student who felt such isolation in the classroom.

I first experienced Computer-Mediated Communication (CMC) when I took a graduate course during the second year of my studies. The course was not an online course, but the professor adopted an online discussion as one of her main course activities and encouraged the students to use an asynchronous electronic bulletin board program for online discussion. The professor provided some reflective questions on the board and the students shared their ideas and knowledge regarding the questions through the online discussion.

At first, it was a challenge to all the students who were not familiar with using an online program. Although the concept of online learning was still very new to the instructor and students taking the course, we all eventually realized that this new online experience was bringing a very different dynamic to the class. From my experiences and through communicating with other students in the class, it seemed that I was the person who was the most impacted by the online activity. In this virtual space, I felt connected for the first time with other students. The online discussion fostered in me a feeling of belonging to a learning group that was often not possible in the traditional classroom. The online learning environment not only allowed me to have more control over what I learned and how I learned but also provided me with a more meaningful learning environment than a traditional classroom did, because it provided me with sufficient time to process what was being posted. This online experience motivated me to contemplate the uses of CMC for second language learning.

My first CMC experience as a SL (Second Language) instructor took place when I worked for the Kangwon Teacher Education Project (KTEP) that was offered by the Department of Secondary Education at the University of Alberta. The KTEP program was a teacher education program for Korean English teachers, and an English as a Second Language (ESL) program was one of its main curricular components. While I was working as an instructor for the KTEP program, I remembered my CMC experience from my graduate course and decided to try CMC as an ESL activity.

In this class, I networked the Korean teachers with some Northern Alberta Institute of Technology (NAIT; a technical institute) ESL students through a chatting program. The Korean English teachers and the NAIT ESL students were located in two different computer labs. Several activities for language learning were conducted through the online network. Surprisingly, after all the sessions were over, both the KTEP teachers and the NAIT ESL students told me that the activities they engaged in through the chatting program were very useful and exciting experiences for them. In addition, many teachers involved with the programs became very motivated to use computers in ESL activities. One teacher said, "I was a very brave English speaker while I was talking to others through the computer. I was not afraid of speaking English. I think that the learning effects would be very high, too." Another teacher said, "I think the computer can be a good tool to learn English. I felt a dynamic excitement which I have never felt while I was doing classroom activities."

As the teachers pointed out, I noticed that there were some different learning dynamics in CMC as opposed to traditional classroom instruction. First of all, textbased interactions through CMC seemed to lead the teachers to scroll back and rethink what had been discussed. Wells and Chang-Wells (1992) argued that making a record of text of thought available for reflection and a revisable written text serves as a cognitive amplifier and that it also allows the reader or writer to bootstrap his or her own thinking in a more powerful manner than is normally possible in speech. When I asked the teachers to summarize their stories after the CMC activities, most teachers looked back at their writings that were recorded on the computer. CMC provided the teachers with the chance to reflect on what had been discussed and to reformulate their own stories.

Another aspect of CMC that I noticed was the absence of non-verbal cues. Since there were no facial expressions and audio cues available in CMC, an individual's turn taking was often mixed up with others' and the participants had to work together to unravel the mixed-up discourse. This unraveling process seemed like chaos at first, but they eventually found their own way of organizing turn taking systems in the CMC context, and successfully accomplished the goal of the task. It

was interesting to see how they were able to exchange their meanings in CMC where visual and audio cues were absent.

Thirdly, the quality of interaction in CMC seemed somewhat different from the quality of interaction in face-to-face (FTF) exchanges. The participants seemed to exchange a different amount and a different quality of negotiation in FTF and CMC, and the quality of interaction in the two environments also seemed to change according to the types of activities that were conducted. Some activities seemed to entail rather simple negotiations that promoted only the exchange of simple responses indicating agreement or disagreement, and other activities seemed to motivate the participants to engage in more complex negotiation that stimulated the participants to use elaboration and clarification. Furthermore, even the quality of discourse seemed to change within the two different modalities. The participants seemed to employ simple discourses more often in some activities, while they seemed to use complex discourses more frequently in other activities.

As a result of these experiences, I felt that CMC interactions and FTF interactions may differ in many ways not only in terms of their physical settings but also with respect to the system of interactions due to some constraints, such as visual

and audio cues. Those differences seemed to each have unique advantages when used for second language learning, and seemed to provide the L2 learners with new learning experiences in somewhat different ways that has not yet been revealed.

My teaching experience with CMC provoked a lot of questions that needed to be investigated. Those questions were mainly related to issues regarding how specifically CMC interaction is different from FTF interaction. For example, the questions were whether the group discourses change in CMC and FTF; whether L2 learners use a different quality of discourse within the two communication modes; whether L2 learners engage in a similar amount or similar quality of negotiations in FTF and CMC; what factors make the L2 discourse change in the two environments; and whether CMC has any different advantages or disadvantages from FTF for second language learning. There were so many questions to be asked about CMC. I learned much through my experience, but my desire to know more about CMC experience pushed me to see the way ahead, because experience always brings another experience with new challenges and insights.

After exploring alternate ESL learning contexts in which I could conduct my research, I chose to use the KTEP program for my research site. Many of the ESL

programs in Edmonton were for immigrants. After talking to some program managers and ESL teachers, I discovered that those programs were not appropriate for my research purposes, because many of the immigrants were illiterate and did not have typing skills. Because the purpose of my research question was to compare the L2 discourses in FTF and CMC, I needed to find L2 learners who were able to converse through CMC.

I decided that the KTEP program was suitable to my research purposes for two reasons. I was accustomed to the program as an instructor for many years and all the participants of the program were Korean English teachers who not only had typing skills good enough to talk through a computer chatting program but also had enough English speaking fluency to perform information gap activities and role playing activities that were common SL classroom tasks. After a discussion, the program director and I chose two consecutive days to conduct my research, so that the variables due to the time lapse would not interfere with the results.

1.2 Theoretical Background

Rapid technological change and the expanding use of computers are

prompting change in the nature and scope of pedagogy in language learning and teaching. In particular, Computer-Mediated Communication (CMC) is considered one of the most useful technologies in providing second language learners with a rich opportunity to use the target language meaningfully and authentically. Kitade (2000) suggested that CMC could provide potential benefits for L2 learning, because it can provide meaningful and collaborative interaction, including contextualized communicative interaction. Ortegar (1997) also claimed that communicative investment and the meaningfulness and relevance achieved in Computer-Mediated Communication appeared to provide a context in which opportunities for language development were enhanced, since students were motivated to stretch their linguistic resources in order to meet the demands of real communication in a social context.

Along with technological innovations, there have been significant advances in theories of second language acquisition (SLA) in which a social and collaborative view of language learning is advocated in language learning and teaching practices, rather than adherence to a monolithic view that focuses only on cognitive and developmental theories of language learning (Lantolf, 2000, Lantolf & Apple, 1994; Duff, 1999). In other words, SLA researchers began to understand language learning not only as the process of cognition of an individual but also as a socially distributed phenomenon.

Thus, recent researchers and practitioners in SLA started to shift their focus from second language learning emphasizing linguistic accuracy or syntactic complexity to second language learning focusing on interaction to encourage the negotiation of meaning that plays an important role in bringing about comprehension (Pica, 1994). Long (1996) also explained that negotiations triggered by communication breakdown tend to increase input comprehensibility through language modification and restructuring, such as simplifications, elaboration, confirmation and comprehension checks, clarifications requests, or recasts. Toyoda and Harrison (2002) also argued oral interaction that requires negotiation of meaning is necessary for enhancing learners' interlanguage.

SLA research also suggests that some task activities stimulate negotiations of meaning and contribute to stretch interlanguage (Duff, 1986; Doughty & Pica, 1986; Long, 1989; Pica et al. 1993). Because the study of second language learning is shifting from the study of the language itself to a communicative approach, whereby learners use the target language through negotiation with others, tasks promoting communication have been stressed in SLA. For this reason, several studies have investigated the effects of several types of tasks on learners' performance in order to examine the negotiations among learners occurring during the tasks (Doughty and Pica, 1986; Duff, 1999; Pica et al., 1993; Shortreed, 1993).

In concert with the development of SLA theory stressing negotiation of meaning, many researchers in the area of Computer Assisted Language Learning (CALL) began to regard Computer-Mediated Communication (CMC) as a promising tool for promoting negotiation of meaning. In particular, synchronous computer mediated communication, which has features similar to face-to-face (FTF) communication in many aspects, is a new area that attracts interest from many researchers and practitioners in the area of second language learning. It is believed that this type of communication is optimal for devising online activities that facilitate and encourage negotiation of meaning, enabling second language learners to monitor and edit their language as they produce it (Kitade, 2000; Ortega, 1997; Pellettieri, 2000; Warshauer, 1998).

Quite a number of CALL researchers investigated L2 interaction and negotiation in online environments (e.g.: Kelm, 1992; Chun, 1994; Sullivan & Pratt,

1996; Warschauer, 1998; Blake, 2000; Kern, 1995; Kitade, 2000; Sotillo, 2000; Pellettieri, 2000; Lee, 2001; 2002; Smith, 2003; 2004; Vandergriff, 2006). The findings demonstrated that CMC has several major benefits as compared to FTF interaction, such as increased participation, equity among students, increased quantity of learner output, and increased quality of learner output. The research results also suggested that CMC and FTF promote similar amounts of negotiation.

However, many of the studies that compared the L2 discourses in FTF and CMC only relied on the quantitative results, such as the amount of turn taking, the length of the turn taking, or the number of words. Few studies reported the qualitative comparison of the L2 interactions within the two communication modes. For example, the notion of negotiation of meaning has been emphasized in second language learning over the last few decades; however, little research has been done to investigate what discourses L2 learners actually use while they engage in negotiation of meaning in FTF and synchronous CMC environments. In the same vein, few studies have documented how specifically the L2 discourses in synchronous CMC are qualitatively different from the ones conducted by means of FTF. As a result, very little is known about the quality of the L2 discourses produced in synchronous CMC as compared to

Recently, two studies investigated the quality of discourse occurring in CMC (Smith, 2003; Vandergriff, 2006). Smith (2003) examined communication strategy use among L2 learners in a CMC environment. He demonstrated that learners use a wide array of communication strategies during task-based CMC and that the CMC environment shapes this use. Vandergriff (2006) explored how learners use reception strategies to signal either lack of comprehension or current state of understanding in CMC or FTF. However, the data did not yield any correlation between individual learner characteristics, strategy use, and task medium. According to Vandergriff, the task and medium did not become independent variables because each participant completed each task in one medium only; consequently, the data concealed whether it was the task or the communication medium that had a differential effect on reception rates across data sets.

Motivated by the previous research findings, my research aims to explore the qualities of L2 discourse in CMC and FTF and to examine whether task types, communication mediums, or negotiations affect the quality of L2 discourse in FTF and CMC. In particular, my study focuses on L2 discourses engaging in two specific tasks known to contribute to the promotion of the negotiation of meaning: information gap activity and role playing activity. Information gap activity and role playing activity are common SL classroom tasks, but few have revealed how they are different with respect to the language produced when they are carried out within a CMC modality. In addition, this study also examined the discourses of triad groups. Until now, few researchers have examined triad groups of interaction, although the triad has been one of the common ways of grouping in second language learning classrooms.

Incorporating insights from the discourse-analytic perspective, this study employed primarily qualitative data but with some quantitative data for triangulation. For the qualitative analysis of L2 discourses in FTF and CMC, this study employed Conversation Analysis which provided insights into how the participants used the structure of conversation as means of comprehending what the other partners say and producing the corresponding responses (Markee, 2000). In other words, Conversational Analysis provided more explanation of the important details of how

and why an individual discourse changed in different activities or within different communication modes. It was also helpful in revealing what factors affected the change of L2 discourses in different activities or within different communication modes.

For the quantitative analysis, this study developed the Intersubjective framework to get the L2 discourse patterns in each activity, providing much useful information with respect to the individual as well as group discourse patterns produced in each activity. For example, the L2 discourse patterns that were obtained from the Intersubjective model provided information regarding participant use of a different discourse pattern whenever he or she engaged in different activities within different communication modalities. They also provided information with respect to participant use of a particular discourse pattern that was different from the others in a group, and how his or her discourse pattern was different from the others in a group in each activity.

The complementary use of the qualitative and quantitative methods for my research was helpful in obtaining good insight into the change of the discourse patterns of the L2 group interactions in each activity, as well as providing detailed information of how each L2 learner contributes to build a specific group discourse pattern that changes according to the activity types and communication modes.

This study analyzed the conversations of six groups of three people in two

activities in CMC and FTF: an information gap activity and a role playing activity. In an information gap activity, three sets of a theme picture were given to the participants, and those pictures had slightly differing details that must be shared with others in order to solve a problem. These types of activities have been known as effective in the L2 classroom as students are forced to negotiate meaning, since they must make what they are saying comprehensible to others in order to accomplish the task (Neu & Reeser, 1997). In the role playing activity, each person was assigned to a specific role to create a scenario. Unlike information gap activities, role playing activities did not ask students to make a predetermined solution, allowing them to think creatively and practice more creative language skills.

1.3 Central Research Questions:

1. Are L2 discourses different in FTF and synchronous CMC?

Do L2 learners engage in similar types of negotiations in FTF and synchronous CMC (qualitatively and quantitatively)?

Is the quality of L2 discourses different in FTF and synchronous CMC? Are L2 discourse patterns different in FTF and synchronous CMC?

- 2. If L2 discourses are different in FTF and CMC, how are they different?
- 3. What factors cause L2 discourse to change?

1.4 Importance of the Study

This study is important, in that it employed an emic approach to investigate how and to what extent L2 learner's discourses in CMC were different from those in FTF situations. Although there has been a growing body of research comparing the L2 discourses between CMC and FTF over the last ten years, most comparative studies have depended on an experimental, quantitatively oriented methodology, such as the number of words, the number of turns, the length of turns, or the amount of negotiations. However, using an emic approach, this study was able to examine the detailed pictures of how and why the L2 discourses changed according to the unfolding circumstances that constituted the group interaction within the two different communication modes.

This study is also important as it explains some aspects of the quality of L2 negotiations. Although there has been extensive investigation of the L2 negotiated interaction over the past two decades, very little has been known about the quality of

.

L2 negotiation in CMC due to the lack of theoretically motivated approaches. In order to investigate the quality of the L2 negotiation, this study developed a framework that could compare the qualities of the discourses that the L2 learners used while they engaged in negotiations. Furthermore, the use of an emic investigation of the L2 discourses was also able to provide deeper explanations of the quantitative data.

Another important aspect of this study is that it investigated triad group CMC interactions. Various configurations of small group work involving more than two people have often been considered an essential feature of communicative language teaching in FTF, because such groups increase language practice opportunities, improve the quality of student talk, help to individualize instruction, promote a positive affective climate, and motivate learners to learn (Ellis, 1994). However, most CALL studies have focused on dyad group interaction and the research findings on group interactions of three or more than three participants was rarely found. In order to expand the scope of small group activity in the CMC context, the investigation of the CMC triad group interaction has been imperative, and this study was important in providing more practical knowledge for the CMC triad group activity.

1.5 Definition of Terms

Face-to-Face interaction (FTF) refers to the direct interaction among the participants, such as the conventional interaction among the students or between students and teachers in the classroom.

Computer-Mediated Communication (CMC) refers to a variety of systems that enable people to communicate with other people by means of computers and networks. In this study especially, CMC refers to synchronous CMC.

Synchronous CMC means that communication is occurring online between two or more people at the same time but who are not necessarily located in the same place.

Negotiation of meaning was originally defined by Varonis and Gass (1985) as the modified interaction when communication breakdown occurs. However, in this study, the definition of negotiation of meaning was expanded to involve interactional adjustment among the interlocutors for collaborative progression as well as for communication breakdown. Negotiation of meaning is often characterized by interactional modifications such as comprehension checks, requests for clarification and confirmation, and other types of questions for clarification. **Repair negotiation** is a process of conversational adjustment among interlocutors when incomplete understanding has occurred. The participants attempt to remedy their incomplete understanding by engaging in interactional work to secure mutual understanding.

L2 discourse pattern is used in this study to refer to the overall shape of L2 discourse units of an activity that constitute the transaction of each topic, and each discourse unit represents the participant's discourse roles within a transaction, such as initiator, continuer, informer, and feedback.

Group dynamics in this study specifically refers to the variation of the group discourse pattern in an activity. When the shape of the group discourse pattern in an activity changed into a different shape in another activity for some reason, it indicates a change of the group dynamics. The change of group dynamics also indicates the change of the discourse role of each participant in the group.

Closed tasks are small group tasks that require learners to arrive at a single correct solution or a restricted set of solutions. Examples of closed tasks include information gap activities and picture puzzle activities. Long (1989) has suggested that

closed tasks produce a greater quantity and variety of negotiation than open-ended tasks.

Open-ended tasks are small group tasks that have no single predetermined solution, and examples of the open-ended tasks include storytelling, role playing, and free discussion.

Information gap activity is one of the closed tasks commonly used in SL classrooms. It involves the L2 participants engaging in the exchanges of information in situations where some information gap exists. In this study, three sets of a theme picture that had slightly different details were provided to the participants for the information gap activity. The participants needed to find the differences among the three sets of a theme picture by exchanging their information in their second language.

Role playing activity is an open ended task that is also normally carried out in FTF classrooms. In role-plays, a situation is presented to a small group of students who may prepare their parts. In this study, the participants were asked to use the situation of the theme pictures that were provided and to play the roles of the given characters in the picture.

Conversation analysis (commonly abbreviated as CA) is the study of talk in

interaction. Inspired by ethno methodology, it was developed in the late 1960s and early 1970s, principally by the sociologist Harvey Sacks and his close associates Emanuel Schegloff and Gail Jefferson. CA initially focused on casual social talk that routinely occurs between friends and acquaintances and described this organizational structure in terms of sequences, turn-taking, and repair practices (Goodwin, 1981; Jefferson, 1974, 1978; Schegloff, 1968, 1990, 1992). However, since the late 1970s, increasing attention was given to analyzing the structure of talk that was used in institutional contexts including classroom contexts (Drew & Heritage, 1992).

1.6 Limitations

One of the main limitations of this study was that the interpretations of the results were mostly based on the video taped conversations of the participants engaging in the activities. Because of the difficulty in accessing the participants in order to hear their interpretation after collecting the data, the interpretations of the participants who engaged in the conversations were not obtained. Therefore, the possibility of different interpretations from the participants was not examined in this study.

Nevertheless, the video-taped conversation was able to provide some important context in which to interpret a specific conversation among the participants. For example, participants' gestures or behaviors, such as nodding or smiling, provided some extra information to understand and interpret their verbal conversation. In addition, the survey data that was collected from the participants also provided some participants' perspectives regarding an interpretation that could be understood from their conversations.

The data for this study was collected from a group of Korean English teachers attending an ESL program for a month at the University of Alberta. Therefore, this study is limited to investigating only the factors that were derived from the discourses of the particular EFL teachers, possibly missing some important factors that may exist in the discourses of different groups of ESL learners who use English as their second language in their daily lives, as well as other EFL learners who do not learn English for the purpose of teaching English.

In addition, since the participants of this study had backgrounds as English teachers in Korea, they may have had unique motivations and values that were different from general ESL or other EFL learners. However, although this study did not

examine how the participants' possibly different motivations and values were embedded in the group discourses, it examined the extensive amount of conversational data of the six groups instead, so as to decrease the chances of being biased toward specific motivations or values and to obtain a better understanding on the general phenomenon of the L2 discourses. The emic approach that this study employed also provided a deeper understanding of how a specific intention or motivation of an individual discourse was related to the change of L2 discourses in each activity.

Another limitation of this study was that the quality of the L2 discourse used was analyzed by the complexity of the discourse content rather than by a systemic linguistic structure, such as lexical or morphosyntactic structures. In other words, this study categorized the quality of L2 discourse into two types of languages: formulaic discourses and productive discourses. Formulaic discourses involve simple language that do not require complex cognitive process to produce, such as "Yes," "No," "I have," "I don't have," or repetition of the previous speaker's utterance. On the other hand, productive discourses include the language that requires the participants' cognitive process to produce it.

For this reason, some bias may be inherent against some activities, which

tended to elicit simple content responses more frequently because of the nature of the task. Because the discourse quality was evaluated only in terms of the complexity of the discourse content, the quality of the participants' discourses involving many formulaic discourses did not necessarily mean that the participants used a lexically or syntactically lower level of language in some particular activities.

Nevertheless, this study chose to compare the complexity of the discourse content rather than the complexity of the systemic linguistic structure, due to the judgment that it would not be easily revealed whether or not the communication modes affected the linguistic structures of the participants' use of second language. The contextual influences on the linguistic structures may not be revealed, unless they are examined in a longitudinal study because of the difficulty in distinguishing which contextual variables (for example, a communication mode or an individual style of second language use) affected the change of the linguistic structure of L2 discourse. Actually, the previous research that compared the linguistic structure of L2 discourses in FTF and CMC often reported contradictory results due to the difficulty of distinguishing the influence of the contextual variables (Warschauer, 1996; Chun, 1994).
Because the purpose of this study was to investigate the relationship between the L2 discourses and the contextual factors over a limited time, the study focused on revealing what particular activities tended to encourage L2 learners to use simple content responses rather than longer and more complex ones.

Another limitation of this study was that the quantity of the analyzed group discussions differed according to each group, because each group spent a different length of time for its activity regardless of the guidelines concerning assigned time for each activity. Some groups finished their activity early since they felt that there was nothing more to discuss, while other groups used the full one hour allocation to finish each activity. In order to compare the amount of negotiation of each group in each activity, the amounts of negotiation in each activity (see Chapter 4 for more explanation) were changed into a ratio for comparison, and this may have hidden important factors that were relevant to the effect that time had on each activity.

Chapter II

Literature Review

The purpose of this chapter is to introduce Second Language Acquisition (SLA) and Computer-Mediated Communication (CMC), Computer Assisted Language Learning (CALL) in particular. Exploration of these two topics will contribute to the central research questions of this study that examine group discourses and interactions within the different communication modes from a second language perspective as well as an understanding regarding the way in which communication modes affect L2 discourses and interactions.

2.1 Second Language Acquisition (SLA)

SLA research has grown in a comparatively short period of time, from an initially modest and exclusive concern with pedagogical issues that were elicited by comparing linguistic systems or by identifying errors, into a theoretically motivated, arguably independent field in its own right (Gass, 1993). Although some researchers argue that SLA theory's true history needs to be re-conceptualized, it is generally agreed it originated within the last 30 to 40 years (Thomas, 1998). Gass, Fleck, Leder,

and Svetics (1998) argued, "It is only in the 50s, 60s, and 70s that they begin to see a flurry of intellectual activity that converges on a coherent body of scholarly work - a body of work that begins to ask the important how and why questions of second language learning to which accepted methods of analysis are applied" (p.412).

Given this information, what then is the study of second language acquisition? Unfortunately, the answers that SLA theorists provide are too diverse to provide a universal definition. For example, Gregg's (1996) notion of SLA has a narrow definition. He stated, "The domain of a L2 acquisition theory is not the behavior of speakers (linguistic performance), but rather the mental system (competence) underlying that behavior" (1996, p. 53). While Gregg's statements are limiting, some SLA theorists believe that L2 acquisition should incorporate everything that has to do with learning and teaching second or foreign languages (Thomas, 1998).

The reason for the confusion surrounding the definition of SLA is that SLA researchers have borrowed ideas from many different sources, such as linguistics, psychology, psycholinguistics, sociology, sociolinguistics, discourse analysis, conversational analysis, and education (Markee, 2000). Consequently, SLA studies are being understood as an interdisciplinary field that seeks to explain a broad range of factors regarding the acquisition of second languages. Gass and Selinker (2001) stated:

Given the closer relationship between second language acquisition and other areas of inquiry, there are numerous approaches from which to examine second language data, each one of which brings to the study of second language acquisition its own goals, its own data-collection methods, and its own analytic tools. Thus, second language acquisition is truly an interdisciplinary field (p.2).

SLA researchers often complain that there is a lack of integration in SLA research, because many different fields are subsumed under the name of second language acquisition. Flynn and O'Neil (1988) point out that there is no fully agreed upon set of questions and no critical agreement about the necessary database and methodologies in SLA research because of its interdisciplinary nature. Some SLA researchers believed that a multiplicity of perspectives is healthy, because they can look at the data from multiple perspectives. They believed that second language acquisition research has important contributions to make in understanding the nature of language (Gass & Ard, 1980; Rutherford, 1986; Broselow, 1988; Mairs, 1989). Others think that a multiplicity of perspectives can be dangerous, because each perspective brings with it different assumptions (Gregg, 1989). Felix (1986) argues that without the necessary degree of theoretical and conceptual explicitness, there will be little hope for second language acquisition research to construct an adequate theory (p.10). In this situation, Gass (1989) argues that it is crucial that there be an explicit description of how the various perspectives fit vis-à-vis the other perspectives. Various approaches can be complementary rather than simply being right or wrong. Since the range of SLA research is too broad to explain all the approaches, I am only going to discuss the six main SLA theories that have contributed to the development of communicative language teaching, which are particularly relevant to my research. My theme includes the following: universal grammar, discourse hypothesis, social interaction hypothesis, social interactionist theory, sociocultural theory, and task-based interaction. These topics are discussed respectively in the following sections.

2.1.1 Universal Grammar

A highly influential nativist viewpoint in SLA grew out of Chomsky's (1975, 1997) work, starting with the publication of his book in 1957, *Syntactic Structures* and his critique of B. F. Skinner. Chomsky rejected the behaviorist perspective and instead

adopted a mentalist viewpoint that was closely related to the basic principles of cognitive psychology (Chastain 1976). Nativist theorists, including Eric Lennenberg (1967) and David McNeil (1966), believed that language was a species-specific, genetically determined capacity and that language learning was therefore governed by biological mechanisms (Hadley, 1993).

Universal Grammar (UG) was one of the main nativist approaches, and it was motivated by the need to explain the uniformly successful and speedy acquisition of language by children in spite of insufficient input. The theorists in UG believed that principles formed part of the mental representation of language and that properties of the human mind made language universals the way they are (Chomsky 1965). Chomsky (1997) defined UG as the theory of languages and the expressions they generate (p.167). To Chomsky, language was seen as an autonomous system of abstract knowledge about the rules of grammar that govern all possible languages. These rules consist of so-called universal principles and variable parameters that constrain core grammar. While the abstract principles that characterize core grammars of all natural languages are invariable, the parameters vary across languages. From a first language acquisition perspective, Chomsky's (1997) claims were very powerful because they provided a possible explanation for the relative ease and speed with which L1 acquisition occurs in all normal children. More specifically, Chomsky (1997) argued that all normal human beings are pre-wired at birth with an abstract knowledge of what language is, and that the bulk of the work of language acquisition is automatically done for the child by a so-called language acquisition device (LAD). An important function of the LAD is to specify the child's innate knowledge of the universal constraints on the possible grammar for his or her native language.

However, from this perspective, linguistic experiences are comparatively unimportant. All that is needed are a few samples of the first language, which then act as a catalyst for subsequent internal processing by the LAD. Since UG specifies the limits of a possible language, the task for learning is greatly reduced if one is equipped with an innate mechanism that constrains possible grammar formation.

2.1.2 The Discourse Hypothesis

The discourse hypothesis initially emerges when Hatch (1978) made an attempt to link the learning of forms and functions and to describe the strategies that second language learners use to differentiate between various functions of the same linguistic form. Hatch claimed that form couldn't be studied apart from function. She stated that it is meaningless to talk about the acquisition of any morpheme until the child also acquires the function of that morpheme.

Hatch (1978) postulated that the order of acquisition is really a reflection of conversation growth. Therefore, looking at a child's language learning as an automatic process is not a plausible argument. The premise is that language learning evolves out of learning how to carry on conversation. The child learns some basic set of syntactic structures, moves from a one-word phase to a two-word phase, moves to more complex structures, and eventually the child is able to put these structures together and carries on conversations with others. Under this assumption, Hatch (1978) believed that second language learners would go through a process similar to that of the child. In other words, second language learners would learn how to engage in conversation and how to interact verbally. From these experiences, an interaction syntactic structure

would be developed. Indeed, her concern was not about how second language structure learning leads to the learner's communicative use of second language, but about examining how the learning of second language evolves out of communicative use (Cited in Pica, 1994).

Furthermore, Hatch (1978) suggested that input is an extremely important factor in determining the sequence in which various syntactic forms and functions are acquired. In order to understand the importance of input, the researcher must transcribe and examine not simply the child's production of speech but also the speech of those with whom he or she talks. However, the research of 1970s in second language acquisition mostly focuses on the investigation of form of syntactic structures used by the learner. Because of Hatch's (1978) earlier research, she argued that a new methodology was necessary for a new insight into how second language learners learn a new language. She suggested that one possibility for a new methodology was discourse analysis and, in particular, conversational analysis. She noted that a researcher needs to look at input and frequency; the important process is to look at the corpus as a whole and examine the interactions that take place within conversations to

33

see how interactions themselves determine the frequency of forms and show how language functions evolve.

2.1.3 The Social Interaction Hypothesis

Hatch's ideas on the role of input in SLA initially influenced the subsequent work of Krashen, Long, and other researchers (Marchee, 2000). Krashen (1980) suggested that more language is acquired through exposure to comprehensible input, and she defined comprehensible input as the bit of language that is heard or read and that is a little beyond a learner's current level of grammatical knowledge. She continued, noting that the language a learner previously knows essentially serves no purposes in acquisition of new language. Similarly, language that is beyond a learner's current knowledge is not useful. A learner does not have the ability to do anything with such knowledge. Essentially, the information becomes meaningless. Based on this assumption, Krashen (1985) defined a learner's current state of knowledge as i and the next stage as i + 1. Thus the input a learner is exposed to must be at the i + 1 level in order to be acquired. A learner moves from i, one's current level, to i +1, the next level along the natural order, by understanding input containing i + 1 (Krashen, 1985).

According to this hypothesis, language learners attempt to know meaning first, and consequently acquire structure as well. Krashen maintained that i + 1 is made comprehensible through the use of context, knowledge of the world, and other extralinguistic cues. For this reason, he claimed that speaking fluency cannot be taught directly, but rather it emerges naturally over time. Early speech is not grammatically accurate, but accuracy will develop over time as the acquirer hears and understands more input.

However, Krashen's (1980) input theory was soon challenged. Long (1983, 1996) argued that although exposure to comprehensible input is certainly necessary, it is not by itself sufficient to ensure acquisition. Simply hearing and understanding the new items does not necessarily help learners to use the language. Long argued that learners should not simply be passive recipients of i + 1 but must actively receive the raw linguistic data they need from native speakers by engaging their interlocutors in social interaction, if they wish to acquire new language.

Extending this hypothesis, Swain (1985) also proposed a new hypothesis in opposition to Krashen's input theory, in which students are encouraged to produce comprehensible output. She questioned whether comprehensible input is the only

35

causal variable in second language acquisition in Krashen's theory, and concluded that input is not enough to promote grammatical development in a second language. She argued that one-to-one conversational exchanges certainly provided an excellent opportunity for acquisition to occur, but that the most effective exchanges are those in which there has been a communication breakdown; that is, in a situation where the learner received some negative input, subsequently pushing one to use alternate means to relay a message. Swain noted that one can succeed in communicating a message using deviant grammatical forms and sociolinguistically inappropriate language. However, she held that the notion of being pushed toward the delivery of a message that is not only conveyed but one that is conveyed precisely, coherently, and appropriately, so as to be incorporated in order to understand the process of second language acquisition. She saw this idea of being pushed in one's output as parallel to Krashen's i + 1 description of comprehensible input, and thus called her idea the comprehensible output hypothesis.

In support of Long's and Swain's arguments, many researchers agree that learners must actively participate in receiving the new input they need and also in producing the language (Ellis, 1993, 1994; Gass & Selinker, 2001; Larsen-Freeman,

36

1991; Pica, 1991, 1994; Tarone, 1988). In order to participate actively in acquiring the new input, learners must be able to negotiate the new input, and that kind of negotiation is possible in small group work. Over the years, a fruitful line of research has evolved, much of it focused on a specific type of interaction, which has come to be known as negotiation (Pica, 1994). The term "negotiation" has been used to characterize the modification and restructuring of interaction that occurs when learners and their interlocutors anticipate, perceive, or experience difficulties in the comprehensibility of the message. As they negotiate, they work linguistically to achieve the needed comprehensibility. This could result from repeating a message verbatim, adjusting its syntax, changing its words, or modifying its form and meaning in a host of other ways.

A good deal of research has been conducted on the negotiation work in nonnative speakers/non-native speakers' or native speakers/non-native speakers' conversations. The main concern of that research was to know whether two or more non-native speakers work together during group work to perform the same kind of negotiation to arrive at meaning as they would in a whole-classroom setting. Pica and Doughty's (1985) research showed that students engage in more negotiation for meaning in small groups than they do in a whole-class setting. They defined negotiation as the percentage of conversational adjustments, which include various interactional features such as clarification requests, confirmation checks, comprehension checks, self-and other-repetitions, and reformulating.

Another finding that is related to the proposed research is the amount and variety of the interlanguage talk between second language learners and non-native speakers or native speakers in small group work. Interlanguage is an intermediate system located somewhere between the learner's native language and the target language (Selinker, 1972). Pica and Doughty (1985) claimed that the amount and variety of learners' talk are found to be significantly greater in the small groups than in the teacher-led discussions.

In addition, other researchers had established that non-native speaker/nonnative speaker dyads engage in as much or more negotiation work than native speaker/non-native speaker dyads, and that learners negotiate more with other learners who are at a different level of second language proficiency (Long & Porter, 1985; Porter 1983, Varonis and Gass 1983). Varonis and Gass (1983) compared interlanguage talk in 11 non-native conversational dyads with conversation in 4 NS/NNS dyads and 5 NS/NS dyads. The main finding was that there was a greater frequency of negotiation sequences in non-native dyads than in dyads involving NSS. The most negotiation occurred when the NNS were of different language backgrounds and different proficiency levels; the next highest frequency was in dyads sharing a language or proficiency level; and the lowest frequency was in dyads with the same language background and proficiency level. On the basis of these findings, Varonis and Gass (1983) argued for the value of non-native conversations as a nonthreatening context within which learners can practice language skills and negotiate input that becomes comprehensible.

2.1.4 Interactionist Perspectives in SLA

The diversity of theoretical frameworks and approaches in SLA has always brought intra-field debates and tensions, and one of the major controversies was whether or not acquisition can best be characterized by means of innateness. One view holds that learning results from internal mental activity rather than from something imposed from outside the learner (Ellis, 1990). This cognitive approach is often called constructivist or Piagetian, where emphasis is placed on the computational processes occurring in the brain. The other view maintains that language acquisition is a form of social interaction, and it is called social-constructivist or constructionist approach. These two conflicting positions in SLA have led to a debate between cognitive and situative perspectives on learning research and have also resulted in the development of different research traditions as a result of the different questions being asked (Greeno, 1997).

In this conflicting research tradition, a new trend of SLA research reemphasizing the role of social interaction in L2 acquisition began to emerge, and this perspective was called the socio-interactionist approach. However, the sociointeractionist researchers' interpretations of the role of social interaction in L2 acquisition were very diverse, ranging from strong interactionists to weak interactionists. The weak interactionists stressed that the role of both learner variables and environmental variables are important in language development (e.g. Long, 1990). It was believed that learner variables are universal because all learners possess common cognitive abilities and constraints, while environment variables vary systematically because of the different functions, for example, of age, aptitude, and attention, or of the kind of input encountered. However, even with their recognition of social variables, their framework still assumed that social interaction played an assistant role rather than a main one, providing momentary frames within which learning processes are supposed to take place (Mondada & Doehler, 2004).

On the other hand, the strong interactionists (Hall, 1993; Lantolf, 2000; Lantolf & Appel, 1994; Lantolf & Pavlenko, 1995; Mondada & Doehler, 2004) believed that interaction represents an important part of learners' everyday lives. Since interaction is the most basic place where experience occurs, it is the most basic organized activity where learning can take place. Mondada and Doehler (2004) argued:

> Social interaction provides not just an interactional frame within which developmental processes can take place; as a social practice, it involves the learner as a co-constructor of joint activities, where linguistic and other competencies are put to work within a constant process of adjustment vis-àvis other social agents in the emerging context. This position was typically adopted by sociocultural perspectives to L2 acquisition (p. 502).

2.1.5 Sociocultural Perspectives in SLA

After the mid 1990s, several researchers who had looked for a more defined psycholinguistic understanding of how L2 learners acquire a new language were motivated by socio-cultural theory because it offered a framework through which cognition can be investigated systematically without isolating it from social context or human agency (Brooks & Donato, 1994; Coulghl & Duff, 1994; Lantolf, 2000; Thorne, 1999). Even though socio-cultural theory, with Bakhtin's (1981) dialogical view of language and various ecological theories, appeared to be at the opposite end of the spectrum from the cognitive perspectives, it did not deny the central role of cognitive processes (Neisser 1992).

The most fundamental concept of socio-cultural theory is that the human mind is mediated by tools and labor activity. These tools (artifacts) are created, inherited, and modified by humans over time, and they allow us to change the world and the circumstances within which we live. Symbolic tools or signs, such as numbers and all languages, are used to mediate and control our relationships with others and with ourselves, and in doing so change the nature of these relationships as well. With the

42

integration of symbolic tools, the properties of the naturally and biologically specified human brain are organized into a higher or culturally shaped mind.

Vygotsky (1978) claimed that human behavior results from the integration of socially and culturally constructed forms of mediation. Since thinking is the function of the cerebral organ, the explanation of the process is not to be found in the internal structure of the organ, but in the interaction between thinking bodies (humans) and between thinking bodies and objects (humans and socio-culturally constructed artifacts such as language) (also see Lantolf, 2000).

Therefore, from a socio-cultural perspective, thinking and speaking were considered to be tightly interrelated in a dialectic unity in which an individual's publicly derived speech completes his or her or other's privately initiated thought, creating a shared social reality among the participants. Thus, according to Lantolf (2000), "thought cannot be explained without taking account of how it is made manifest through linguistic means, and linguistic activities, in turn, cannot be understood fully without seeing them as manifestations of thought" (p.7). Brooks and Donato (1994) would argue that speaking is:

The very instrument that simultaneously constitutes and constructs learners'

43

interactions in the target language with respect to the target language itself, the task as it is presented and understood by the participants, the goals learners set for completing tasks, and their orientation to the task and to each other (p. 264).

2.1.6 Task-based Interaction

One important implication to be drawn from the study of SLA is that the degree of facility of second language learning in a classroom depends largely on how classroom discourse is constructed (Gibbons, 2002). Because many classroom activities are created through classroom discourse, the role of classroom discourse is especially significant to the creation of learning environments and essential for molding individuals' language development. Substantial research has been conducted on the activities for classroom discourse in first language classrooms (Baker, 1992; Bowers & Flinders, 1990; Cazden, 1988; Eder, 1982; Gutierrez, 1994, 1995; Smagorinsky & Fly, 1993; Wells, 1993, 1996; Hall & Verplaetse, 2000). Findings from this research show that differences in interactional activities in a classroom can contribute to students' communicative and conceptual development.

Classroom discourse is typically composed of two types of talk: (a) talk between teacher and students, and (b) talk among students in group work. For teacherstudent talk, the dominant pattern is Initiation, Response, Feedback (IRF) or Initiation, Response, Evaluation (IRE) (Van Lier, 1988). In this type of talk, teachers mostly initiate the talk, the students respond, and the teacher follows up their responses by repetition, reformulation, evaluation, or other kinds of feedback. Thus, teacher-student talk of this kind provides students with little opportunity for the learner's language to be stretched, because it makes students usually focus on their linguistic utterances (Gibbons, 2002). On the other hand, the talk among students in group work, unlike IRF or IRE interactional patterns, was expected to provide learners with opportunities for more varied and dialogic interaction, and this spawned a large body of recent classroom-based research being focused on learner-learner interactions during tasks.

The increasing interest in learner-learner interaction led the word "task" to become a fundamental concept in language teaching pedagogy. For example, the definition of "task" that Willis (1990) used was "an activity which involves the use of language but in which the focus is on the outcome of the activity rather than on the language used to achieve that outcome" (p. 127). Although a number of definitions of "task" exist (see e.g. Nunan, 1989), the definitions of "task" have recently been reworked due to the influences of the studies that examine the compatibility of task based learning and socio-cultural theory. According to Brooks and Donato (1994), "A language task is cognitive activity that is internally constructed through the momentto-moment verbal interactions of the learners during actual task performance" (p. 272).

However, Coughlan and Duff (1994) proposed to differentiate the concept of "task" from the concept of "activity." They argued that what is often conceived of as a fixed task is really quite variable, not only across subjects but within the same subject at different times (p. 174), and defined task as a behavioral blueprint that researchers employ to elicit linguistic data. An activity, on the other hand, they referred to as the behavior that is actually produced when an individual performs a task. In other words, activity is the process and the outcome of a task from the socio-cultural perspective. Roebuck (2000) also had a similar explanation of the differentiation of the two definitions by maintaining that "the task represents what the researcher would like the learner to do, and activity is what the learner actually does. Thus, activity is how learners - as agents - construct the task (p. 84).

With contemporary development of the concepts of task and task-based interaction, the research on task types beneficial to language development became one of the important issues in SLA. Some of the characteristics of tasks that were used to categorize task types were: (a) whether a one-way or two-way exchange of information was involved, (b) the task is convergent or divergent, (c) the task is closed or open, and (d) the task is planned or unplanned. Some types of tasks have been found to encourage learners to spend more time and produce more complex language than other types, and task types are not equally effective at generating acquisitionally useful varieties of talk.

For example, free conversation is one of the task types that have created controversy in the research literature. At first, free conversation was identified to be a notoriously unreliable tool for encouraging learners to negotiate their interlocutors' speech (Long, 1983, 1989). Long asserted that conversation allows learners to avoid topics that cause communication difficulties and change to new ones instead of engaging in negotiation. However, his assertion was contradicted by research results that reported free conversation as superior to the information gap task (Nakahama, Tyler, & Lier, 2001). Researchers favorable to free conversation activity claimed that conversational activities demand that learners pay close attention to and relate their utterances to the context of the other interlocutors' utterances and of the topics discussed. The different results seemed to be produced due to the different focus of research – the focus of the former was on the negotiation of meaning and the latter was on factors such as the turn length and the utterance complexity. These contradictory results require conversation to be studied in much more detail as a potential source of learning opportunities (Nakahama, Tyler, & Lier, 2000)

To explain the characteristics of each task in detail, one-way tasks involve only one individual possessing information that is necessary to the solution of a problem. In contrast, two-way tasks are organized in such a way that all participants possess information that is necessary for the solution of the problem. The crucial difference between these two kinds of tasks is that two-way tasks force all participants to contribute and thus to engage in conversational modifications of each other's talk. In contrast, one-way tasks only assume the possibility that all participants will contribute to the talk and modify their conversational exchanges (Doughty & Pica, 1986; Long, 1989). Doughty and Pica (1986) found that two-way tasks generated significantly more negotiation work than one-way tasks in a small group setting. Their research shows that two-way tasks significantly increase the amount of talk, the amount of negotiation work, and the level of input comprehended by students.

A different categorization of tasks includes convergent and divergent tasks. Convergent tasks involve learners reaching consensus on a mutually acceptable solution to a problem, while divergent tasks involve learners developing their own individual viewpoints on a problem that they must defend against other learners' positions. Convergent tasks have been found to generate more conversationally modified talk than divergent tasks (Duff, 1986). Long (1989) has also suggested that closed tasks (i.e., tasks that require learners to arrive at a single correct solution or restricted set of solutions) produce a greater quantity and variety of negotiation than open tasks (i.e. tasks that have no single predetermined solution).

Finally, the amount of planning that learners do before they perform a task seems to be related to the syntactic complexity of the language that students ultimately produce (Crookes, 1989). In a pedagogical context, this suggests that it is desirable for teachers to insist that not all learners produce language spontaneously at all times. Rather, teachers should provide learners with opportunities to work out what they are going to say and how they are going to say it (Markee, 2000).

49

Task-based interaction obviously has considerable appeal in terms of training learners to use the L2 for practical purposes and to perform specific "real-world" tasks. Tasks could also form part of a general teaching of English approach, if one is able to identify target tasks that one would like the learners to be able to perform in the world outside the classroom (Seedhouse, 1999, p. 155; Nunan, 1989).

However, task-based interaction has some drawbacks as a classroom activity. Skehan (1996) discussed a possible drawback of task-based interaction caused by the characteristic of the task-based interaction, putting more emphasis on meaning than on form. When L2 learners need to recover their intended meaning in a task-based interaction, they use various communication strategies to make up for their incomprehension. The concern is that reliance on comprehension and communication strategies may be over-effective so that solutions to communication problems become proceduralized and re-used on other occasions, constraining the different varieties of interaction. As a result, unintentional constraint may emerge and the quality of learners' language during task work becomes less than what the learners are actually capable of producing (Higgs and Clifford, 1982; Seedhouse, 1999; Skehan, 1992). In addition, L2 learners also tend to depend on only a partial use of form as a clue to

meaning in order to exchange their meanings clearly when they need to communicate their meanings under pressure (Anderson and Lynch, 1987). Anderson and Lynch argued that this explains why the interlocutors' communications predominantly focus on indexical or single-word interactions.

According to Widdowson (1989), language users have available dual modes of processing. When accessibility and time pressure are high, a lexical mode of communication which depends on a capacious, well-organized, and very rapid memory system appears. On the contrary, when exactness or creativity is required, a concern for form becomes predominant (Sinclair, 1991). Therefore, the language user can switch between the two modes to take account of whatever processing demands are most required. Since processing language to pull out meaning does not warrant simultaneous sensitivity to form, contriving methods to focus on form without losing the values of tasks as realistic communicative motivators is needed in order to make task-based interaction a feasible practice for instruction (Skehan, 1996).

2.2 Computer-mediated Communication (CMC)

Computer-mediated communication (CMC) is a relatively new area of study

51

that began to be used in academia and the business world in the 1950s. However, the potential effects of CMC on society had been predicted by some social scientists even before the advent of the personal computer. As early as 1978, for example, Hiltz and Turoff (1978) asserted that computerized conferencing would eventually have striking psychological and sociological impacts on the communication objects and processes of the participants.

Since CMC has become an integral part of society, the field has grown significantly in the areas of education, industry, and government. Because of its rapid and continuing development, CMC has become a generic term commonly used for a variety of systems that enable people to communicate with other people by means of computers and networks (Romiszowski & Mason, 1996). There are various working definitions of computer-mediated communication. For example, Gerry Santoro (1995) offered the following definition:

At its broadest, CMC can encompass virtually all computer uses including such diverse applications as statistical analysis programs, remote-sensing systems, and financial modeling programs, all fit within the concept of human communication (p. 11). A slightly more classic definition is provided by Susan Herring (1996):

CMC is communication that takes place between human beings via the instrumentality of computers. (p. 1).

And Romiszowsk and Mason (1996) state:

communication between different parties separated in space and /or time, mediated by interconnected computers (p. 439).

CMC has brought distinctly different characteristics to the communication process that the majority of previously available communication media had not. The first characteristic is the capability of supporting complex processes of interaction among participants. CMC combines features of oral language with written language, and this basically extends the scope of interaction and feedback to an unlimited extent. In CMC, participants are also able to express not only the bare content but also their personal viewpoints and, to a limited extent, even the emotional overtones that may be present within their messages. The potential for interaction in a CMC system is both flexible and potentially rich as a new form of communication.

Another characteristic of CMC is that it is essentially multi-way communication. Unlike face-to-face interaction, where only one person can take a turn at a time, CMC removes the turn constraints and enables all participants to express their opinions equally. Face-to-face interaction very often tends to be relatively unbalanced, with one or two participants dominating the floor or controlling the topics, but CMC can present more balanced participation with all participants being involved more equally (Warshauer, 1996). For example, McGuire, Kiesler, and Siegel (1987) found that women made the first topic proposal as often as men in electronic discussion, compared to only one-fifth as often in face-to-face discussion. Huff and King (1988) also found that topics proposed by low-status group members (undergraduates compared to graduate students) were accepted equally in electronic discussion, which was an infrequent case in face-to-face discussion. CMC may provide more benefits to peripheral members of a group than any other communication medium.

Finally, CMC provides two different communication modes. One is a synchronous communication medium like a telephone, and the second is an asynchronous communication medium like a letter-writing or fax system, depending on what is ideally required by the particular situation (Rawson, 1990). To explain more specifically, synchronous communication is the communication happening online between two or more people at the same time but not necessarily in the same place. The most frequently used form of synchronous communication is online chat. Audio and video conferencing, instant messaging, and smart boards are other examples. On the other hand, asynchronous communication is two-way communication in which there is a time delay between a message being sent and received. Email, an electronic bulletin board, or discussion list are asynchronous means of communication.

2.2.1 CMC for Teaching Composition

The use of a local area network (LAN) in native-speaker English instruction began in the mid-1980s in the English department at Gallaudet University (Washington, DC) under the supervision of Professor Trent Batson. Gallaudet University specializes in educating deaf students and in the use of computer technology for education, and Batson developed the idea of Electronic Networks for Interaction (ENFI) to provide the means by which deaf students might communicate with one another in English for improving their writing skills. The Gallaudet experiment was successful (Batson 1988; Day and Batson 1995). Batson found that not only the students' writing improved but also their confidence in class and their general ability to express themselves was enhanced.

With the success of using ENFI in English composition classes, the use of electronic communication for the teaching of composition became popular in other educational institutions all over the country. Composition teachers found the use of CMC beneficial in providing more writing practice (DiMatteo 1990, 1991), encouraging collaborative writing (Barker and Kemp 1990), and facilitating peer editing (Boiarsky 1990; Moran 1991).

Like the people who experienced computer conferencing in other areas, composition teachers also found computer-mediated communication to have the same kind of equalizing effects (Warschauer, 1996). CMC helped women students to participate equally in courses (Flores, 1990; Selfe, 1990), enabled anxious students to benefit most from peer critique conducted electronically (Mabrito, 1991), and guided less competent students to increase their amount of communication both with the teacher and with other students (Hartman, et al., 1991).

2.2.2 Synchronous CMC for Foreign/Second Language Learning

In the development of communication technology, the local-area network

became superseded by the internet-based network approach, where each computer or electronic device possesses a unique numerical code called an Internet Protocol (IP) address. This system enabled people all around the world to be networked without installing special communication software. The Internet and the World Wide Web allowed second/foreign language learners to make instantaneous exchanges of information with individuals all over the world. Language learners could contact unknown people living in other countries though electronic list groups, bulletin boards, or emails. Language learners were highly motivated to use this medium of communication, as it was a new way of engaging in meaningful and authentic communicative interaction (Kaufman, 1998). Since then, a number of sites have been created specifically for ESL/EFL learners to exchange ideas on various topics, such as Dave's ESL Café or TESL Canada.

With the development of the web-based network, second and foreign language teachers began to show a great interest in integrating electronic communication into their language teaching (Warschauer, 1996). Although ESL/EFL teachers started to use CMC largely with the same motivation with which the first language teachers did, they also had their own unique motivations, including the desire to provide authentic communication partners (Cohen & Miyake, 1986; Paramskas, 1993), the recognition of the importance of cultural exchange (Soh & Soon, 1991), and the desire to teach new learning skills to minority language students (Cummins & Sayers, 1990).

In the meantime, the research on using CMC for second/foreign language learning was accelerated in the 1990's, right after synchronous CMC tools became widespread. The literature on foreign and second language learning began to report numerous pedagogical aspects of the synchronous CMC interaction. Among the most significant initial reports were those on the equalizing effect of participation (Beauvois, 1992; Kelm, 1992; Kern, 1995; Warschauer, 1996; Sullivan & Pratt, 1996; Chun, 1994). Electronic discussion not only served to stimulate the equal participation of shy and low-motivated language learners (Beauvois, 1992; Kelm, 1992) but also to decrease teacher-centered discourse, making teacher discourse less authoritative and less dominant (Kern, 1995; Warschauer, 1996; Sullivan & Pratt, 1996).

Synchronous CMC was also reported to increase the amount of participation as well as language productivity. Kern (1995) found that students had from two to three-and-a-half times more turns and produced two to four times more sentences and more words in the CMC discussion than in the oral discussion. A CMC context is also less threatening to students than a face-to-face classroom context, and students are more willing to take risks and try out new hypotheses in CMC environments (Kern, 1995; Warschauer, 1996; Smith, 2004).

On the quality of linguistic production in synchronous CMC interaction, very little is known. This is partly because of the paucity of research that is available and partly because of the lack of theoretically motivated approaches that guide the existing language analyses (Ortegar, 1997). The discourse in synchronous CMC vaguely suggests that CMC is a unique form of communication that has some similar characteristics not only with oral language, such as the use of first person or the flow of real conversation, but also with writing, such as lexical density (Kelm, 1992: Smith, 2004; Yates, 1996).

Kern (1995) investigated the average turn lengths within both the electronic and non-electronic modes. He explained that the average turn length was similar in both the electronic and non-electronic condition, although simpler, shorter messages tended to elicit more response than complex, longer ones in the electronic mode. However, the syntactic complexity and interactional features produced somewhat contradictory results. While Warschauer's (1996) research reported that electronic discussion resulted in fewer interactional features, higher syntactic complexity, and higher lexical range, Chun (1994) claimed that students exhibited a higher proportion of simple sentences in electronic discussion. Obviously, overall characterizations and comparisons seem to be complicated by the intervening factor of individual styles of discussion within the electronic mode (Chun, 1994).

2.2.3 Negotiation of Meaning in CMC

Since the 1990s, there has been a distinct scholarly effort in Computer Assisted Language Learning (CALL) literature to find effective research paradigms that may productively explain the effects of the media on second language learning. The impetus for this effort was the recognition that CALL research had not built its own legitimate and coherent foundational foothold (Harrington & Levy, 2001). The heterogeneous nature of the research questions (Chapelle, 1997; Levy, 2000), the tendency not to build on previous findings (Levy, 1997), and a lack of recognition of CALL as a legitimate field of scholarship in its own right (Pusack & Otto, 1997) are the main rationale that prompted researchers to give recognition to building the theoretical foundations of CALL (e.g. Crookall et al., 1992; Chapelle, 1997).
CALL researchers derived the pedagogical insights from diverse sources, such as (a) second language acquisition (Doughty, 1991; Chapelle, 1997, 1999), (b) conversation analysis (Negretti, 1999), (c) sociocultural theory (Debski, 1997; Hoven, 1999; Warschauer, 1997), (d) critical ethnography (Warschauer, 1998), and (e) CMC (Harrington & Levy, 2001; Paramskas, 1999). Among these various perspectives, SLA was one of the approaches that attracted many CALL researchers' interest in the early 2000s. Those researchers believed that the CALL literature would be able to benefit from addressing questions similar to those posed about other L2 learning and from applying the methods used to study L2 learning in other types of classroom activities (Chapelle, 1997). In particular, the negotiation of meaning in SLA was an intriguing concept to many CALL researchers who believed that it could address the pedagogical merits of second language teaching using the new computer medium.

Over the last 20 years, in the SLA literature, there has been a continued investigation of learner interaction with teachers and other learners, and "negotiation of meaning" has been emphasized as a crucial feature for understanding the interactions between NS and NNS or among NNS. Two influential hypotheses have made particular contributions to the concept of "negotiation of meaning" in SLA: (a) the interaction hypothesis (e.g. Long, 1981, 1991, 1996; Pica, 1991, 1994; Doughty & Pica, 1986) and (b) the output hypothesis (e.g. Swain, 1995; Swain & Lapkin, 1994; Nobuyoshi & Ellis, 1993). These theories have also had a pronounced effect on the development of CALL research after 2000.

One of the major issues discussed among CALL researchers is the types of discourse functions that L2 learners use while they are engaged in the negotiation of meaning within the CALL context (e.g. Sotillo, 2000; Kitade, 2000; Toyoda, 2002; Blake & Zyzik, 2003; Pellettieri, 2000; Smith, 2003). For example, Sotillo (2000) investigated the number and the type of electronic discourse functions present in the synchronous discussion data for teachers and students. She found that the interactional modifications (e.g., clarification requests, confirmation checks, comprehension checks), which had been known to facilitate input comprehension in SLA , were also present in both the teachers' and students' discourses in synchronous CMC environments.

There were also some studies on the negotiation sequence in synchronous CMC settings (e.g. Toyoda, 2002; Pellettieri, 1999; Smith, 2003, 2004). However, in order to understand the negotiation sequence, the Varonis and Gass (1985) model (see Figure 1), which details the sequence of negotiation of meaning (trigger, indicator, response, and reaction to the response), needs to be explained first.



Figure 1. Proposed Model for Non-understandings (Varonis & Gass, 1985, p. 74)

According to Varonis and Gass (1985), the discourse in most conversations progresses in a linear sequence and the discourse sequences mostly serve two functions: (a) continuation of the conversation, and (b) negotiation of nonunderstandings. When the interlocutors share a common background and language, the turn taking sequence tends to proceed smoothly and this corresponds to the former function. However, when there is a different background or some acknowledged "incompetence" among the interlocutors, the conversational flow is interrupted, because interlocutors are likely to attempt to clarify the confusing aspects of the discourse by questioning or requesting conversational help. When the discourse is interrupted for the clarification, it functions to follow the negotiation sequence and this corresponds to the latter function (b). In short, the Varonis and Gass (1985) model for negotiated interaction describes the latter discourse function (2), which serves only for the negotiation of non-understanding.

A *trigger* is the first part of the negotiation sequence, and it is the speaker's utterance that results in some indication of non-understanding on the part of the receiver (Varonis & Gass, 1985). In other words, the trigger is the part that causes difficulties of understanding among interlocutors and leads them to engage in negotiation of meaning. Triggers could be questions, answers to a question, or descriptive sentences. A trigger is recognized only in retrospect, when the listeners choose to react to it as a problem while engaging in a conversation with the speaker. Trigger items can be categorized as lexical triggers (e.g. vocabulary), syntactic triggers (e.g. grammar), discourse triggers (e.g. discourse coherence), and content triggers (e.g. task).

There has been some research on triggers in synchronous CMC interaction, and research consistently shows that most triggers in conversation are lexical items (Toyoda, 2002; Pellettieri, 1999; Smith, 2003, 2004). Toyoda (2002) examined the triggers that took place between students and native speakers of Japanese and categorized them into three levels: word, sentence, and discourse. The results showed that triggers at the word level are the most abundant. Pellettieri (1999) and Smith (2004) also came to a similar conclusion in which the majority of negotiations among interlocutors in synchronous CMC were triggered by lexical items rather than by morphosyntax. In addition, previously unknown lexical items that were negotiated were retained significantly better than the other items that were not negotiated during the course of task completion (Smith, 2004).

An *Indicator*, the second stage in the negotiation sequence, is the receiver's signal that an utterance was not understandable or was unacceptable to the hearer. The indicators can be explicit or implicit, and they can take the form of confirmation checks or clarification requests that repeat the problematic part of the trigger sentence (Varonis & Gass, 1985; Smith, 2003). Rost and Ross (1991) categorized indicators as global, local, and inferential. Global strategies are employed by the respondent when he or she does not exactly identify the problem from the trigger sentence. "What?" or "I don't understand" are good examples of global strategies. On the other hand, local strategies are used when the respondent knows the problem part and indicates its precise location from the trigger sentence. Inferential strategies occur when a respondent tests out hypotheses and, in doing so, he or she indicates his or her non-

understanding (Smith, 2003).

The third stage of the negotiation sequence is *Response*. A *Response* is the respondent's utterance to an indicator of non-understanding. According to Varonis and Gass (1985), there are several types of responses including repetition, expansion, rephrasing, acknowledgement, and reduction. However, Smith (1993) added some levels of competence to Varonis and Gass' categories, rather than simply assign the category of response. Smith's categories specify the levels of responses, ranging from a minimal response (e.g. "Yes," "No."), to a higher competence level, such as repeating the trigger with lexical modification and then finally to the last level, such as rephrasing and elaborating the nature of the problematic item (Smith, 2003).

A *Reaction to the response* is the phrase that indicates that interlocutors are ready to go back to the main flow of the conversation. Reaction to the response is an optional component in a negotiation sequence of face-to-face (FTF) interaction, because it does not necessarily appear at the end of a negotiation sequence. This phrase is usually represented by an explicit statement of understanding such as "OK," "Good" or "I understand."

According to Smith (2003), the negotiation sequence of CMC has somewhat

different details from the negotiation sequence of FTF interaction. In CMC, findings at his research report that 82% of all negotiation discourses had a complete negotiation sequence ending in a reaction to the response. Pellettieri (2000) had a similar result in which only 7% of all negotiation sequences did not include some form of "reaction to the response" that indicate going back to the main line of conversation. Those percentages on complete negotiation sequences are somewhat strikingly high rates, compared to the rate found in the negotiation sequence of FTF interaction. Foster (1998) proved that less than 23% of all negotiation sequences in FTF interaction made a complete sequence and Pica et al.'s (1989) study also showed that 35% of all negotiation sequence in FTF made a complete negotiation sequence. Smith proposed that such a high rate of complete negotiation sequences indicates that it may be much more important in the CMC environment than in the FTF environment to use those signals, because they are one of the very few means that learners can use to inform their partners about their understanding and acknowledgement.

Smith (2003) also confirmed that learners were involved in negotiated interaction about one-third of the time in task-based CMC, and this result supported the finding of Pellettieri (1999). Pellettieri demonstrated that negotiated interaction occupied 34% of the total turns of all dyads engaging in task-based CMC. On the basis of these results, Smith deduced that a full two-thirds of the participants' discourse is focused on collaborative progression toward task completion. Even though he concluded that these results may relieve the concern about tasks that promote too much negotiation, his discussion suggested that some consideration should be given to the process of collaborative progression, which takes a much greater amount of CMC interaction than the process of negotiation of meaning.

2.2.4 The Controversial Issues of "Negotiation of Meaning" in CALL Research

For all the "popularity" of the research regarding "negotiation of meaning" in CALL over the past few years, the applicability of SLA theories, more specifically, the interaction theories (including social interaction hypothesis and the weak social interactionist theory), stressing the process of negotiation of meaning for L2 language development into CALL, is beginning to be questioned by a few CALL researchers (Harrington & Levy, 2001; Warschauer, 1997). Harrington and Levy (2001) claimed that the interaction theories alone as a research framework cannot capture the nature of computer-mediated language learning and use, because it would "downplay crucial differences in the modes of communication that are an integral part of CALL" (p. 17) and thus reduce their different influences on language learning.

Furthermore, Harrington and Levy (2001) explained that the inapplicability of the interaction theories to CALL is due to three important differences between CMC and FTF interactions. The first difference is that the two communication modes have a different nature on the time demand for processing. L2 learners in FTF interaction must attend to all the processing demands (including interaction and task demands) at the same time, whereas processing demands in CALL vary greatly by modes (e.g. asynchronous, and synchronous mode) and thus, even in synchronous communication mode, L2 learners are afforded more processing time while reading and typing messages.

The second difference rests on the rich contextual cues of FTF interaction, such as facial expression, body language, and gesture, and thus the range of socialaffective means of FTF interaction is wider in FTF interaction than CMC interaction. For example, there is always a higher degree of face-threatening effect in FTF interaction due to the various implicit socio-affective cues (Foster & Ohta, 2005), while people tended to use emoticons, which are symbols used to convey emotional content in the CMC mode where the available contextual cues are insufficient. In addition, the prevalence of hostile language known as "flaming" is another different characteristic of CMC mode (Warschauer, 1997). Indeed, there are dramatic changes in identity that can occur when interacting via the virtual world, whereby individuals can play out different roles quite separate from their real world personae (Turkel, 1995).

The third reason, most importantly, is the context-free nature of the interaction theories of SLA. The interaction theories focus on the L2 learner's process of negotiation for meaning, which were developed to provide learners rich opportunities to adjust their language and thus render the input comprehensible regardless of the other contextual factors affecting the interaction. Similar to Harrington and Levy's (2001) concern, the sociocultural aspects stressing the role of individual interests and motivation have been de-emphasized in the interaction theories. However, in SLA, there has been a gradually increasing call for critical reflection on the interaction theories over the last ten years (e.g., Firth & Wagner, 1997; van Lier, 2000; Nunan, 1992; Foster & Ohta, 2005; Liddicoat, 1997; Brooks & Donato, 1994). One of the main criticisms of the interaction theories is that it treats student discourse as the result of encoding, decoding, and modifying internal representations of the new language and,

as a result, it "portrays the receivers' task as one of simple extraction, thereby trivializing the function of the reader or listener" (Brooks & Donato, 1994, p. 262). Brooks and Donato (1994) explained why the encoding-decoding perspective is logically incoherent in the following comment:

The encoding-decoding perspective fails to capture how utterances interact with social realities, evoking transformations for the social situation as well as constituting them. At best, encoding and decoding reflect only the most ordinary and instrumental aspects of language use, i.e., message transmission and reception (p. 262).

Nunan (1992) summarized previous second language studies and pointed out how the language produced by learners is both reduced to and reproduced as a set of figures and numbers that are manipulated in various ways. He argued that such studies ignore the essential issues for second language learning, such as language itself and the activity of the learners. He questioned the usefulness of such studies by saying, "such studies are narrowly conceived and executed,...are over represented in the literature,...have unduly influenced the second language research agenda,...and have given us an incomplete picture of second language acquisition" (p. 15; see also Brooks & Donato, 1994).

Van Lier (2000) also criticized the input and output perspective where the learner can learn best from the interaction with a native speaker (NS) or a more competent interlocutor, as a result of transfer of information from a NS who knows more. In other words, according to the input and output perspective, the effectiveness of a learner's interaction should be compared with an equivalent interaction with NS or a more competent interlocutor, because the interaction among the learners is treated as defective and the interaction with NS is treated as the yardstick of what has been shown to be effective. Van Lier (2000) argued that this simplistic assumption leaves open and unaddressed the possibility that other meaning making and language-learning process that is different from the interaction with NS may occur in learner-learner interaction:

Occam's razor states that simpler explanations are to be preferred over more complex ones, so long as they account for the data. But the razor is in fact a double-edged sword, since in practice there may be a 'conspiracy' effect between the explanation and the data. The 'simplest explanation that accounts for the data' is applied to data that have been extracted from complex processes because of prior assumptions regarding their (the data's) significance. Thus the data encourage the 'simplest explanation' and the 'prior assumptions' to become identical. As a result research runs the danger of becoming locked into a reductionism from which it may be hard to break away. The simplest explanation in this case would be to expect evidence of learning in learners' utterances...as a result of, negotiation cycles (p. 248).

The interaction theories were also criticized for their prevalent study of "problems" and "difficulties." People often do succeed in communicating in a foreign language even with quite limited communicative resources, but, nevertheless, successful communication appeared to have been disregarded in SLA research possibly due to its lower saliency (Firth & Wagner, 1997). Actually, the conversation data of recent studies on L2 interaction showed that L2 learners do considerable linguistic work without an instance of communication breakdown, and even an unstructured conversation can offer substantial learning opportunities at multiple levels of interaction (Nakahama, Tyler, & van Lier, 2001). A study of communicative

successes, in addition to studies of perceived failure and problems, may provide new and productive insights into SLA (Firth & Wagner, 1997).

Foster (1998) suggested that learners often avoid the problems initiated by communication breakdown, rather than engage in further negotiation. With respect to learners' avoidance of further negotiation, he explained that learners may simply not be predisposed to negotiate for meaning when they confront moments of incomprehension or that learners may purposely avoid interrupting to request clarification or repetition of things that are not clear because of the fear of loss of face (Foster & Ohta, 2005). Some learners may feel a degree of risk of threat to their selfesteem by requesting clarification or repetition in their interactions with others.

Allwright (1989, 1996) argued that the effect of face-threatening may address the issue of conflicting pressures between the social and the pedagogical in the classroom. The social pressure pushes the interaction towards an event that is socially acceptable to everyone in the classroom so that any face-threatening act is likely to be avoided. On the other hand, the pedagogic pressure pushes the interaction towards an event that is pedagogically acceptable so that it is likely to become face-threatening and cognitively demanding, because it will disclose the limits of the knowledge of the participants. This dilemma causes a constant ambiguity in the interaction because of different understandings or interpretations of the functions of certain utterances.

Another concern that was raised regarding the nature of negotiation of meaning is that communication breakdowns are more likely to occur with problems of lexis rather than morphosyntax (Foster & Ohta, 2005; Sato, 1986; Foster, 1998; Pica, 1992; Pica et al. 1993). Nakahama, Tyler, and van Lier's study (2001) showed that the interlocutors focused on discrete items, such as single words in information gap interaction, and the meaning was negotiated on the basis of discrete items in order to achieve local cohesion. Considering the pedagogical purpose of providing L2 learners with opportunities to use a variety of language functions and strategies, understanding L2 interaction exclusively in terms of negotiation of meaning is an overly narrow view of CALL and the second language learning processes that take place within it.

In CALL research, however, there has been limited critical self-introspection on "negotiation of meaning," and most research still focuses on the examination of the L2 learners' process of negotiation that occurs in the CMC environment. Smith's (2003) study shows an example where a generalization may unpredictably elicit a different result. According to the previous CALL research results, as in FTF interaction,

jigsaw tasks in CMC contexts facilitated more negotiation than any other task types such as information gap, problem-solving, decision-making, and opinion exchange tasks (Blake, 2000; Pica et al., 1993; Robinson, 2001). However, unexpectedly, Smith's study demonstrated that the learners negotiated a significantly higher percentage of turns when they were engaged in the decision-making tasks than when they worked on the jigsaw tasks.

Smith (2003) offered an explanation of his contradictory results. He reported that the nature of the negotiation of each task might be influenced by the way in which lexical items were provided in the tasks. In other words, lexical items that were seeded into the task may be or may not be salient according to the nature of the task:

Though the jigsaw task required an information exchange for completion, it seems that the degree of target item saliency elicited by the decision-making tasks may supersede this task parameter of interaction requirement when it comes to generating negotiated interaction around specific target lexical items. (p. 45)

As Smith's (2003) study demonstrated, it is not only the types of tasks that shape how learners interact while undertaking them. Simplistic generalizations about

an interactive phenomenon may blind us from looking at many other significant factors affecting CMC interaction.

In summary, interaction is not a static exchange of information but a dynamic process, which is much more fluid and dependent on the social context, moving constantly from place to place, from person to person, and from moment to moment. When a learner interacts with others in a conversation, he or she uses words, backchannels, gestures, as well as expressions for emotional states to indicate appreciation, understanding, or the need for more elaboration. This indicates that the totality of meaning-making in the conversation is not merely linguistic; it is semiotic, and language emerges out of the semiotic activity (van Lier, 2000). The context is not for providing input to a passive recipient, but a "semiotic budget" (van Lier, 2000, p.252) within which the active learner engages in meaning-making activities together with others, who may be more, equally, or less competent in linguistic terms. In this sense, the quality of interaction should be interpreted in terms of the ongoing contributions of individuals and the implicit and explicit relationships among all the contextual factors rather than the amount of negotiation for meaning. "The semiotic budget does not refer to the amount of 'input' available, nor the amount of input that is

enhanced for comprehension, but to the opportunities for meaningful action that the situation affords" (van Lier, 2000, p. 252).

2.2.5 A Possible Direction for CALL Interaction Research

In the field of SLA, a growing number of studies that were influenced by socio-cultural perspectives began to examine the dynamics of L2 groups' interactions instead of negotiation of meaning (e.g. de Guerrero & Villamil, 1994; Donato, 1988; Lockhart & Ng., 1995; Saunders, 1989; Storch, 2002; Villamil & de Guerrero, 2006). These studies were more interested in what an individual in a small group, who has a different motivation, orientation, and goal, actually does to construct his or her relationship with others, and how his or her relationship with others is related to his or her language learning rather than the linear supposition that rich opportunities of negotiation would give benefits to all participants in a group in the same way. The researchers who were influenced by sociocultural perspectives believed that the investigation of the pattern of group behavior may provide a better picture of L2 learners' interaction than the previous studies which simply draw bilateral data from the production of negotiation of meaning.

For example, Donato (1988) observed small group interaction among students engaging in three tasks in a classroom setting and distinguished the different types of groups according to their orientation to the task and level of interaction. His data showed that not all groups work at a collective level of active collaboration and mutual support, and he argued that this differentiation comes from the quality of interaction that is directly dependent on the degree to which individuals share a similar value orientation of their work together. The goal of the learning activities is determined by the learners themselves, and only the learners can determine the types of knowledge required to serve personal needs and motives for a particular activity. Consequently, this determination to learn is directly transferred by the learner to the actions that serve his or her internal need.

Saunders (1989) examined the relationship between the task and the interaction that evolved. He investigated how different tasks influence the internal dynamics of peer groups. He used five collaborative writing activities representing different combinations of two factors: (1) the tasks assigned to collaborators (i.e., what they do together), and (2) the interactive structure underlying the activity (i.e., the roles and responsibilities the students assume as collaborators). The results showed that

different combinations of task and interactive structure are likely to promote different types of learning as well as to produce different amounts of learning.

Lockhart and Ng (1995) identified the different stances ESL university students assume during oral peer feedback: authoritative, interpretive, probing, and collaborative. They found that the reader's stance affected the nature of the interaction, and the interaction in turn affected the students' learning strategies and the language production. They argued that the dynamics of a learning process may be influenced by various factors, including students' level of understanding, their language skills, and their perceptions of the purpose and value of the task. In addition, they found that some stances are more conducive to learning than others. For example, probing and collaborative stances encouraged the students to articulate their intended meaning of the text more than the other two stances.

Storch (2002) investigated the nature of dyadic interaction in an adult ESL classroom and built four patterns of dyadic interaction using the concepts of equality and mutuality: collaborative, dominant/dominant, dominant/passive, and expert/novice. According to Damon and Phelps (1989), equality refers to the degree of control or authority over the task, while mutuality refers to the level of engagement with each other's contribution. High equality appears in the interactions where both participants take directions from each other, and high mutuality appears in the interactions where reciprocal feedback and a sharing of ideas are rich. The result revealed that the collaborative pattern is more dynamic and fairly stable over time and across tasks.

Storch (1995) also found out that learners can scaffold each other's performance when working in pairs. However, such scaffolding is more likely to occur when dyads interact in a certain pattern: either collaboratively, or in an expert/novice pattern. In the collaborative pattern of interactions, students shared resources whenever they faced uncertainties regarding language choices, and their resolutions tended to be reached via the process of collective scaffolding. However, in the dominant/dominant or dominant/passive patterns, resolutions were neither often negotiated nor consensual, and thus afforded few opportunities for language development. Storch (1995) concluded that the relationship between learners in a group is an important factor that may influence the nature of the interaction as well as the language production.

De Guerrero and Villamil (1994) explored the dyadic verbal interactions during peer revision in an L2 writing classroom. To understand the dynamics of social interaction, they categorized the participants' cognitive stages of regulation, with

reference to the regulation categories of Vygotzky's (1978) theory: the self-regulated, the other-regulated, and the object-regulated. Their results showed that the students were moving among self-regulation, other-regulation, and object-regulation. This means that students' regulation was variable and was constantly readjusted as task demands changed. When students' regulation changed, the social relationships among students also showed different patterns. Symmetrical relationships occurred when peers were at the same stage of regulation and shared control of the task to the same degree, while asymmetrical relationships appeared when partners were at different levels of regulation. Building on these two relationships, Guerrero and Villamil (1994) concluded that teachers need to provide students with opportunities to interact with peers who are at different levels of regulation because individual regulation is highly variable depending on the task.

In the field of CALL, however, there are a very small number of studies that have examined CMC interaction from the sociocultural perspective (e.g., Darhower, 2000; Jeon-Ellis, Debski, & Wigglesworth, 2005; Lee, 2004). These studies reported the social context as a crucial space where the learners establish certain relationships through the process of collaboration among learners. Jeon-Ellis et al. (2005) demonstrated that the relationships that were developed among students had a great impact on creating learning opportunities for the students and their language development. Not building a good relationship with others resulted in fewer "language related episodes" (Swain & Lapkin, 1998) and fewer learning opportunities, while smooth collaboration generated a variety of opportunities for resolving linguistic problems, practicing newly acquired knowledge, and thus language learning. They argued that group dynamics and personality differences are important issues that have to be carefully addressed prior to the group work. Darhower (2000) employed some important constructs of sociocultural theories, such as intersubjectivity, off-task discussion, social cohesiveness, identity, flaming, and language switch and investigated the group dynamics of the synchronous CMC interaction.

However, most of the research on synchronous CMC in L2 learning still tends to understand the quality of interaction exclusively in terms of the amount of negotiation of meaning. Interaction is not an individual phenomenon consisting of private thoughts executed and then transferred from brain to brain but a social and negotiable product of interaction, transcending individual intentions and behaviors (Firth & Wagner, 1997, p. 290; Streek, 1980). In order to understand the extent to which learners achieved and maintained mutual understanding with others through their second or foreign language, interaction should be understood as "a transcendental architecture of intersubjectivity" (Heritage, 1984, p. 254) rather than as the negotiation to solve a "problem" or a "difficulty."

Chapter III

Research Design

This research was designed to investigate the interactional discourses of foreign language learners while they engaged in two different learning activities that included information gap tasks and role playing task. These two activities were implemented in two different learning environments: computer-mediated communication (CMC) interaction and face-to-face (FTF) interaction respectively. In particular, my research focused on the comparison of the interactional discourses of the triad groups performing information gap tasks that contributed to promoting the negotiation of meaning with role playing tasks that were less structured and more open-ended.

Socio-cultural theory contends that learning a language is profoundly bound to social practices; thus, I incorporated insights from this theory in my research and examined L2 interactions that occurred naturally in an ESL class. This chapter describes the participants, setting, materials and procedure, and data collection. Within the data collection section, further description is included regarding the following: video/audio taping of the conversations, transcripts of the MSN chatting log, survey, and the writing worksheet. Reliability and validity are discussed in the last section of this chapter.

3.1 Study Population

The research population consisted of all English as Foreign Language (EFL) learners enrolled in the Kangwon Teacher Education Program (KTEP). KTEP is an intensive four-week teacher education program offered every summer by the Faculty of Education in the University of Alberta. Sponsored by the Government of Alberta and the Kangwon Province of South Korea, 24 Korean teachers of English came to Canada to participate in the program. The program was composed of various sectional activities, and one of the sectional activities was ESL activities. The data for my research was collected while the participants engaged in the ESL activities. Because the research participants taught English in Korea, they had the capabilities to successfully perform a task in English.

During the activities, anonymity of the participants was guaranteed by using pseudonyms; the same pseudonyms were recorded in the written material. All data was kept secured thereafter under the researcher's supervision during the research period and for the time required under current research protocols as established through the Ethics Review Board at the University of Alberta. The participants were also reminded after each activity that they could opt out of the study or choose not to have their work considered for the project without prejudice or penalty. However, 18 of the 24 participants agreed to participate by signing the consent form that was developed and approved through the ethics review process; these 18 remained in the study.

The gender breakdown of the 18 participants was equal: 9 females and 9 males. Their ages ranged from 30 to 50, the average age being 41.6 years. Their experience learning English was diverse, ranging from 4 to 37 years. This information is shown in Table 1. All the participants, except one, had a computer and Internet access at home. However, all the participants including the person who did not have a computer at home used computers at work every day, and all participants were familiar with using computers for communication purposes. All of them were also familiar with typing English letters, because they were English teachers in Korea. The amount of time that the participants used computers varied from 2 to 20 hours per week. According to the survey that was described in the subsequent section, 4 people used computers for 2 to 5 hours, 5 people for 6 to 10 hours per week, 6 people for 11 to 15 hours per week, and 3 people used computers for 16 to 20 hours per week. Participants responded that they usually used computers to check emails, to find and make teaching materials, to get information from the Internet, or to study English. The demographic information about the participants is summarized in Table 1.

Age	Gender	Years of learning English
30s: 7	Female: 9	1-5 years : 1
40s: 9	Male: 9	6-10 years : 6
50s: 2		11-20 years: 4
		More than 20 years: 8

Table 1. The Demographic Information about the Participants

Although all the participants were English teachers in Korea, their level of English varied from Intermediate low to Intermediate high, according to the ACTFL Proficiency Guidelines (Hadley, 1993). According to the ACTFL Proficiency Guidelines for the Intermediate level, the ESL learners were able to successfully handle uncomplicated, basic communicative tasks and social situations. In addition, some of the teachers had unbalanced English skills in the way that they had a much lower level of listening or speaking skills than writing skills. This seemed to be due to the influence of the EFL contexts that mostly emphasize grammar-based instruction.

The 18 participants were randomly divided into 6 groups; each group was

composed of 3 people. Each group had 4 sessions and performed the 2 activities previously noted in 2 different settings. That is, 2 sessions were performed in CMC environments, while the other 2 sessions were conducted in FTF environments. In order to remove the possible confounding factor of the primacy effect, 3 groups started with FTF sessions, whereas the other 3 groups started with CMC sessions.

3.2. Setting, Procedures, and Materials

The computer program used for the CMC synchronized activities was Microsoft's MSN messenger. The MSN messenger is a popular web chatting program and was chosen because it has the capability both of multi-party communication and of recording the conversational exchanges among the participants. The features of MSN messenger allowed the building of as many virtual rooms as desired for group meetings, and recorded the script of the discourses that occurred during the participants' interactions. Because the program kept recording the exchanges among the participants, they could scroll back to review previous utterances while they continued interacting.

A pre-computer session was given to all the participants, so that they would all

feel more comfortable with working in a new environment and using the MSN messenger before they engaged in the actual CMC activities. For the CMC activity, all the participants were given a personal computing ID and password in order to log into MSN messenger group meetings. In the pre-computer session, the participants were instructed on how to log into the MSN messenger, find their rooms, and begin interacting with the other two partners. The session also had practice time allocated for these activities. However, since the nature of their teaching jobs in Korea requires a lot of work using computers, all the participants were familiar with using computers, and no one had a problem in logging in or using MSN messenger.

The actual sessions were composed of 2 face-to-face sessions and 2 CMC sessions, and all 18 participants finished the 4 sessions. All 4 sessions were performed during 2 consecutive days. That is, the first session was conducted in the morning of the first day, the second session in the afternoon of the same day, the third session in the morning of the second day, and the fourth session in the afternoon of the second day. Three groups started with the FTF activities on the first day, and the other 3 groups started with the CMC activities on the first day. One hour was estimated for the task interaction in each session, but the actual session time varied according to the time

required by each group to finish each task. Some groups finished their tasks earlier than the allocated time, because they thought they had done all the required work.

The FTF sessions were conducted in a large classroom where the nine participants were randomly split into three groups, and there were no specific criteria for the group composition except that of ensuring gender mix in each group. Each group sat around a table with an audio tape recorder that recorded their discourse. Beside each group, a video tape-recorder was situated to record their actions and behaviors while they interacted. An ESL teacher supervised the participants while they engaged in the two activities.

The CMC sessions were performed in a computer lab where all the computers were set up with the Window operating system, and each participant was assigned to a specific seat with a computer. Each computer was separated by a considerable distance, so as to limit the possibilities that participants could communicate with each other through talking directly. A video tape recorder was used to record the behaviors of the whole group working at their own computers.

Each group performed the two different tasks: an information gap task and a role playing task. The information gap task was a closed task that required the

participants to produce a specific convergent outcome by interacting with the others in the group. Each group had a set of thematic picture sheets, and each set of picture sheets included three pieces of a thematic picture that contained a theme of people in a coffee shop kitchen, in a bus, or in a medical clinic. The three pieces of each picture had the same content but with 15 to 20 differences. Thus, each group had a different thematic picture sheet and each person within a group had one of the same thematic picture sheets as the other two people in his or her group. The participants were not allowed to see the other participants' pictures and needed to explain his or her picture to the others in order to find the differences among the three sheets of pictures. A work sheet containing an empty column was also distributed to each individual, and individuals wrote down on the writing work sheet the differences they found.

The role playing task was an open-ended activity entailing less structured interaction among the participants. The same groups gathered again to complete the second activity, and they were asked to use the same picture sheets that were distributed in the information gap activity. Each individual was assigned to play a specific role of a character from his or her picture, and each group was asked to make a story on the basis of the contexts of the pictures. Unlike the information gap activity, there was no worksheet to complete the task. The participants were allowed to build an imaginary identity using the roles that were assigned and to create a story by cooperating with the other two partners.

Immediately following the four sessions, all participants spent half an hour completing a survey. In order to collect personal information such as gender, age, native language, birthplace, years of learning English, years of teaching English, and their previous CMC experiences, a paper-based survey was prepared by the researcher and distributed to each participant during the sessions. All the questions were written in English, and the participants responded to the questions in English without any challenges.

Prior to the study, the information letter and the research consent form for each participant was prepared by the researcher and reviewed by the ethics committee at the University of Alberta. These pages explained the purpose, content, and procedures of my research to the participants and sought their agreement to participate as indicated by signing on the informed consent pages. The letters also contained the information about how I, as a researcher, would ensure the confidentiality and anonymity of the participants' information, and how I would protect the participants' right from any penalty, prejudice, and harm, if they decided to opt out of the research at any time.

3.3. Data Collection

Data collection for my research borrowed heavily from Markee's (2000) Conversational Analysis (CA) perspective; this perspective emphasized the organizational details of naturally occurring actions and interactions. In order to focus on a participant's perspective, conversational analysts were required to present a rich description of context. Markee (2000) argued that clear and extremely fine-grained transcriptions would be required to capture the complexity of talk-in-interaction and that the use of sampling procedures was avoided in CA, because such techniques were likely to exclude vital details from the analysis.

Therefore, for this research, I collected data from four different sources: (a) the video tapes and the audio tapes that recorded the conversations of the FTF sessions; (b) transcripts of the MSN messenger interactions for the CMC activities; (c) the survey data; and (d) the writing sheets that the participants used to write down the outcomes while performing the information gap activity.

3.3.1 Video/Audio Tapes That Recorded the Conversations

All of the conversations of each group during the FTF sessions were recorded by a digital video-tape recorder and an audio-tape recorder. The original amount of time for recording was expected to be an hour per session, but the recording time of all the groups turned out to be different according to each group's decision to finish the activity and the different groups' dynamic of interaction. Although the instructions about the scheduled time for interaction were provided carefully before the FTF sessions, some groups decided to stop recording when they felt that they had finished all the requirements of the task or that there was nothing more to discuss regarding the task. On the other hand, some groups needed a whole hour to finish the tasks.

Twenty-four sessions required transcription as six groups each performed four activities, and I followed the CA standards for transcriptions, showing the conversational turns, sequences, pauses, overlaps, backchannels, and pragmatic markers such as silence, "okay," "oh," or pitch of low voice. Since the quality of the recorded sound was not good in the video tapes, I had to depend mostly on audio-tapes as the main source for the transcription, and the video-tapes were used as an assistant source for the transcriptions whenever unclear interactional discourses appeared.

After all the participants' interactions were transcribed, I accidentally discovered from conversations with the participants that the FTF group conversations were sometimes not maintained by three participants due to several reasons, such as instructor's intervention into the group's interaction, or a participant going to a washroom. However, the CMC group conversations were always maintained by three participants. Therefore, I decided to exclude those parts of the FTF discourses that did not include three participants before comparing the FTF discourses with the CMC discourses. Since the purpose of this research was to examine and compare the discourse patterns of triad groups in FTF and CMC, the parts of the FTF transcripts, involving the discourses between only two people or among four people including the instructor, were excluded because they would possibly have affected the quality of the triad group discourses in FTF and would have confounded the results when the triad group discourses of FTF and CMC were compared.

3.3.2 Transcripts of the MSN Chatting Log

One significant advantage of the synchronized CMC based activities was the chatting window, because it not only showed the information with respect to who
entered or left the group room but also recorded the conversation among the participants. Unlike an FTF discussion where a specific device such as a video-tape recorder or an audio-tape recorder was required to record the conversation, all the transcripts of the CMC conversation were easily stored and displayed for inspection. Compared to the data of the FTF interactions, which required considerable work and time to transcribe, the transcripts from the MSN chatting logs was an efficient method of data collection.

The quantity of data from the MSN chatting log was much less than that from the FTF activities, because the synchronized CMC interactions asked the participants to spend much more time typing their utterances and waiting for the responses from their partners than would occur in FTF interactions. In addition, any other interventions or interruptions were not shown in the data from the CMC interactions. Given the reasons noted above, the entire data from the CMC interactions was used for the analysis.

3.3.3 Survey

Information about personal background and feedback about the sessions were

97

gathered by a survey. The survey was composed of four parts. The first part gathered personal information, including each participant's age, pseudonym, gender, school, native language, birthplace, years learning English, and years teaching English at schools. The second part concerned the participants' use of computer, such as whether or not they have a computer at home or have the Internet access at home, how many hours they use computers each week, and for what purposes they usually use computers.

The third part assessed the participants' previous experiences of CMC and FTF activities, such as whether or not they were interested in learning English using a computer or had tried some activities through CMC before the sessions, what kind of CMC activities they used before the sessions, and if they had tried an ESL activity using a computer before the sessions. The last part of the survey asked how they liked the FTF and CMC sessions, the difficulties in doing the computer activities, the effects of technology on their learning English, their preferences toward CMC and FTF, and if they wanted to try any other similar activities using the computer.

Some questions were of binary form, where participants responded by checking yes or no, while other questions were of multiple-choice format. The 98

remaining questions were open-ended where participants composed their responses in the blank spaces.

The survey data was gathered immediately after the research activities. However, the information that was used for this study was only the participants' background information from survey parts 1 and 2, and their difficulties in doing the CMC activities from part 4. The participants' background information provided their genders, ages, and their English experience, as well as their familiarity with a computer. The information regarding their difficulties in doing CMC activities was also useful in understanding the change of the participants' L2 discourses in the two communication modes.

However, some data from survey part 3 and 4 was not used, because it did not provide much information about the differences of L2 discourses in FTF and CMC. The survey part 3 asked about the participants' experience of CMC as their teaching and learning medium. The results showed that all the teachers did not have much experience using CMC, and they were not able to provide any information about their perspectives about using CMC as their teaching and learning medium. The survey part 4 asked about the participants' feelings about the FTF and CMC activities that they experienced through this study. The results demonstrated that the participants showed a similar rate of preference toward FTF and CMC activities. Therefore, the survey data from these two parts were excluded from the research data.

3.3.4 Writing Worksheet

The writing worksheet was developed for the information gap activity that asked the participants to seek convergent outcomes. The purpose of the writing worksheet was to have the participants write down their findings while solving the problems of the information gap task. I believed that the worksheet might provide some information on whether or not a participant understood the problems that his or her group were discussing to solve the task. However, the worksheets were not used for the data analysis, because they did not reveal much information on the participants' understanding on the group discussion.

3.4 Reliability and Validity

Until now, CALL researchers have mostly tended to employ experimental, quantitatively oriented methodology. Even though quantification has provided many important insights into CMC for language learning, there is a need to explore ways that can explain and clarify a more detailed picture of the interaction among the participants and analyze each participant's contribution to the ongoing discourse. For example, quantitative data could be used to calculate the participation percentage of a speaker, but that data does not show in what way the speaker participated in the conversation, why the speaker participated in a specific way, or in what way a specific conversation influenced the speaker's discourse behavior.

In order to overcome the aforementioned limitations of quantitative research in this area, this study borrowed from a qualitative research methodology, using conversational analysis and a quantitative research methodology, using discourse analysis. The two methodologies were not employed for separate data analysis, but for complementary investigation. In other words, the quantitative data was analyzed and then reexamined in detail through qualitative data analysis. The findings from both research methods showed consistency, and both approaches contributed to data triangulation. That is, both approaches played a role to support the findings of the other approach.

In order to increase the reliability of the framework developed for the

101

discourse analysis of the collected data, this study adopted an auditor who was willing to read the three samples of the conversation transcripts of the participants as well as the specific rules for the framework to categorize the participants' discourses. After categorizing the participants' utterances according to the framework rule, the categorized results that the auditor produced were reviewed together with those that the researcher produced. Although the messages of the CMC discussions were much harder to categorize because of the different turn taking system in the CMC, sometimes the turns of the participants were mixed. The auditor and researcher reached an agreement about the principles of the Intersubjective model and the specific rules of the categorization.

For the qualitative data, as Peräkylä (1997) claimed, reliability presents a serious challenge for CA research. However, in order to satisfy the requirements of dependability which is a qualitative parallel to reliability in quantitative research, the transcripts were developed to contain as much information as possible about the conversation, such as prosodic features, events, and all the other relevant features of the interaction in the case of face-to-face based activity, so that the qualitative data provided a deeper explanation of the simplified picture of the quantitative data.

102

This study also used several sources of data to ensure that the concepts derived from the quantitative data were consistent with the observations from the qualitative data, such as the video-taped conversation, written transcripts, surveys, and writing work sheets that the participants completed while engaged in their tasks. The multiple accounts of the participants' discourse behaviors in relation to the other participants and the contexts were able to increase the credibility of the explanations on some important concepts and arguments about the L2 interaction and negotiation that were established in this study. For example, in addition to the written transcripts or the video-taped conversation, the survey results and the participants' writing worksheets often provided additional information, such as the participants' perspective about their discourse or the information concerning if and how they perceived each group completed or did not complete each task successfully.

In addition, this study used comprehensive data from the conversation transcripts. In order for the collected data to reveal a prototypical example that gives discursive form to the phenomenon, an extensive amount of textual data was collected from the 24 discussion activities of the six groups, and all the data from the discussions were analyzed except the discussions on the procedures or the off-topics. Although a huge amount of time had to be spent transcribing the data, this study was able to find prototypical discourse features by examining the extensive amount of data and by testing six groups of people with the same activity within both of the two communication modes. This study also provided more textual evidence through a thick description of the details of those prototypical discourses.

Chapter IV

Data Analysis Methods

Discourse analysis has now become a very diverse area of study, with a variety of approaches emerging from within a number of disciplines. However, researchers investigating the language properties of discourse usually tend to be guided by one of two approaches. One approach is to adopt a perspective from linguistics; that is, to analyze the discourse by applying researcher-driven language analytic methodology, and investigate the idealized language competence such as presented by Sinclair and Coulthard's IRF Model (1975).

The other most frequently applied approach is to investigate the language properties of discourse with an emic perspective that looks at discourse as an unstructured emergent phenomenon and explicates meaning in terms of the local context of talk-in-interaction, that is, conversation analysis as described by Garfinkel (1967) and Schegloff (1987). Such studies are characterized by a strong emphasis on actual language behavior, and often take the form of an explication of a text or corpus from which can be deduced more general facts about human behavior (e.g. Philips, 1984; Schiffrin, 1984). Very recently, more and more CALL researchers who were initially influenced by the CA perspective began to investigate CMC discourses by extracting case examples from the interaction data for detailed resources.

For my research purposes, it was necessary to use both perspectives. The linguistic approach was necessary to find the overall interaction patterns of each activity and to compare this data with the interactions in the other activities or in the other environments. The CA approach was also adopted as my research methodology to enable me to collect more detailed information about how an individual's discourse changed according to the different activities or the different learning environments.

However, the existing linguistic methodologies, such as Sinclair and Coulthard's IRF Model (1975), were mostly developed for the analysis of the general classroom interactions between the teachers and the students and not for the group interaction among the L2 learners. Many CALL researchers who initially adopted the linguistic perspective to analyze their data realized its limitation due to its inappropriate theoretical motivation and began to rely on simplistic research methods, such as comparing the frequency of turn taking in a group, the numbers of produced words, the lengths of turns, or the complexities of the utterances in FTF and CMC.

Thus, in making the final decision about what methods would guide my study,

the IRF methodologies were not appropriate, since my research purposes were to compare FTF and CMC discourse patterns among group interactions. Therefore, it was necessary to develop a new method that could analyze the triad group discourses that constantly changed in different environments. In other words, the method for analyzing the triad group discourses had to determine if overall group discourse patterns were affected by various factors, and thus changed according to the different environments. However, the use of an emic approach was retained to give the detailed portraits of the changing L2 discourse patterns that were revealed through the linguistic analysis.

The objective of this chapter is to describe briefly the two approaches of discourse analysis that have different social orientations but represented two of the perspectives that guided the analysis of the discourse collected for this study. That is, the linguistic perspective guided the analysis of the quantitative data, and conversation analysis informed the analysis of the qualitative data. In addition, a rationale for developing an analytical framework and the resultant intersubjective model are included. The final section discusses the procedures employed in analyzing the data that were collected.

4.1 Sinclair and Coulthard's IRF Model

Sinclair and Coulthard (1975) developed a general descriptive system for analyzing classroom discourse by concentrating mainly on interactions between the teacher and individual students. Their descriptive system which originally evolved from the units in early forms of systemic grammar (Halliday, 1961) consisted of five descending units: lesson, transaction, exchange, move, and act. Each unit represented a rank of a scale, with units of higher rank being made up of units of the rank below. For example, a lesson was made up of transactions, which were made up of exchanges, and so on.

The smallest unit of the discourse structure was the act. Acts made up of clauses or single words were functional rather than formal categories. Sinclair and Coulthard (1975) categorized 22 acts for classroom discourse. The categories were controversial because one act could be interpreted as several different acts according to the situation. For example, an informative act (e.g. "The door isn't closed.") could be interpreted as asking for confirmation, requesting someone to close it, or just giving information.

The second smallest unit of discourse structure was the move, which consisted

of one or more acts. The basic move types were classified as: framing and focusing in the boundary exchange, and opening, answering, and follow-up in the teaching exchange (Sinclair and Coulthard, 1975). Subsequent versions (Coulthard & Brazil, 1992; Sinclair, 1992; Sinclair & Coulthard, 1992) added more types for the move such as eliciting, informing, and acknowledging.

A group of moves made up an exchange. One of the canonical exchange types in the typical classroom discourse was eliciting exchange, and it typically took the form of IRF with elements of three moves: an initiating move (I), a responding move (R), and a follow-up move (F). An example of an eliciting exchange was given in the following example.

Example A: Excerpt from Sinclair & Coulthard (1975, p.21)

Teacher: Can you tell me why do you eat all that food? (I)Pupil:To keep you strong. (R)T:To keep you strong. Yes. To keep you strong. (F)

In Example A, the teacher's first contribution was an initiating move, the pupil's contribution was a response, and teacher provided "Follow-up" as a second contribution. Example B was more complicated than Example A because Example B was a transaction made up of two exchanges. The first exchange entailed IR sequence and the second one followed the typical IRF sequence. Although the teacher's utterance, "Pardon?" appeared as though it was a response to the pupil's "Nothing," the IRF model would understand the teacher's utterance as a new opening to elicit a new exchange because it made the interlocutor return to the initial state of the exchange.

Example B: Excerpt from Sinclair & Coulthard (1975, p.56)

Teacher: What are you laughing at?Rebecca? (I)Pupil:Nothing. (R)Teacher: Pardon?(I)Pupil:Nothing. (R)Teacher: You're laughing at nothing. (F)

Transaction was the second largest unit of structure, and it was opened and closed by "boundary exchanges" that consisted of "framing moves" with or without other moves. For example, "Well, today I thought we'd do three quizzes" had the two moves: a framing move ("well") and a "focusing" move (about the transaction that we would do today) (Fairclough, 1992, p. 13). Between the boundary exchanges, there was usually a sequence of "informing," "directing," or "eliciting" exchanges, in which statements, requests, or questions were found. Lastly, the largest unit of structure corresponded to a lesson, and consisted of a sequence of transactions. However, there was relatively little to say about the structure of the lesson, because it was primarily the result of situational or institutional factors rather than of linguistically relevant structure.

The strength of the Sinclair and Coulthard (1975) framework was due to the pioneering systemic approach that explained the organizational properties of dialogue. However, its limitation was that the framework was a tool for systematic study for analyzing two-party discourses between the teacher and individual students, and twoparty discourses do not reflect the diversity of current classroom practices (Fairclough, 1992). Thus, Fairclough (1992) remarked that there was concern as to whether the IRF Model can be applied successfully to discourses involving more than two participants, particularly the ESL classroom discourses where multi-party group works were often employed.

Although Sinclair and Coulthard's framework served as a point of departure for my linguistic analysis, my framework was developed on the basis of Leo van Lier's types of pedagogical interaction (van Lier, 1996) and Norman Fairclough's interactional control features (Fairclough, 1992).

4.2 Conversation analysis

Historically, Conversation Analysis (CA) started in the late 1960s and early 1970s as a sub-discipline of sociology. Schegloff (1987) explained that CA was developed by a group of sociologists who called themselves "ethnomethologists" and were establishing themselves as a separate discipline. Ethnomethology is an interpretative approach to sociology which concentrates on everyday life as a skilled accomplishment and upon methods that people use for producing it (Garfinkel, 1967). Thus, CA initially started with describing the organizational structure of mundane, ordinary conversation. In other words, CA researchers usually focused on casual social talk that routinely occurred between friends and acquaintances and described this organizational structure in terms of sequences, turn-taking, and repair practices (Goodwin, 1981; Jefferson, 1974, 1978; Schegloff, 1968, 1990, 1992).

However, since the late 1970s, increasing attention was given to analyze the structure of talk that was used in institutional contexts such as news, medical, courtroom, and classroom contexts (Drew & Heritage, 1992). This was the beginning of the domains that CA expanded to include. That is, both ordinary conversation and institutional talk were added. For this reason, the more encompassing "talk-ininteraction" was included under the analytical umbrella of CA.

With recent developments of the socio-cultural perspective supporting the empirical settings and the organizational details of naturally occurring actions and interactions, many SLA researchers began to attend to the potentials of CA and identified it as having the potential to be a complementary analytic tool along with socio-cultural theory (Markee & Kasper, 2004; Mondada & Pekarek Doehler, 2004; Young & Miller, 2004). According to CA researchers, CA's analytic tool potential enabled a researcher to investigate learning behaviors systematically as a conversational process that observably occurred in the intersubjective space between participants. It also allowed a researcher to analyze each participant's contribution to the ongoing discourse with insight into what preceded and followed a particular turn at speaking (Kitade, 2000). These researchers also believed that applying the CA as an analytical-what? also made a fundamental contribution to increased understanding of both the context-dependent and the context-renewing methods, which are the methods that assisted learners to become competent members in a community of practice (Mondada & Doehler, 2004).

CA was guided by a qualitative method, and thus it used the usual processes

associated with qualitative research. However, CA was less concerned with interpreting the content of texts, such as interview responses that were produced for research purposes. Rather, the focus was on the formal procedures through which the texts were mediated and certain situations were produced. For this reason, CA attempted to explain the conversational practices by analyzing the structure of either single cases or a collection of talk-in-interactions. The primary evidence for the asserted existence of particular conversational mechanisms was directly motivated by the conversational data presented for analysis.

CA was epistemologically similar to ethnography, as both these approaches focused on the particular rather than the general and also sought to develop a participant's rather than a researcher's perspective on the phenomenon that was being studied. In order to develop a participant's perspective, both methodologies developed a rich description of context. However, conversational analysts and ethnographers do not necessarily understand context in the same way.

For ethnographers, understanding people's practices involves developing a "thick description" of their local knowledge. For such a thick description, ethnographers collect a detailed profile of people's cultures and biographies through a variety of data collection techniques. Typical data include video and audio-tapes of behavior, transcripts, interviews, and retrospective talking-aloud protocols. These various kinds of data are often triangulated by the researcher in an effort to document the multiple perspectives from different participants regarding a given event.

Generally, CA researchers regard audio/video tapes and the resulting transcripts as their primary source of data, and thus usually do their own transcription. This is because transcription is viewed as an essential part of the discipline of doing CA. Some conversation analysts incorporate ethnographic information into their analyses, claiming that such information is necessary for a complete understanding of talk-in-interaction. However, researchers who work within the "purist" tradition of CA do not include ethnographic accounts of people's cultures or biographies to make an argument, except when there is internal evidence in the conversational data that is sufficient to warrant the introduction of such data.

One significant accomplishment and contribution of CA is the turn-taking rules which were proposed by Sacks, Schegloff and Jefferson (1974). The turn-taking rules of CA are simple, but very powerful rules that could be applied to the completion of a 'turn-constructional' unit which can be a complex sentence, a simple sentence, a phrase, or a word. Participants were able to determine the point of completion with great accuracy. According to the turn-taking rules, the point of completion of one turn was determined when: 1) the current speaker may select the next speaker; 2) if no selection was made, then the next speaker may, in turn, select his or her turn; 3) if no selection was made by the current speaker or the next speaker, the current speaker may continue. The rules allowed for considerable variation on the order and length of turns.

Another important accomplishment of CA is the "sequential organization" of talk-in interaction. The "sequential organization" of talk-in interaction was made on the assumption that any utterance constrains what could follow it. In other words, turns showed an analysis of prior turns, giving constant evidence to interpret the text. Adjacency pairs, such as question-and-answer or complaint-and apology, were one of the examples. A speaker's question was sequentially related to an answer from another in the next utterance. For example, when the utterance x sequentially implicates y, the utterance followed by x was taken as y ("for instance, if 'Is that your wife?' was followed by 'Well, it's not my mother,' the latter was likely to be taken as an implied positive answer''). However, if they did not occur in the next utterance, a ground for an inference could be made about the absence ("for example, if teachers failed to give

feedback to learners' responses, this could be taken as implicitly rejecting them") (Fairclough, 1992, p. 18).

The strength of CA was that it focused on the learning process that was continuously constructed though the talk of participants. Their emphasis on the learning process allowed the researcher to examine the internal structure of the interaction, which involved the orientations and relevancies that participants displayed to each other through their interactional conduct (Markee & Kasper, 2004; Schegloff, 1992). However, the limitation of CA was that it focused on each single case by extracting meaning from the local context of talk-in-interaction. Therefore, an overall picture about organizational or linguistic patterns of the interaction was revealed in a complicated manner through the CA approach. In particular, when researchers wanted to compare a discourse pattern of an interaction with the other interaction types or the ones in the other settings, the CA approach depended on the descriptive explanations of each interaction, rather than show a landscape that could easily compare the differences of the discourses.

4.3 Rationale for Developing an Analytical Framework

Transcribed data of this current study were examined to determine the applicability of the Sinclair and Coulthard's IRF (1975) model with the data. The following was a sample of the interaction data that occurred among the three participants in Group 1.

Example: The analyzed data using the Sinclair and Coulthard's IRF model Note: (1) A: Participant A; (2) B: Participant B; (3) C: Participant C

L1	A: hm. I I can see on	e child. (I)	
	(short pause)		
L2	B: One child?	(I)	
L3	C: One child.	(R)	
L4	C: He uh ++	(I)	
L5	B: Measuring her heights? (I)		
L6	C: Yes. Doctor [me]	+ uh measuring the he	eights. (R)
L7	B:	hm	Hm hm. (F)

In the above sample, the three participants described the picture of a medical clinic. Participant A, Participant B, and Participant C talked about a child in their pictures. Participant A initiated the topic of the child, and Participant C completed a sentence with help from Participant B. From Sinclair and Coulthard's point of view, the above sample consisted of four separate exchanges and thus four openings to elicit an exchange; Participant A's informing opening in Line 1, Participant B's eliciting

opening in Line 2, Participant C's informing opening in Line 4, and Participant B's eliciting opening in Line 5.

However, when the transaction was examined carefully, all the exchanges within the transaction were actually interconnected, and all the openings (except the first one) actually functioned as a bridge to expand the previous exchange rather than working as a new starting point to elicit a new exchange. In other words, the IRF model did not properly explain the interrelatedness among the exchanges in which the participants negotiated their meanings and intersubjectively constructed their knowledge to accomplish a task goal. A more complex system that could explain beyond an "Initiation," "Response," and "Feedback" sequence was required for my research.

The essential concept of intersubjectivity in conversation had already been stressed by many scholars studying discourses (Levelt, 1989; Merleau-Ponty, 1945; Rommetveit, 1974; van Lier, 1996). For example, Levelt (1989) stated:

A speaker has to tune his or her talk to the turns and contributions of the other persons involved. His or her contributions should, in some way or another, be relevant to the ongoing interaction. By anchoring their contributions in the

119

shared here and now, interlocutors can convey much more than what is literally said (p. 29).

The importance of intersubjectivity in conversation was also highlighted by Merleau-Ponty as follows:

In the experience of a conversation...my thoughts and his make up a single tissue, my words and his are called out by the phase of the discussion, they insert themselves in a common operation of which neither of us is the sole creator. A double-being comes about, and neither is the other one for me a simple behaviour...nor am I that for him, we are, one for the other, collaborators in a perfect reciprocity, our perspectives glide one into the other (cited in van Lier, 1996, p. 168).

Another important limitation of the Sinclair and Coulthard's IRF (1975) model was that it did not address the linguistically relevant structure of interactions. The basic structure was primarily motivated by the social orientation of each utterance, and primarily focused on explaining why a particular utterance was socially related to the next utterance. Therefore, it did not provide any information about the linguistic structure of each utterance. Francis and Hunston provided an example of a doctor/patient interview and argued, "the fact that examination will precede diagnosis, and diagnosis will be followed by prescription has little to do with linguistic structure" (cited in Malouf, 1995, p.4).

The research has reported that examining the quality of discourses had been one of the main concerns in CALL as well as in SLA. However, with the lack of a theoretically motivated approach, most research comparing the FTF and CMC relied on length of turns, the number of turns, the number of the produced words, the lexical range, or the syntactic complexity. Yet, findings often showed contradictory results rather than suggesting a converged direction. Because those factors were often confounded with an L2 learner's individual style of speaking and writing, the results were often contradictory and inconsistent. Therefore, a different conceptual tool that investigated the interactional pattern as well as the quality of discourses needed to be developed for my research.

4.4 The Intersubjective Model

The purpose of developing a new model for the current research was to be able to investigate how L2 learners interacted with the other participants in a triad group interaction, what type of discourses they used, and how their discourses were affected by the discourses of the other participants or the other contextual factors. In other words, the model should be able to show not only the changes in the L2 learners' roles and relationship with the other participants but also the changes in their linguistic skills during their interactions.

Because the previous models mostly focused either on the interlocutors' social orientations or the linguistic skills, the development of a combined conceptual framework was necessary to examine not only the changes of the discourse patterns of triad groups but also the changes of each participant's social roles and linguistic skills in the different contexts and activity types. Therefore, the intersubjective model was developed for the purpose of revealing both of these changes at the same time and providing an overall discourse pattern on a specific triad group interaction. The goal was to be able to compare the patterns within a triad's group discourse patterns in another activity or compare them with the patterns of the other groups in different contexts. Van Lier's (1996) types of pedagogical interaction, Norman Fairclough's (1992) interactional control features, Varonis and Gass' model for negotiation of meaning (1985, see the Chapter 2), and the Sinclair and Coulthard IRF Model (1975,

see the section 4.1 of this chapter) provided valuable insights for developing a new conceptual framework that was integrated for my research purposes.

Van Lier (1996) proposed four types of pedagogical interaction that showed the levels of learning power. His types of pedagogical interaction explained how the classroom discourse could vary according to different features of interactions and presented the various distinctions and continua of the social interactions for the purpose of examining their learning power (see Figure 2).

According to van Lier's (1996) types of pedagogical interaction, the first interaction level was transmission, which focused on the delivery of information from one person to another. Lectures, sermons, drills, and commands are typical examples of this interaction level. The second interaction level included initiating, responding, and follow-up questioning, mostly represented by the expert's questions and the student's answers. Therefore, the plan and the direction of the discourse are determined by the questioner rather than the students.

The third interaction level was transaction in which information exchange was jointly determined by all participants, even though the structure and agenda were continually imposed externally. Typical examples were group discussion, business negotiations, and information exchange tasks; most cooperative learning in classrooms belonged to this level. Transformation was the highest interaction level where participants' contributions were self-determined or produced in response to others' requests. Therefore, all the participants jointly worked to shape the agenda, to construct their meanings together, and to change the learning situations.



Figure 2. Types of pedagogical interaction (van Lier, 1996, p. 179)

124

Van Lier (1996) also argued that classroom discourse could vary along pedagogical dimensions because of the dynamic tensions of the different features of interaction, such as the dynamic tensions between autonomy and external control, between conversation and monolog, between authority and exploration, between product and process, between ellipsis and prolepsis, and between non-contingent discourse and contingent discourse. As shown in Figure 2, the different features of interaction became prominent as interaction moved outwards in a centripetal fashion, away from the closed center of the spectrum. For example, when interaction moved towards the outer realms, the predictability of IRF exchange was loosened, ellipsis was replaced by prolepsis, authoritarianism yielded to authority, creating the potential for joint exploration, and so on.

Fairclough (1992) also presented analytical properties to investigate the social and power relations between participants. The interactional control features that he suggested revealed the social and power relations between participants, and it included turn-taking, exchange structure, topic control, setting and policing agendas, and formulation. These features embodied how the participants negotiated their relations in social practice to ensure the smooth interaction with the other participants.

125

Fairclough (1992) explained that turn-taking systems were not always built around equal rights and obligations for all participants, and the distribution of rights and obligations commonly occurred between powerful (P) and non-powerful (N-P) participants. According to his explanation on the asymmetrical turn-taking systems, (i) P may select N-P, but not vice-versa; (ii) P may self-select, but N-P may not; or (iii) P's turn may be extended to make several points. He also suggested that P may have the right to interrupt N-P when P believed that the topic is irrelevant to P's criteria, and that, by doing so, only P may have the right to control the topic.

Exchange structure was also one of the important interactional control features that Fairclough (1992) suggested. He explained that the nature of the exchange system is relevant not only to turn-taking, but also to the sort of things people could say. For example, teachers can initiate an exchange to give students information, ask the students questions, set out agendas for the class, or control their behaviors. On the other hand, the students may be constrained in what they can say or do according to the teacher's way of making exchange structures for a transaction.

Fairclough (1992) was also interested in the topic control in asymmetrical discussion. In conversation, topics were typically offered by one participant, accepted

(or rejected) by another, and then elaborated by the first participant. However, in the asymmetrical discussion, topics were often introduced and changed only by the dominant participant often according to a pre-set agenda or routine.

Fairclough (1992) also argued that the setting and policing of agendas was also an important element in interactional control. He claimed that setting agenda is one way of conversation control by P over the initiation and termination of an interaction as well as the structuring of transactions. For example, teachers set an agenda at the beginning of lessons, or of transactions within lessons in order to control the lesson.

The agendas are also policed by P in order to keep other participants in compliance to their agendas during an interaction. For example, the initiationresponse-feedback exchange system was a powerful way of policing agendas. The system structured the power of teachers over students, and it also situated the students in a test or examination situation due to its evaluative discourses. Even in a general conversation, there were various ways in which one participant could police the contributions of others. When N-P showed ambivalent attitude or silence, P often forced N-P to be explicit or to acknowledge what had been said by P, saying "You understand that?" Or "don't you?"

Formulation is the last element of interactional control that Fairclough (1992) suggested. Building upon Fairclough's ideas, Sacks described formulating as a member's treating "some part of the conversation as an occasion to describe that conversation, to explain it, to characterize it, to explicate, or translate, or summarize, or furnish the gist of it, or take note of its accordance with rules, or remark on its departure from rules" (cited in Fairclough, 1992, p. 157). For example, a participant may formulate her version of what has been said, and attempt to win acceptance from others, which may then restrict the others' options in ways that are advantageous to the former.

On the basis of the above existing frameworks, new concepts emerged for the intersubjective model, such as initiator, continuer, positive informer, positive response, and negative response. These concepts were developed while analyzing the data of this study and comparing these concepts with the concepts of the existing linguistic and interactional frameworks. For example, the concept of initiator came from the elements of three moves of IRF model (see section 4.1 of the current chapter), and the concept of continuer was developed from the concept of "indicator" in Varonis and

Gass' model for negotiation of meaning. The concepts of informer and follow-up emerged from the concept of "response" and "feedback" in the Sinclair and Coulthard IRF Model. All of these concepts were investigated on the basis of the concepts of van Lier's types of pedagogical interaction (1996) and Fairclough's (1992) analytical properties, such as control, social and power relations, autonomy, monologue, and so on. Moreover, while analyzing the data of this study, all these concepts were categorized and developed into more detailed concepts such as positive informer, negative informer, positive response, and negative response, in order to explain the participants' social roles and linguistic features of their L2 language.

To date, the intersubjective model consists of four units: (a) initiator, (b) continuer, (c) informer (positive response and negative response), and (d) follow-up. In other words, every transaction consisted of these four units representing different social roles within a transaction. However, except the initiator, the other three units were not necessarily present in a transaction, and the order of these three units changed in each transaction because they represented the social roles or contributions rather than a specific sequential structure of an interaction. Following are the examples of the transcribed data that were analyzed according to the intersubjective model.

Example: The units of the intersubjective model

Gabby: Do you have a glass of water?	(Initiator)
Craig: No water.	(Informer)
Gabby: No water?	(Continuer)
Craig: huh.	(Informer)
Gabby: Hm.	(Follow-up)

The above example shows the basic structure of the intersubjective model. In the first line, Gabby's role was an initiator, because she initiated a topic about a glass of water. In the second line, Craig's role was an informer, because he responded to Gabby's initiation. In the third line, Gabby's role was a continuer because she asked for Craig's response to confirm her understanding of what Craig had said. In the fourth line, Craig again played the role of informer by saying, "Huh." Then Gabby provided her follow-up feedback to Craig's response in the last line to indicate her understanding.

Although Craig's response, "Huh" looks like a surprise when it was transcribed into a written language, Craig's response was interpreted as a sign of providing his response to Gabby's question, because the video tape showed that Craig was showing his agreement to Gabby's question through his gesture of nodding. In addition, considering that many Koreans use "Huh" ending with a lower pitch instead of "Yes," there was no ambiguity in the researcher's interpretation of "Huh" as "Yes."

Example: The units of the intersubjective model

Gabby: Uh Do you have [log] on the bottom?		(initiator)
Kevin: Loggie?		(continuer)
Gabby: [Lug]. //[Lug].//		(informer)
Kevin:	//[Lug]? // [Lug]?	(continuer)
Gabby: Yeah.		(informer)

The transaction did not always have a predetermined form of initiatorinformer-continuer-follow-up. The second example displays a variety of the intersubjective structure. In the first line, Gabby initiated a topic about a rug in the picture. However, Kevin did not understand Gabby because of her incorrect pronunciation of the word, "rug." Thus, in the second line, Kevin played the role of continuer by asking for Gabby's explanation about the word. In the third line, Gabby became an informer by providing her response to Kevin's question. In the fourth line, Kevin played the role of continuer, because he still did not understand Gabby's utterance. In the last line, Gabby played the role of an informer by providing another response to Kevin.

However, unlike Sinclair and Coulthard's (1975) framework, the intersubjective model is not a full framework explaining the comprehensive structures of interaction, including the boundary exchanges between the two transactions (e.g. "What shall we talk next?") and the procedural exchanges (e.g. a dialogue for planning, introducing, and finalizing). The primary purpose of the intersubjective model is to examine what quality of contribution an individual made in solving a problem related to a specific topic, and to find his or her overall pattern of contribution occurring throughout the entire transaction related to the topic. Therefore, the intersubjectivity model focused only on the discourse pattern of all the topic transactions (episode), and thus the boundary exchanges and the procedural exchanges were not included in the data analysis for the quantitative results.

The following sections will provide more detailed explanations of each unit of the subjective model. The initiator, continuer, informer, and follow-up individuals are discussed.

4.4.1 Initiator

Initiator is the first utterance of a transaction and its purpose was to introduce a new topic to the participants in a group. Therefore, the concept of initiator was developed to reveal the degree of topic control among the participants, and its function
was related to the social orientation, not the linguistic orientation. For this reason, the syntactic structure of an initiator varied from a word or a phrase to a long sentence, and the form of an initiator may also vary from a declarative sentence (e.g. I have a pen.) to an interrogative sentence (e.g. Do you have a pen?). In other words, the role of initiator was determined by the actions taken by a participant to establish a new transaction, not by the syntactic structure or form.

However, the form of an initiator influenced the role of the next utterance. For example, when the initiator took the form of declarative sentence, the next informer was classified as a positive informer. When the initiator took the form of interrogative sentence, the next informer was classified as a positive response or a negative response. A more detailed explanation will be given in the section of informer within this chapter.

Initiators were divided into two types: discussed initiator and un-discussed initiator. Discussed initiator was the one who attracted an interaction and un-discussed initiator was the one who did not attract an interaction. In other words, an initiator was considered as a discussed initiator when the next speaker responded to the first speaker's initiation. On the other hand, the un-discussed initiator took place when nobody responded to the initiator. The concepts of discussed initiator and un-discussed

133

initiator explained the degree of interactivity in the L2 discussion. The following is a sample of a CMC interaction that shows the difference between a discussed initiator and an un-discussed initiator.

Example: An example of Un-discussed initiator and Discussed initiator Note: (1) A: Participant A; (2) B: Participant B; (3) C: Participant C

A: there is a pan on the oven.B: and the man has a belt?C: yes, white one.

(Un-discussed initiator) (Discussed initiator) (Informer)

The first utterance by Participant A was an un-discussed initiator because it was not responded for a further discussion. However, Participant B's initiation about a belt was a discussed initiator because the topic was further discussed by Participant C.

4.4.2 Continuer

Continuers were the utterances that directly asked for the other's response. Thus, most continuers were interrogative sentences. The concept of continuers was created from Fairclough's (1992) notion of formulation, but it was expanded to explain the pedagogic discourses that can be authoritative or explorative according to the nature of the classroom interaction and the relationship among the participants. Whereas Fairclough's notion of formulation was only specifically related to the speaker's intention to narrow the gaps in understanding by suggesting a formulation about what has been said, the concept of continuers also included the speaker's intention to invite the listener into a shared intersubjective space. In other words, continuers not only played the role of a bridge that linked the gaps of misunderstanding by asking the other interlocutors to explain and elaborate what they had said but also facilitated an exchange by actively creating relevant questions to invite the others to make a contribution to the ongoing interaction. In this sense, the concept of continuer was not limited to the role of narrowing the gaps of misunderstanding but played an autonomous role in creating a dynamic interaction and actively leading the participants to engage in negotiations for the purpose of ongoing interaction.

Continuers were largely classified into two types: negotiation continuers and general continuers. Negotiation continuers referred to all the continuers occurring while the participants were engaging in the negotiation of meaning. Using a specific terminology borrowed from the notion of negotiation of meaning in SLA, negotiation continuers were applied to the "indicators" in the sequence of negotiation of meaning. In other words, negotiation continuers were the continuers used when the listeners signaled a non-understanding, a partial-understanding, or a misunderstanding about what the speaker said.

For the types of negotiation continuers, Varonis and Gass (1985) categorized seven types: 1) explicit indication of non-understanding; 2) echo word or phrase from previous utterance; 3) non-verbal response; 4) summary; 5) surprise reaction; 6) inappropriate response; 7) and overt correction. However, categorizing the negotiation continuers according to these types was unclear because of the vague boundaries among them. The difficulty of coding the types was mostly derived from the various speaking styles of the individuals. The different speaking and writing style of each individual often made it difficult to classify the types of negotiation continuers, so an utterance coded in one specific category might also be coded in a different category by a different researcher.

For my research, I decided to divide the category of negotiation continuers into two types: echo and the others. Echo is the negotiation continuer who repeated the previous utterance. There are two reasons why echo was chosen as a separate category from the other types of negotiation continuers. The first reason was that echo had a clear boundary from the other negotiation continuer types. Thus, it was uncomplicated to classify it from the others. The second reason was that echo had a distinctive characteristic unlike the other negotiation continuers. Interestingly, echo appeared most frequently among the negotiation continuers in FTF interactions but rarely occurred in CMC interactions.

Example: An example of Echo Note: (1) A: Participant A; (2) B: Participant B

A: No water.B: No water? (Echo)

General continuers implied all the continuers except the negotiation continuers. Although at least five types of general continuers appeared in my transcribed data, I decided not to classify them, because the classification was also confounded by the influence of individual styles of speaking and writing. However, the five types included the following: questioning (asking for an information), calling ("Sara!"), asking for short feedback ("It's OK?", "Right?"), self-questioning, persuasion ("How about?"), and so on.

4.4.3 Informer

Informer refers to the response to the previous utterance. The concept of informer is similar to Sinclair and Coulthard's notion of response in their IRF model in the way that it was a kind of response toward the previous speaker's initiation. However, the concept of informer is different in comparison with Sinclair and Coulthard's notion in the way that it embraced all the related responses under one topic, which is unlike the IRF model that may have several exchanges under one topic and where each exchange has the three components in its structure of initiation, response, and feedback. Therefore, informers in the intersubjective model included all the related responses under one topic, which would have often been considered as initiators in the IRF model; however, in this study the purpose was to show how the utterances under one topic were connected to each other rather than divide them as a totally different exchange structure.

Informers were then categorized into several types to reveal the participants' linguistic complexity, their social spontaneity, and interactivity. Informers were first classified by their interactivity. When speakers made responses that corresponded to their own previous utterances rather than the others' or when speakers kept making the utterances without attending to the others' utterances, these utterances were categorized as negative informer (NI). The high rate of NI showed that the talk was closer to one-directional and monologue, rather than conversational.

Example: An example of Negative informer (NI)

Craig: And can you tell me the nearest Safeway? Kevin: you had better take a taxi. Kevin: it just joke. take no 16 bus. Craig: We don't have any car, so I should use public transportations. (NI) Craig: I need to buy some groceries and foods for my members. (NI)

In the above example, Craig initiated a topic about the location of the nearest supermarket. In the second line, Kevin suggested taking a taxi to go to a supermarket, and then he explained it was a joke. Kevin suggested that Craig take the bus of the number 16 in the third line. However, Craig's utterances in the next two lines were not related to Kevin's response. His utterances were rather related to his previous utterance. Therefore, Craig's last two lines were counted as NI.

All the informers except NI were again classified by the participants' spontaneity. When the informer was a spontaneous one that was not elicited by a continuer or a question, the informer was categorized as a positive informer (PI). When the initiator had the form of declarative sentence, the informer by the next speaker was also categorized as PI. However, when the informer was elicited by a continuer or a question, it was classified as a positive response (PR), because it was a response that was elicited by the previous speaker rather than a voluntary informer. Likewise, when the initiator had the form of an interrogative sentence, the informer was classified as PR because it was elicited by the previous speaker's initiating question.

The analysis rate of PI and PR showed if the participants' discourses were externally controlled by the other participants or performed by their own regulation. According to van Lier's (1996) interactional features, the participants' motivation, attention, and participation tended to be more self-determined as the talk became more conversational. When the students' actions were externally controlled by the teacher or by the other factors, the students tended to have less opportunity to become autonomous persons who were in charge of their own learning.

Lastly, a specific group of simple words, phrases, and sentences that appeared repeatedly over the whole activity was selected and categorized as negative response (NR), and were excluded from PI and PR groups. According to Skehan (1998), L2 learners developed both an exemplar-based system and a rule-based system of knowledge. An exemplar-based system involved discrete lexical items and ready-made formulaic chunks of language, while a rule-based system of knowledge involved the abstract knowledge that required more syntactic processing and complexity (Ellis, 2000). Therefore, the purpose of making a category of NR was to examine what factors and what environments prompted the L2 learners to produce simple and formulaic language while they engaged in triad group activities.

Negative responses comprised four types of utterances. The first type was the repetition of the previous utterance. The second type was the simple responses such as "Yes," "No," "OK," "I think so," "I know," "Right," "Sure," and "Hm." The third type of negative response was the category of "I have." The examples of this type were "I have (noun)," "I have one," "There is (noun)," "I can see (noun)," and "I can see one." The fourth type of "negative response" was the category of "I don't have." The examples were "I don't have any (noun)," "I don't have one," "I can see no (noun)," "I can't see any (noun)," "There is no (noun)," "Nothing," "Not (noun)," and "None." These NRs were chosen because they were composed of simple responses that did not require a high level of English skill. The total diagram of NI, PI, PR, and NR is shown in Table 2.

Example: An example of Positive informer (PI) and Negative response (NR)

Gabby: uh She [taid] her hair.(Initiator)Craig: With a ribbon.(PI)Gabby: With a ribbon?(Continuer)Craig: Yes. Ribbon.(NR)

In the above example, Gabby initiated a topic about a girl's hair in the picture. In the second line, Craig played the role of PI by voluntarily adding more information about the ribbon in the girl's hair. When Gabby asked Craig about the ribbon in the third line, Craig provided a short response, saying "Yes" and repeating the previous word, "ribbon." For this reason, Craig's responses were classified as NR.

Example: An example of Positive response (PR) and Negative response (NR)

L1 Gabby: His head is bald.	(Initiator)	
L2 Craig: bald?	(Continuer)	
L3 Gabby: bald.	(NR)	
L4 Craig: Not bald	(NR)	
L5 Gabby: Not bald? Do you have	many hairs? (Continuer)	
L6 Craig: Yeah.	(NR)	
L7 Gabby: Really?	(Continue	r)
L8 Kevin: A little bald.	(PR)	

In the second example, Gabby initiated a topic about a bald man. When Craig asked Gabby to confirm his understanding, Gabby provided NR in the third line by repeating Craig's previous utterance. Although Craig voluntarily provided his response in the fourth line, he used formulaic language by adding only "not" to the previous word, 'bald.' Thus, his response was counted as NR. When Gabby asked Craig again to confirm her understanding in the fifth line, Craig again provided NR, by saying "Yeah." However, in the eighth line, Kevin provided a little different information toward Gabby's questions by adding a new word, "little." Thus, Kevin's response was counted as PR.

In short, Table 2 shows the total diagram of NI, PI, PR, and NR that were explained in the above. As shown in the diagram, Informers were first categorized into Not-interactive informer (NI) and Interactive Informer according to the participants' interactivity. Then, Interactive Informer was categorized into Positive Informer (PI), Positive Response (PR), and Negative Response (NR) according to the participants' linguistic complexity and their social spontaneity.

Table 2. The Total Diagram of NI, PI, PR, and NR



4.4.4 Follow-up

Follow-up refers to a simple response or an evaluative response to the previous informer. Follow-ups usually consist of several types of utterances. One type of follow-up indicated an agreement or an understanding. The examples were the repetition of the previous utterance, "Yes," "Right," "That's right," "OK," and "I see." The second type of follow-up was emotional expressions, such as "Oh!" "Wow!" or laughter. The third type of follow-up was the indication of the differences. For example, the participants indicated their differences by saying, "It's different." The fourth type of follow-up was related to the evaluative expressions on the previous utterances; for example, comments such as "Interesting!"," It was a good decision"," You are a brave man!" belong to these types of follow-up. Followings are examples of each type of follow-up.

Example: An example of Follow-up 1

Gabby: He has a dot pants. Dotty //pants.//(Initiator)Kevin://Dot.// Yes. Dotty pants.(F)Gabby: Yeah.(F)

The above example shows that the follow-up indicated an agreement and understanding. When Gabby initiated a topic about dotty pants, Kevin provided his follow-up and indicated his understanding to Gabby in the second line. Then, Gabby also provided her follow-up in the third line to show she agreed with Kevin's understanding.

Example: An example of Follow-up 2

Jane: what kind of disease made you come here?	(Initiator)
Larry : I just came here to check up my health .	(PR)
Larry : I used to checked every year.	(PI)
Heather: oh, good for you.	(F)
Jane: you look healthy.	(F)

The second example shows that the follow-up contained evaluative

expressions. Jane and Larry talked about a health check-up, and Larry explained that he got a check-up every year. In the fourth and fifth lines, Heather evaluated Larry's regular check-up as a good habit, and Jane provided positive feedback.

4.5 Data analysis

All the transcription data contained 24 group interactions, because each sixparticipant group conducted four activities: two activities in FTF and two activities in CMC. However, while examining the transcribed data, it was found that many FTF interactions did not keep the three-party interaction mode in the later part of their interactions. The primary reason for not keeping the three-party interaction mode was the instructor's involvement in the group interaction in adjusting the time to complete the activities. Some groups completed their activities early and were simply reviewing the topics that they had already discussed.

Because the original purpose of the current research was to compare the group interactional patterns that took place over one hour, each activity was supposed to be undertaken for one hour. However, different group dynamics determined the time that was required to complete the task, and the actual time that was taken to finish an activity varied from 20 minutes to one hour, depending on the group. Some groups completed their activities early and claimed that they had nothing left to talk about with each other, while some other groups needed the full hour to complete an activity.

At first, the instructor explained to the groups that they needed to continue their discussion for one hour, even though they completed their tasks early. However, once the groups completed their tasks, many of them lost interest in their tasks and engaged in off-task behaviors, such as sleeping, leaving the place, or chatting with others in their native language. Some groups that continued their discussion after they completed their task displayed an unnatural type of interaction, because they only engaged in review discussion of what they had already found from their pictures.

Although the instructor was initially planning to watch over the group work without joining the group interaction, she felt she needed to be involved in their interactions in order to encourage the groups who had finished the activity early to talk more. She involved herself in some groups' discussions and encouraged them to keep discussing their pictures. However, her intervention resulted in an unnatural interaction pattern in which the talk occurred only between the instructor and a participant rather than among the three participants. For example, the instructor tended to provide a long explanation and elaboration when asking a question; usually, only one participant provided a short response showing one individual's agreement or disagreement. Therefore, the prototype of each interaction changed from the juncture where the teacher intervened.

In order to remove such altered portions from the data and establish an equal sense of group work organization, I decided to have the participants self-report on the completion of their tasks, and I used the transcripts that covered only to the point where the groups claimed that they completed their activities, so that each group's dynamic progression to accomplish a task could be explored without being influenced by other factors such as time or the instructor's intervention. Self-reporting was an appropriate approach at that time for the purpose of this study which was to examine the natural interactions among the participants.

In addition, I also excluded the opening, closing, off-topic exchanges, and boundary exchanges that may have confounded the overall pattern of each interaction. Because these exchanges have different discourse purposes for a discussion among the participants, the discourse patterns of these exchanges were quite different from the ones of on-topic exchanges. For example, the discourses of opening, closing, off-topic exchanges, and boundary exchanges tended to encourage an explanation of one person dominating the exchanges, and their discourse patterns were quite different from the discourse patterns of on-topic exchanges encouraging an interaction among the participants. Thus, in order to look at the general discourse patterns of the participants engaging in an interaction, opening, closing, off-topic exchanges, and boundary exchanges were excluded from the quantitative data. However, these exchanges were examined qualitatively in order to investigate if these exchanges affected the quality of L2 discourses in the two communication modes.

After selecting the transcripts for quantitative data analysis, all the utterances

in the selected transcriptions were coded as units and types, employing the intersubjective model that was explained in the previous sections. The process of coding all the transcripts was followed by the procedure of counting all the utterances (discussed initiator, not-discussed initiator, continuer, negative response, positive response, positive informer, follow-up, and all the types of continuer (negotiation continuer, echo and the other negotiation continuers) in each activity. Therefore, eight tables were produced for each group: four tables for the units and four tables for the continuer types. The following were Group 1's tables that showed the number of each unit that was counted in each activity. In other words, all the numbers in each table indicated the frequency of each unit that occurred in each activity.

Nickname	D	Ń	NI	Continuer	PI	PR	NR	F	Total
	Initiator	Initiator							
A	28	1	0	87	25	22	42	61	266
В	36	1	0	50	13	34	40	51	225
С	12	0	0	18	7	16	35	14	102
Total	76	2	0	155	45	72	114	129	593

Table 3. The Frequency of Each Unit of Group 1 Information Gap Activity in FTF

Table 4. The Frequency of Each Unit of Group 1 FTF Information Gap Activity inPercentages

Nickname	D	N	NI	Continuer	PI	PR	NR	F	Total
	Initiator	Initiator							
Α	4.72	0.16	0	14.67	4.21	3.70	7.08	10.27	44.81
В	6.07	0.16	0	8.43	2.19	5.73	6.74	8.59	37.91
С	2.02	0	0	3.03	1.18	2.69	5.90	2.35	17.17
Total	12.81	0.32	0	26.13	7.58	12.12	19.72	21.21	

Note: (1) A: Participant A; (2) B: Participant B; (3) C: Participant C.

The frequency of each unit was expressed as a percentage of the number of utterances that occurred in each activity. Percentages were calculated to show how much each person contributed to the interaction. Table 4 shows the percentage of each unit that was produced by Group 1 in FTF information gap activity.

Each continuer type was also counted in each activity and recorded in a table.

Table 5 shows the number of each Continuer type that was counted in each activity.

Table 5. The Number of Each Continuer Type in Group 1 FTF Information Gap Activity

Nickname	Negotiatio	Negotiation Continuers (NC)			Total
	Echo	Other NC	Total	Continuers	
A	37	22	59	28	87
В	11	12	23	27	50
С	7	9	16	2	18
Total	55	43	98	57	155

Note: (1) A: Participant A; (2) B: Participant B; (3) C: Participant C.

To calculate the percentage of each unit out of the total utterances in each activity, each counted the number of negotiation continuers, and general continuers were multiplied by a hundred and divided by the number of the whole Continuers in each activity. Calculated percentages of the continuer types show how much each continuer type contributed to the total number of continuers uttered in each activity. Group 1's calculated percentage in FTF information gap activity is shown in the Table 6.

Table 6. Group1's Continuers in FTF Information Gap Activity in Percentages Note: (1) A: Participant A: (2) B: Participant B: (3) C: Participant C.

Nickname	Negotiatic	on Continuers (NG	General	Total	
	Echo	Other NC	Total	Continuers	
Α	23.87	14.19	38.06	18.06	56.12
В	7.09	7.74	14.83	17.41	32.24
С	4.51	5.8	10.32	1.29	11.6
Total	35.47	27.73	63.21	36.76	

All the calculated percentages of the units and the types of an activity were compared across the groups, the activities, and the communication modes in order to examine the changing discourse patterns of each individual. However, because the number of participants in a group was small, inferential statistics could not be used to compare the results among the groups. Instead, the detailed inspection of all the transcripts served as a good stepping-stone for understanding the discourse patterns which were exhibited by the calculated percentages of the tables.

Chapter V

Findings of Different L2 Discourses in FTF and CMC

The main research focus of this study, as outlined in Chapter 1, was to compare the L2 discourse in FTF and CMC. In particular, this study focused on the L2 discourses that were produced during information gap and role play activities, which are common SL (Second Language) classroom tasks. These activities have traditionally tended to be carried out in FTF mode in classrooms, and little research has investigated how they differ quantitatively and qualitatively with respect to the language produced when they were carried out in a CMC modality.

Therefore, the purpose of this chapter is to use the Intersubjective framework (See the Intersubjective framework presented in Chapter 4) in order to examine differences in L2 discourses in the FTF versus CMC modes. Both the quantitative and qualitative results of this study demonstrated that L2 discourses were different in the two communication modes in some important respects, such as the amount of repair negotiation, the quality of language the participants used, and the discourse patterns. Through the examination of qualitative results, this chapter provides more detailed information on how L2 discourses differed specifically in the two environments.

5.1 The Amount of Repair Negotiation in FTF and CMC

Since negotiated interaction has been one of the main research interests in recent CALL studies, this study first compared the amount of repair negotiation in FTF and CMC. As previously explained, Negotiation continuers serve as 'indicators' of repair negotiation, a concept clarified by Varonis and Gass (1985). Varonis and Gass argued that repair occurs when there is an incomplete understanding and it takes the form of negotiation of meaning. When incomplete understanding occurs, a request for clarification or confirmation typically emerges, and this is the 'indicator' that signals the request. In this sense, Negotiation continuers ('indicators') play a pivotal function in provoking negotiation of meaning.

In order to examine the amount of repair negotiation that took place in each activity, all the Negotiation continuers were counted in each activity and were changed into the ratio out of all the discourse units contributed by the three participants in each activity (see the Chapter 4 for the explanation of the discourse units of the Intersubjective model). Since Negotiation continuer was one component out of the four stage sequences of repair negotiation, the percentage of Negotiation continuers increased in proportion to the percentage of repair negotiation in an activity. In other words, when the percentage of Negotiation continuers increased, this indicates that the percentage of repair negotiation increased in proportion. Therefore, through comparison of the percentage of Negotiation continuers in the activities, the percentage of repair negotiation in an activity could be relatively compared to the percentage of repair negotiation in another activity.



Figure 3. The Percentage of Negotiation Continuers in Each Activity

Figure 3 shows the percentage of Negotiation continuers that took place in

each activity conducted by each group. The word in the X-axis indicates the activities, the number on the Y axis indicates the percentage of the discourse units, and each bar indicates the percentage of Negotiation continuers. As indicated in the graph, a much higher percentage of Negotiation Continuers were found in the FTF sessions than in the CMC sessions, and a slightly higher percentage of Negotiation Continuers occurred in the information gap activities than in the role playing activities in the FTF sessions. However, the CMC sessions did not show much difference in the two activities.

In order to investigate how Negotiation continuers affect the interaction within each activity in FTF and CMC, the types of Negotiation continuers were examined. Negotiation continuers were originally categorized by Varonis and Gass (1985) into seven types: 1) explicit indication of non-understanding; 2) Echo word or phrase from previous utterance; 3) Non-verbal response; 4) Summary; 5) Surprise reaction; 6) Inappropriate response; and 7) Overt correction. However, the analysis presented here differentiates only between Echo and all other Negotiation continuers, because the examination of the transcript showed that Echo was the most frequently emerging Negotiation continuer. Thus, in this research, the Negotiation continuers were categorized into only two types: 1) Echo and 2) other Negotiation continuers. Figure 4 shows the ratios of Echo and the other Negotiation continuers in each activity.

As shown in Figure 4 and Figure 5, Echo took up a very large portion among

all the Negotiation continuers in FTF sessions. In particular, the percentage of Echo was very high in the information gap activities and the average percentage of Echo of six groups was 69.5% out of all the Negotiation continuers in the information gap activities and 56.12% in the role playing activities.

On the other hand, the percentage of Echo was very small in all CMC sessions. Figure 6 shows the ratio of each Continuer type out of all the discourse units in each activity. The graph shows that Echo took up a large portion of the Continuers in the FTF interactions but very little in both of the CMC activities.







Figure 5. The Percentage of Each Negotiation Continuer in FTF Role Playing Activity



Figure 6. The Average Percentage of Each Continuer of All the Discourse Units in Each Activity

The above graph clearly indicates that one of the major reasons for the decreased Negotiation continuers in CMC was the disappearance of Echo in the CMC interactions. Although Echo took up the highest percentage of Negotiation continuers in FTF activities, most of the Echo disappeared in the CMC sessions. Thus, the lack of Echo resulted in a low percentage of Negotiation continuers in CMC.

The qualitative data provided more detailed information as to why Echo was much less prevalent in CMC. The transcript data showed that Echo was usually used in the FTF activities for requesting a confirmation (as opposed to requesting a clarification). In the FTF sessions, listeners often needed to request a confirmation to check if they heard something correctly. However, in CMC sessions, the use of Echo was not needed because there was a concrete trace of what was said on the computer log. The receiver of a message could simply go back and reread the message without needing to ask the sender to confirm the utterance. The following example is an excerpt from the transcript of Group 2's FTF information gap activity, and it illustrates how Echo was used to get a confirmation about the previous speaker's utterance.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 2's FTF information gap activityL1 Sandy: Uh in the left side of the bus, Uh..I have the sign that written in uh like

159

seniors only.

L2 Harry: Only?

L3 Sandy: Only.

L4 Harry: On. Ah. Not written?

L5 Sandy: Not written.

L6 Harry: This is Uh. + in my picture, seniors.

L7 Sandy: Seniors?

L8 Harry: Not only.

L9 Sandy: Not only? Oh...//It's different.// //yeah.//

L10 Harry: //Seniors.// //That// that's difference.

In the above example, Harry used indicators in L2 and L4, and Sandy also

used indicators in L7 and L9. All the indicators except the one in L4 were Echoes, and

all three Echoes were used to confirm whether the understanding of the previous

speaker's utterance was correct.

5.1.1 The Percentage of General Continuers

Another interesting fact about the participants' negotiated interaction is that the percentage of General continuers increased in the FTF role playing activity and the CMC role playing activity, even though the percentage of Negotiation continuers decreased (see Figure 6). As a result, the total percentage of Continuers became higher in the FTF role playing activity than the FTF information gap activity, and the total percentage of Continuers in the CMC role playing activity remained similar with the total percentage of Continuers in the FTF information gap activity, even though the percentage of Echo was almost none in CMC.

This implies that different types of negotiations appeared more frequently in the FTF role playing activity and the CMC role playing activity, when the percentage of Negotiation continuers decreased. Therefore, even though the percentage of repair negotiation decreased, the participants' interactivity did not decrease, and different types of negotiations were encouraged more in the FTF role playing activity and the CMC role playing activity.

However, the CMC information gap activity showed a very different picture from the results of the other activities. The percentage of Continuers in the CMC information gap activity greatly decreased, unlike the other activities, which maintained a similar percentage of Continuers. Since the CMC sessions started with the CMC information gap activity, the participants' unfamiliarity with the CMC activities seemed to have affected the percentage of Continuers in the CMC information gap activity. Because of the lack of a turn taking system in CMC, the participants often initiated their topics at the same time; as a result, they had difficulty in exchanging their messages, especially at the initial phase of the activity. The messages in the CMC information gap activity were often not interactive, and this seems to have resulted in a lower total percentage of Continuers.

5.2 The Quality of L2 Discourses in FTF and CMC

To examine the quality of L2 discourse, all the responses were categorized into Positive informer (PI), Positive response (PR), and Negative response (NR) according to the Intersubjective model which was developed for this research. Briefly speaking, PI represents a voluntary response that was not elicited by the previous speaker, and PR represents a response that was elicited by the previous speaker. NR is a simple formulaic discourse that does not require the participants to display a high level of linguistic skill, since it typically involves mere repetition or the use of memorized chunks of language. There were four types of NR: 1) a repetition of the previous words, phrases, or sentences; 2) "I have" type; 3) "I don't have" type; and 4) "Yes," "No" "OK" type (see the Chapter 4 for more explanation).

For the purpose of this study, the frequencies of NR, PI, and PR in each activity were counted and calculated into the ratio out of all the discourse units of an activity. Then, the percentages of PI and PR were combined to represent the productive language use, and NR represented the formulaic language use involving unanalyzed chunks of words or routine phrases.

As shown in Table 7, there was a great difference in the quality of L2 discourse in CMC and FTF. For the information gap activity, all the groups except Group 3 had a higher percentage of PI and PR in CMC than FTF. For Group 3, the percentage of PI and PR was similar both in CMC and FTF, being slightly higher in FTF with a difference of only 0.09% out of all the discourse units. The average percentage of PI and PR in the information gap activities of all the groups was 23.36% in FTF and 27.43% in CMC. In other words, CMC had 4.07% higher percentage of PI and PR than FTF in the information gap activities.

	<u> </u>		1	
The percentage	FTF	CMC	FTF Role	CMC Role
of PI+PR	Information	Information	playing	playing
	gap	gap		
Group 1	19.66	24.65	27.84	23.33
Group 2	25.34	25.84	35.44	30.87
Group 3	25.86	25.77	32.94	32.8
Group 4	18	28.36	38.6	40.51
Group 5	26.51	32.65	30.06	32.95
Group 6	24.84	27.33	33.43	47.91
Average	23.36	27.43	33.05	34.72

Table 7. The Total Percentage of PI and PR of Each Group in Each Activity

For the role playing activities, the difference of discourse quality between CMC and FTF was not as great as for the information gap activities. Groups 1, 2, and 3 all had higher percentages of PI and PR in FTF, while Groups 4, 5, and 6 had higher percentages of PI and PR in CMC. However, the average percentage of PI and PR of all the groups was 33.05% in FTF and 34.72% in CMC for the role playing activities, having a higher percentage of CMC with the difference of 1.67% out of all the discourse units.

The qualitative results demonstrated that the higher percentage of PI and PR in CMC was mainly due to the intersubjective gap of CMC that was bigger than that of FTF. Traditionally, intersubjectivity has been defined as a state of overlapping individual subjectivities (Rommetveit, 1974). Thus, "Intersubjective gap", in this study, refers to the gap for understanding between the communicative moves in which a speaker presupposes or takes for granted something that has not yet been discussed by the time of the move. The lack of visual cues in CMC seemed to widen the intersubjective gap among the participants. In CMC, when a participant responded without providing any contextual information, the other participants were often confused. For example, as shown in the following dialogue from Group 6's information gap activity, when Larry responded, "No" in Line 3, Heather was not sure if Larry responded in relation to Heather's topic (Line 1) or Jane's topic (Line 2). Thus, she asked Larry to provide a clarification about his response in Line 5.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 6's CMC information gap activity

- L1 Heather: right side of the picture there's an old man
- L2 Jane: There is a desk in front of the nurse
- L3 Larry: No
- L4 Heather: yes, right
- L5 Heather: what is no?

For this reason, the CMC participants tended to add more contextual information to their messages in order to narrow the intersubjective gap among them in CMC, while the FTF participants were often able to deliver their meanings only with short and simple discourses. Therefore, the intersubjective gap of CMC seems to have contributed to the encouragement of L2 participants to use productive discourses more frequently. The following conversation (Example 1) shows an example of how the CMC participants added more contextual information to their messages. When Kevin asked about a cigarette, Gabby responded with more contextual information about a hand (Line 2), and Craig also responded with new information that the cigarette was burning (Line 4). On the other hand, in FTF, such contextual information was not

usually added to the response messages when the information between the speaker and

the respondent was the same, as shown in the example 2.

Example 1: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 1's CMC information gap activity

- L1 Kevin: do you see the cigarrette?
- L2 Gabby: Ya, hut in mine I can see a hand with a ciga.
- L3 Kevin: yes, right
- L4 Craig: Yes, I can see a right hand with a cigar burning with smokes
- L5 Gabby: Yes

Example 2: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 1's FTF information gap activity

Gabby: uh She tide her [he] hair.

Craig: With a ribbon.

Gabby: With a ribbon?

Kevin: //Yes. Ribbon.//

Gabby: //Yeah. Ribbon. Ribbon.// OK.

Kevin: Wearing a dotty's cloth.

Gabby: hm Dotty's cloth.

Kevin: Striped pants.

Craig: //[Straipst] pants//. OK.

Gabby: //Striped pants.//

This study also observed a practice effect that affected the quality of L2

discourses. The average percentages of PI and PR (productive discourse) for the two

sets of groups were calculated in four activities to examine the practice effect of FTF

on each activity (see Table 8). As expected, higher average percentages of PI and PR were found in the groups that had practiced the activities through FTF. Groups 4, 5, and 6, which had practiced the information gap activity through FTF, obtained 29.45% of the discourse units in the CMC information gap activities, while Groups 1, 2, and 3, which had not practiced the activity obtained 25.42%. Even in the CMC role playing activities, Groups 4, 5, and 6 also obtained 40.46%, much higher percentages of PI and PR than did Groups 1, 2, and 3, which obtained only 29%.

	FTF	FTF Role	СМС	CMC Role
	Information	playing	Information	playing
	gap		gap	
Groups that	23.62	32.07	25.42	29
started with				
CMC (G1, 2, 3)				
Groups that	23.12	34.03	29.45	40.46
started with				
FTF (G4, 5, 6)				

Table 8. The Average Amount of PI and PR in Each Activity for Two Sets of Groups in Percentages

The practice effect of CMC was also investigated. However, unlike the result of the practice effect of FTF, the discourse quality of L2 participants who had practiced the activity through CMC did not show much difference with respect to discourse quality compared to participants who had not practiced the activity. Groups 1, 2, and 3, who had practiced the activity through CMC, obtained 23.62% on average out of all the discourse units in the information gap activity, while Groups 4, 5, and 6, which had not practiced the activity, obtained 23.12% on average. For the FTF role playing activity, Groups 1, 2, and 3 obtained 32.07% on average, while Groups 4, 5, and 6 obtained 34.03% on average. Even though Groups 1, 2, and 3 had practiced the role playing activity through CMC before doing it in FTF, the average percentages of PI and PR were lower than the average percentage of PI and PR of Groups 4, 5, and 6.

The above results indicate that only previous FTF practice affected the quality of L2 discourse, and that previous CMC practice did not affect the quality of L2 discourse. L2 participants seemed to have learned to use more productive discourses through FTF practices. However, for some reasons, L2 participants did not seem to have learned to use more productive discourses through CMC practices.

One possible explanation for this finding is that a large intersubjective gap in CMC might have prevented L2 learners from learning to use productive discourses in their next practices. In other words, a large intersubjective gap of CMC might have made it difficult for L2 participants to pick up language skills or communication skills from their CMC experiences and apply them to their next practices. However, in order
to provide a more thorough explanation of the phenomenon, more research is needed.

Alternatively, the practice effect on the amount of NR in each activity was also examined. In the same way as the average percentages of PI and PR use were calculated, the average percentages of NR use for two sets of groups were also calculated (see the Table 9). Table 9 shows that Groups 4, 5, and 6, which had practiced the activity through FTF obtained 16.04% on average in the CMC information gap activity, while Groups 1, 2, and 3, which had not practiced the activity, obtained 10.05% on average. In the CMC role playing activity, Groups 4, 5, and 6 obtained 4.44% on average, while Groups 1, 2, and 3 obtained 1.69% on average. The results indicate that the FTF practice affected the amounts of NR in the CMC activities.

Table 9. The Average Rate of NR in Each Activity for Two Sets of Groups in Percentages

	FTF	FTF role	СМС	CMC role
	information	playing	information gap	playing
	gap			
Groups that	16.31	8.61	10.05	1.69
started with				
CMC (G1, 2, 3)				
Groups that	17.52	9.66	16.04	4.44
started with FTF				
(G4, 5, 6)				

Nevertheless, the CMC practice still did not affect the amount of NR in the

FTF activities. Groups 1, 2, and 3, which had practiced the activities through CMC, obtained 16.31% on average in the FTF information gap activity, while Groups 4, 5, and 6, which had not practiced the activities, obtained 17.52% on average. For the role playing activity, Groups 1, 2, and 3 also obtained 8.61% in average, while Groups 4, 5, and 6 obtained 9.66% on average. Like the results of PI and PR, FTF practices rather than CMC practices affected the amount of NR in L2 discourses. This result still supports the previous explanation that a large intersubjective gap of CMC seemed to have made it difficult for L2 participants to pick up language skills or communication skills from their CMC experiences and apply them to their next practices.

The percentage of formulaic discourse (represented as NR) in the CMC information gap activity was similar to the percentage of formulaic discourse in the FTF information gap activity for the groups that had practiced the activity, even though the percentage of formulaic discourses of the FTF role playing activity sharply decreased in the CMC role playing activity. The percentage of NR of the groups that had practiced the activities was 16.04% in the CMC information gap activity and 17.52% in the FTF information gap activity, while the percentage of NR of the FTF role playing activity sharply decreased in the CMC role playing activity, while the percentage of NR of the FTF role playing activity sharply decreased in the CMC role playing activity, while the percentage of NR of the FTF role playing activity sharply decreased in the CMC role playing activity, reporting

9.66% in the FTF role playing activity and 4.44% in the CMC role playing activity.

The above results indicate that a prior practice of FTF increased the amount of formulaic discourses in the CMC information gap activity as much as the amount of formulaic discourses of the FTF information gap activity, while a prior practice of FTF did not increase the amount of formulaic discourses in the CMC role playing activity. Considering that the amount of NR tended to sharply decrease in all the CMC activities except the CMC information gap activity, the result seems to indicate that the information gap activity tended to encourage L2 participants to learn to use more formulaic discourses as well as more productive discourses in their next practices, while the role playing activity tended to encourage them to learn to use only more productive discourses in their next practices.

The qualitative data also showed how prior practice encouraged L2 participants to use more formulaic discourses as well as more productive discourses in their CMC information gap activity. Due to the lack of the visual cues in CMC, generally the CMC participants tended to have added more contextual information in their messages than the FTF participants, using more productive discourses. However, as shown in the following example, the L2 participants in the CMC information gap activity were also observed to have learned to simplify their conversations after they practiced the activity.

As shown in the following example when one participant described an object, the other two participants simply provided their agreement or disagreement by saying, "Yes," or "No," rather than providing an elaboration in L2, L3, L7, L8, L10, and L11. By reducing their discourses to the most minimum level and proceduralizing the way of getting information from each other, they were not only able to save their time for typing but also effectively exchange their necessary information in the CMC information gap activity. However, this type of phenomenon was not observed in the CMC role playing activities.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 6's CMC information gap activity

L1 Heather: momo has envelop?

L2 Larry: yes

L3 Heather: no

L4 Jane: No, she doesn't have envelop

L5 Heather s: the man who his eye is covered is popo

L6 Jane: Popo 's shirt has two kind squares

L7 Heather: yes

L8 Larry: yes

L9 Jane: black and white

L10 Larry: yes

L11 Heather: yes

The above results seems to suggest that prior practice of an activity contributed to the increase of productive discourses in the CMC, but a prior practice of an activity also affected L2 participants to use more formulaic discourses as well in the CMC information gap activity. This finding raises the question of whether practicing goal-oriented activities, such as the information gap activity, may have encouraged the participants to communicate more simply and in a more formulaic manner in order to complete the task efficiently, at the expense of their language development.

5.3 L2 Discourse Patterns in FTF and CMC

This study also compared L2 discourse patterns in FTF and CMC to determine the rates of individual participation as well as individual participants' discourse roles. In order to compare the L2 discourses in FTF and CMC, the rates of all the discourse units of each individual were added to produce the rate of a participant's discourse units in relation to the group's discourse units in an interaction. In other words, the rate of a participant's discourse units implies the amount of a participant's discourse units compared to the amount of the others' discourse units.

The discourse units of all the groups in each activity produced 24 tables. Each

table represents each activity within a group, and thus each group has four tables representing the four activities: FTF information gap activity, CMC information gap activity, FTF role playing activity, and CMC role playing activity. Table 10 is an example of the tables and it represents Group 1's FTF information gap activity. The table displays not only the rates of each discourse unit of a participant, including Discussed initiation (DI), Not-discussed initiation (N IN), Negative informer (NI), Continuer (CON), Positive informer (PI), Positive response (PR), Negative response (NR), Follow-ups (F) in an activity (see the Chapter 4 for more detailed explanation on each unit), but also shows the total rate of each participant's discourse units compared to the total rates of the others' discourse units in an activity. In other words, the tables provide diverse information about what discourse units an individual used and with what frequency in each activity, compared to the other two participants. The tables also show how a group discourse pattern in an activity is different from its group discourse pattern in a different activity as well as from another group discourse pattern in the same activity.

For example, Table 10 shows that Participant A was the person who initiated most (4.71% of Discussed initiator and 0.16% of Not discussed initiation) and elicited

an interaction most (14.64% of Continuer). Both Participant A and Participant B used the same amount of productive discourses (7.9% of PI and PR). Participant A also used formulaic discourses the most (7.07% of NR) and Participant A also provided the most feedback (10.26% of F). The table also reports that Participant A occupied most of the conversation (44.74% of the group discourse).

Table 10. Group 1's Each Discourse Unit in FTF Information Gap Activity in Percentages

	D IN	N IN	NI	CON	PI	PR	NR	F	TOTAL
Gabby	4.71	0.16	0	14.64	4.2	3.7	7.07	10.26	44.74
Steve	6.06	0.16	0	8.58	2.18	5.72	6.73	8.58	38.01
Craig	2.02	0	0	3.03	1.17	2.69	5.89	2.34	17.14
TOTAL	12.79	0.32	0	26.25	7.55	12.11	19.69	21.18	

Using the information from the 24 tables, 24 graphs were drawn to see the changes of the group discourse pattern in every activity. Figure 7-a, 7-b, 7-c, and 7-d are Group 1's four activities. Each bar indicates each individual's discourse, and each pattern in a bar represents the rate of a specific discourse unit out of all the discourse units. Therefore, the length of a bar represents the distribution rate of each participant's discourse units compared to the other two participants' discourse units.



Figure 7-a. Group 1's Discourse Pattern of FTF Information Gap Activity



Figure 7-b. Group 1's Discourse Pattern of CMC Information Gap Activity



Figure 7-c. Group 1's Discourse Pattern of FTF Role Playing Activity



Figure 7-d. Group 1's Discourse Pattern of CMC Role Playing Activity

As shown in the Group 1's four graphs, the group discourse pattern rarely

maintained the same shape when the group engaged in a different activity. The graphs revealed that the L2 discourse pattern changed in every activity, and there was no specific pattern or prototype of L2 discourse changes to show any relation with activities regardless of whether they were performed through FTF or CMC. This was also found to be the case with the graphs of the remaining participant groups. The continuous change of L2 discourse patterns seems to indicate that L2 discourse patterns were affected by the joint influence of various factors rather than being influenced singularly by a specific preplanned condition, such as types of activity, the communication modes, or the amount of negotiation.

Chapter VI

Qualitative Findings of the Factors Affecting L2 Discourses

On the basis of the previous results that L2 discourses were different in FTF and CMC, this chapter focuses more on why and how individual L2 discourses changed in the two communication modes. Although the continuous change of L2 discourse pattern in each activity implied that the quality of L2 discourses were not determined by a singular condition that was preplanned by a researcher or an instructor, the examination of the qualitative data still revealed that certain important factors prompted L2 discourses to change in FTF and CMC in specific ways. Some of those factors can be attributed to inherent characteristics of CMC environments, such as the lack of turn taking systems, the lack of visual cues, the different interaction patterns, and the different language skills required in the two different modes. Other factors that also affected the L2 discourses within the two different modalities were not directly attributable to characteristics of the CMC environment. Examples of these other factors were: the quality of negotiations, the participants' discourse roles and identities, and participants' strategies. The purpose of this chapter is to discuss the range of factors that affected the quality of L2 discourses and to explain how these factors were

related to changes observed across the two different modalities.

6.1 The Factors of Communication Modes Affecting L2 Discourse in FTF and CMC

FTF and CMC provided the participants very different conditions for their language practices because of their different characteristics. In FTF, the various visual cues, such as gestures, facial expressions, voice tones, and silence could be used as communication resources, while the participants in CMC could depend only on the written messages that were transmitted through the computer networks for their communication. For this reason, the group discourses varied greatly in these two different communication modes. The following sections examine the characteristics of the communication modes that affected the quality of L2 discourses in FTF and CMC. The sections provide specific examples from the data to illustrate differences in the discourse across communication modes. An understanding of these differences will be used in Chapter 7, which describes implications for language teaching and learning.

6.1.1 Turn taking system

One of the most prominent characteristics of the CMC group discourses was the lack of a turn taking system in which anybody could be the next speaker because there was no cue who would be the next speaker. No regulation of the turn taking system in CMC caused several topics to appear simultaneously on the computer screen and, as a result, the participants in CMC tended to initiate a new topic much more frequently than in FTF. Especially when all participants were active, the simultaneous appearance of new initiation occurred more frequently in CMC.

Table 11. The rates of Initiation of all the Groups in each activity reported as

	FTF	FTF role	CMC	CMC role
	information gap	playing	information gap	playing
Group 1	13.11	4.08	23.35	18.67
Group 2	8.44	6.93	62.05	16.17
Group 3	7.29	4.32	24.39	14.4
Group 4	9	4.39	14.38	10.79
Group 5	5.75	6.76	18.29	10.45
Group 6	8.69	5.65	25.14	10.81
Average	8.71	5.36	27.93	13.55

percentages.

As shown in Table 11, the initiation rate of each group was produced by

calculating the percentage of initiation out of all the discourse units of each group. The table shows that the initiation rate was accentuated especially in the CMC information gap activity, reporting an average of 27.93% across all the discourse units. The average initiation rates in the other activities were: 13.55% in the CMC role playing activity, 8.71% in the FTF information gap activity, and 5.36% in the FTF role playing activity. In other words, CMC had a higher rate of initiation than FTF did, and the information gap activity encouraged L2 participants to make more initiations than role playing activity did.

The high rate of topic initiation in CMC generally caused several complications among the participants, such as a high speed of interaction, mixed topics and responses, and less feedback. For example, as shown in the transcript excerpt below, Group 2 experienced non-interactive exchanges due to the accentuated initiation rate in the CMC information gap activity. Among the nine topics appearing in the excerpt, only Sandy's topic in Line 3 and Steve's topic in Line 6 obtained responses from the others, making the conversation almost non-interactive. Even the discussed topics tended to be responded to only after several messages had been sent. For example, Steve's topic in Line 2 and 6 was responded to by Harry in Line 11 and by Sandy in Line 12 only after four utterances passed in between. Sandy's topic in Line 3 was responded to by Harry in Line 7 after several utterances passed in between. This CMC transcript shows how several topics kept appearing at the same time, how many messages kept being passed by without eliciting any response from the others, how several topics and responses were mixed and discussed together, and how the participants wrote responses covering several topics.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 2's CMC information gap activity

- L1 Steve: In my picture there is no balloon (Topic 1)
- L2 Steve: There are 6 members. 2 men, 3 women, one boy (Topic 2)
- L3 Sandy: today's specials are grpes, apple, toothpaste and a package od toilet tissue. (Topic 3)
- L4 Harry: In my picture, I'm a cashier on the accounter, so an curled woman opened her bag, and counted his products (Topic 4)
- L5 Sandy: There is a woman with a short hair. (Topic 5)
- L6 Steve: One woman with glasses, a boy reading a book (Topic 6)
- L7 Harry: In my picture today's specials are the same.OK. (Response to Topic 3)
- L8 Sandy: a lady is holding a package of milk. (Topic 7)
- L9 Steve: A bald man is talking with a woman with a earing (Topic 8)
- L10 Sandy: ond boy who reads a comic book is waiting on the line (Topic 9)
- L11 Harry : In my picture there are three male persons and two women, a boy reading a book. but there is no person wearing glasses. (Response to Topic 2 and 6)
- L12 Sandy: In my picture there are 2 man, 1 boy and 3 women. (Response to Topic 2)

In CMC, participants are required to wait for other participants to finish typing

a response in order to get a response, unlike the FTF context where audible responses are instantly occurring and thus the interaction can progress very quickly. Thus, CMC interaction takes more time than FTF interaction when participants want to make linear and interactive exchanges in CMC in the same way as they do in the FTF interaction. However, as shown in the above example of Group 2's CMC information gap activity, the participants tended to keep sending a new message rather than waiting for the other responses to appear on the screen.

When these findings from the transcripts were compared to the survey results for triangulation, it was found that many participants commented in the surveys that their interaction speed was one of their difficulties in doing the CMC activity. This survey result indicates that frequent initiations of a new topic in CMC seemed to pose difficulties for the participants by making it difficult to read the flood of other participants' messages while typing their own messages. In such a situation, it is likely that the participants kept typing their messages without taking much time to think about the messages from others. The participants also seemed to have not found enough time to provide any supportive or negative feedback to the others' ideas or information. As a result, many topics were discussed only superficially, or passed without being discussed at all.

6.1.2 Non-verbal Cues

Another important characteristic of the communication modes that affected the quality of L2 discourses was the availability of non-verbal cues. Since the CMC context did not provide visual cues, participants sometimes formulated incorrect assumptions and misunderstanding about each other's behaviors or utterances. Incorrect assumptions and misunderstanding among the participants made participants engage in several side narrations or off-topic talk in an attempt to alleviate the gaps of their misunderstanding in CMC. In particular, CMC role playing activity produced much off-task or side topic talk, while off-task talk and side topics were rarely found in FTF role playing activity.

For example, when looking at Group 4's CMC role playing activity, the main theme of each group's narration was frequently interrupted by the appearance of offtask or side topic talk. The main theme of their narrations was an unhappy marriage, and this topic was discussed in T1, T2, T7, T8, T9, T12, and T13 (see Table 12). Nevertheless, the topic of the unhappy marriage was continuously disrupted by offtask and side topic talk that was far from the subject of the main topic, such as Hanna's opinion about Sean in the picture (Topic 3), Sean's sudden disappearance (Topic 5),

and Sean's backpack (Topic 6).

The NT				
Topic No.	The content of the topic			
T1	Hanna accidentally hit Sean in the bus			
T2	Sean was unhappy with the argument with his wife			
T3	Hanna thought that Sean was a student			
T4	Tracy, an old lady, is tired and wants somebody to yield her a seat			
T5	Sean's absence from Computer screen (Off-task talk)			
T6	Does Sean have a backpack?			
T7	Sean and Hanna are unhappy because their wives don't like cooking			
T8	Tracy does not have a family			
Т9	Sean's and Hanna's opinions about a divorce			
T10	Is Hanna sleeping?			
T11	Let's meet sometime and drink			
T12	Hanna is unemployed and do the housework			
T13	Hanna does not have a child			
T14	Obscene Joke			
T15	Hanna needs to get off the bus			

Table 12. Group 4's Sequence of Topics in the CMC Role Playing Activity

In CMC, even a very small different detail of the pictures caused a severe misunderstanding among the participants in the CMC environments, while the FTF participants were easily able to narrow their intersubjective gaps by using a great deal of visual cues, such as looking directly at the other's picture. The following transcript shows how the small differences in details entailed off-task or side topic talk. At first, the three participants talked about why Sean was upset. Right after Sean explained that he argued with his wife, their main topic was suddenly discontinued by the presence of a side topic that was initiated by Hanna. In fact, Hanna was surprised by the fact that Sean was a married man, because she assumed that Sean would be a single student because he carried, in her picture, a backpack. However, she did not know that Sean did not carry a backpack in the other participants' pictures, as displayed in Figure 8-a and Figure 8-b.



Figure 8-a. Hanna's Picture



Figure 8-b. Sean's Picture

As a result of Hanna's comment about her surprise, the original topic was suddenly discontinued and replaced by a side topic. Right after Hanna expressed her surprise in L12, Sean exhibited a strong negation by saying, "Are you crazy?" in L13. Sean did not know that he carried a backpack in Hanna's picture; in fact, Sean's character looked much older in Sean's picture because of his glasses. From Sean's point of view, Hanna's claim that Sean was a student would have been absurd, and thus he showed a strong reaction.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 4's CMC role playing activity

- L2 Hanna: oh, I'm sorry.
- L3 Tracy: that's why you look angry
- L4 Sean: In fact ... I fought with my wife...
- L5 Tracy: i am so sorry..
- L6 Tracy: what happened?
- L7 Sean: Be careful..
- L8 Sean: Don't care..
- L9 Tracy: why do you quarell with your wife?
- L10 Sean: It' my buziness
- L11 Sean: let me alone..please..
- L12 Hanna: oh, are you married. I think you a a student
- L13 Sean: me?..student?..Are you crazy?
- L14 Tracy: why crazy?
- L15 Hanna: usually young guy wearing a back pack
- L16 Tracy: you all look very young
- L17 Hanna: and If I were you I'm happy

Even a participant's short absence from the computer screen also made the

CMC participants easily misunderstand each other and move to off-task talk. For example, Group 4 was making dialogue, and Hanna asked Sean where he was going in Line 1 but did not get a response from him. Sean's lack of response immediately elicited Tracy's off-task talk about Sean's absence in their conversation. However, in Line 5, Sean, who did not seem to know that the other two participants were talking about his absence, suddenly appeared and began to ask about a backpack. Although the previous dialogue about the backpack went by, Sean seemed to have felt that there was some misunderstanding in the previous dialogue and, in consequence, he seemed to have checked for the misunderstanding by going back to the previous dialogue for his short absence. With Sean's sudden question about a backpack, the group's discussion went back to the issue of Sean's backpack. Sean's absence and his concern about a backpack resulted in two different off-task comments, and diverted the participants' concern to the backpack issue again.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 4's CMC Role Playing Activity

- L1 Hanna: where are you going, young man
- L2 Tracy: Sean....wake up..
- L3 Tracy: what's wrong with Sean....no answer
- L4 Hanna: hey Sean, where are you going
- L5 Sean: Hey guy.. you said..I had a backpack..no..I have any..
- L6 Tracy: jump out of the bus.?...
- L7 Tracy: Sean...you don't carry any bag?
- L8 Sean: What do you mean?...no bag?..
- L9 Hanna: you carrying a back pack, don't kidding
- L10 Tracy: right...you said that...Sean.
- L11 Sean: no..bag//
- L12 Tracy: oh my....
- L13 Tracy: i doubted it...
- L14 Sean: forget it...
- L15 Tracy: ok...

The CMC environment easily made a small difference in a picture or a

participant's absence a big issue, enough to cause off-task talk or a side topic. A small

difference in a picture and Sean's absence would not have been an issue in the FTF environment because the other participants could visually verify the details of the picture and Sean's behaviors. However, in CMC, a gap in the three participants' understanding was not able to be narrowed due to the large intersubjective gap, and it made the participants engage in much off-task talk in order to fill in the gap of their misunderstanding in CMC. As a result, in the CMC context, a deep discussion of a main topic was often impossible due to the distraction of side topics or off-task topics.

6.1.3 Different Language Skills Required in FTF and CMC

The discourses in CMC were also greatly different from the discourses in FTF because the two different communication modes required different language skills from the participants. Listening skills were not required in the CMC situation but were an essential component for the successful interaction in FTF. When a participant had a lower level of listening skill than the other two participants in the group, his or her chances to express him or herself were often limited in FTF. However, the CMC context was beneficial to such participants because their participation was not affected by their lower listening skill.

For example, Harold in Group 3 was one of the participants who showed a great difference in his discourses in FTF and CMC due to the influence of his listening skills in FTF. The FTF transcript showed that Harold had a somewhat lower level of listening skill compared to the other participants. The following transcript excerpt shows how his listening skills interfered with his ability to be an active participant in FTF. In the conversation, Kristine and Nick were discussing the place shown in their pictures. Kristine provided a long explanation about why the place in the picture was not a fancy restaurant, but Harold summarized her point incorrectly in Line 9. When Harold tried to build a different story on the basis of his incorrect understanding about her, Kristine attempted to explain her argument in a different way in Line 12 and 16, but the transcript shows that Harold still did not seem to understand her clearly (Lines 13, and17). The pitch of his voice became low in Line 25, and he only engaged in peripheral participation while they were discussing this topic.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 3's FTF role playing activity

L1 Kristine: And uh look at the + cap. Their caps.

L2 Nick: Hm.

L3 Kristine: =uh it is not [il] it doesn't it don't look like a chef chef. Hotel chefs are is wearing a big top //top hat. //

L4 Nick: //ah.// ah.

L5 Kristine: =so I think it is not + expensive restaurant ^ //Yeah// ^

L6 Nick:

L7

Harold: //Yeah.// OK. Do you?

L8 Kristine: ++ Yeah. So uh

L9 Harold: You you your point is that the man is looking for something uh not food?

L10 Kristine: Yeah, not //food//

L11 Harold: //so// he + saw the sign Help wanted (K: Hm) so uh get into the kitchen ^ and uh + ask uh ask me ^ (K: hm) uh where can I buy something ++

L12 Kristine: uh let's think about this. Um in your picture I saw the circle on the paper ^

L13 Harold: What's uh?

L14 Kristine: Circle. + (Korean – Now we are allowed to show the picture). Here.

L15 Harold: ah circle.

L16 Kristine: Hm. Let's make our situation ^ This man [i] came here to looking for a job.

L17 Harold: You...a job?

L18 Kristine: Yeah. On uh he read read the + read the ++

L19 Harold: OK. //so//

L20 Nick: //oh.// OK.

L21 Kristine: =While he [ri] read [red] [red] the newspaper ^ (H: Yeah. N: Yeah) he find out the somebody at this restaurant looking for somebody ++

L22 Nick: Yeah.

L23 Kristine: Yeah. //Yeah. Ha//

L24 Nick: //looking for somebody// ^ who uh wanted to wanted uh get a job.

L25 Harold: //his his (low voice)//

L26 Kristine: Hm hm.

L27 Nick: =(unintelligible) this restaurant.

L28 Kristine: Yeah.

L29 Nick: OK.

//Yeah.//

	FTF	СМС	FTF	role	СМС	role
	information gap	information gap	playing		playing	
Kristine	35.97	39.6	40.51		33.6	
Nick	34.27	24.85	32.94		31.2	
Harold	29.67	35.43	26.47		35.2	

Table 13. Discourse Units of Each Participant of Group 3 in Each Activity

In the FTF activities, Harold had the lowest distribution among the three participants, reporting 29.67% of discourse units in the FTF information gap activity and 26.47% in the FTF role playing activity (see Table 13). However, his distribution in the CMC activities went up, occupying 35.43% in the CMC information gap activity and 35.2% in the CMC role playing activity. Particularly in the CMC role playing activity, Harold's discourse showed the highest distribution of discourse units among the three participants' discourses.

Since FTF required the participants to have a rather high level of listening skills, the FTF environment seemed to deter Harold from becoming a full participant. In FTF, Harold was often silent and his responses were frequently overlapped by the other participants' utterances. His voice was often very low, and his incomprehension toward some topics seemed to discourage him from expressing himself. Since he rarely talked unless the topic was the one that he initiated, his participation rate was lower than that of the others in FTF.

Harold's discourse in the FTF activities was also qualitatively different from his discourse in the CMC activities (see Figure 9). His total rate of PI and PR (productive discourses) was the lowest among the three participants, reporting 6.52% in the FTF information gap activity, 8.1% in the FTF role playing activity. However, his rate of PI and PR was 10.58% in the CMC information gap activity and 12.8% in the CMC role playing activity. In other words, Harold used different discourses in the two communication modes, employing more productive discourses in the CMC activities.

Even for the rate of NR (short and formulaic discourses), about half of Harold's responses were NR in the FTF information gap activities, accounting for 49.57% of his responses (See Table 14). In the case of the CMC information gap activity, Harold used a high amount of NR, and it seems that his discourses had been influenced by the nature of the activity that encouraged the participants to use formulaic discourses. Nevertheless the rate of his responses (Informers) greatly increased in CMC. This means that the result still proved that he was more active in CMC by providing more responses to the others than he did in FTF activities, even though his use of formulaic discourses was still high in the CMC information gap

activity.



Figure 9. Group 3's Rate of PI and PR in Each Activity

In the CMC role playing activity, however, his rate of NR was the lowest, accounting for only 5.88% of his responses. This means that he used formulaic discourses much less frequently in the CMC context. This result indicates that the CMC environment provided a better chance for Harold to fully express himself in the triad group discussion. Because CMC did not require listening skills for full participation, it seemed to provide the participants with low listening skills better chances to practice their language.

	FTF	FTF role	СМС	CMC role
	information	playing	information	playing
	gap		gap	
Informer	12.93	10.53	18.41	13.6
PI + PR	6.52	8.1	10.58	12.8
NR	6.41	2.43	7.83	0.8

Along with listening skills, CMC also did not require the language fluency

Table 14. Harold's Rate of Informers, PI and PR, and NR in Each Activity

that asked for instant and automatic responses from the participants, while FTF often did require such language fluency from the participants. Since the segmentation of the utterances (e.g., pauses, restarts) that usually disturbed the language fluency was not visible in CMC, the less fluent language speakers seemed to be encouraged to produce longer and more complex sentences. For example, Harold's utterances in the Group 3's FTF interactions were often segmented by a pause, a stutter, a rewording, or a rephrasing as in the example below. The frequent appearance of the segmentations seemed to have discouraged Harold, causing him to be less confident in expressing himself in the FTF activities, because it usually took a longer time and he may have been afraid to disturb the interactions of the others in his group by his staggering utterances. Thus, the time pressure may have forced him to use short sentences rather

than choosing to express himself using a longer sentence in FTF.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 3's FTF information gap activity

- L1 Kristine: Do you have?
- L2 Nick: No.

L3 Harold: No. I don't //have.//

L4 Kristine: //special//. Uh + A man who is washing the dishes + hm look so young.

L5 Nick: yeah.

L6 Kristine: yeah. He has short black hair. And he + //is pointing// //pointing// out the uh + (Korean: What is it?) pot?

L7 Nick: hm //Where?// Where?

//Pointing//

L8 Harold: Boiling the (weak voice)

- L9 Nick: Pot.
- L10 Kristine: //Pot//
- L11 Harold: //boiling pot//(weak voice)
- L12 Nick: Flowing //the water.//

L13 Kristine: Yeah.

L14 Harold: //pot// over the hm (weak voice)

However, Harold expressed himself much better in the CMC environment where his segmentation was not visible. The following transcript of Group 3's CMC role playing activity shows that Harold communicated effectively with the other participants in the CMC discussions. In the conversation, Nick was playing the role of a nurse while Kristine and Harold were playing patients at a medical clinic. Kristine explained to Nick that she had a stomach ache, and Nick asked Kristine to fill out a form. In this situation, Harold creatively added a new idea that it was his turn to talk to the nurse, and he argued that he came to the clinic before Kristine. After they exchanged a few arguments, Kristine yielded her place to Harold, and Harold expressed his gratitude to Kristine.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 3's CMC role playing activity

Kristine: Ma'am, I'd like to see a doctor. I have a stomachache.
Nick: Hi. there. Just a minute, at first please fill this form.
Harold: Excuse, Ma'am! Is this your turn? I think it's my turn.
Kristine: Sure, let me get a pen.
Harold: Why do you make a line?
Kristine: No, I came here befor you. I saw you entering the door when I get here.
Nick: hold on, sorry I am busy. what happened?
Kristine: I'd like to see a doctor. I have a stomachache.
Harold: Sorry I didn't you just before, I have been to a rest room.
Nick: sorry Ma'am. please be quiet!
Harold: Any way. Are you serious?
Kristine: No. You look more serious than me. Go ahead.
Harold: As you see, I pained with my eye and my leg is broken. Thank you Ma'am.

Although the CMC situation did not require listening skills, it did require reading skills as an essential component for successful group interaction. FTF, on the other hand, did not require reading skills for an interaction. Consequently, the CMC participants needed to <u>read</u> carefully the others' messages and information in order to fully understand what they were discussing for the group task, in the same way that they needed to <u>listen</u> carefully to the others' utterances to complete their tasks successfully in FTF. Nevertheless, many participants in CMC tended to focus more on producing and sending their own messages rather than being attentive to and reading the others' messages in CMC.

For example, the following dialogue shows that the participants proceeded with their tasks without fully understanding the others' utterances in CMC. The statements in Lines 4, 5, 7, and 8 show that Sandy and Harry were interacting to make one collective story. However, reading the latter part of the exchange, it becomes clear that they were building different narratives, not making a collective narrative. Even though Harry asked Sandy to call her husband in Line 8, Sandy responded in Line 9 that her house was far away from the shop, and she needed to make some cookies for her children. They were apparently making a story on the basis of the same background that the picture suggested, but their narratives were not closely connected to each other because of the lack of their full understanding of the others' messages.

199

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 2's CMC role playing activity

- L1 Harry: 9 items or less is not permitted by checks but only by cash,OK.
- L2 Sandy: Harry! I know....But do you know me?
- L3 Steve: a woman in front of me make me crazy, for she maybe forgot a wallet so she make me wait for a long time
- L4 Sandy: Excuse me, I can't my wallet, Where is my wallet
- L5 Harry: Lady, you must be in a hurry, because may buyers are waiting for a long time in a line.
- L6 Steve: She bought a butter, pepsi cola, eggs and so on
- L7 Sandy: What should I do? I have to buy a bottle of jam, a package of sugar. and a butter.My children is waiting for me aat home.
- L8 Harry: Don't you have any cash? If you don' have any cash, youtelephone your husband and count your items.
- L9 Sandy: My apartment is far away from here. I do made some cookies for my cute kids.....
- L10 Sandy: Do you have any other way?
- L11 Harry: Otherwise, you must go to the last line and wait for your turn.
- L12 Sandy: I'm sorry, Gentleman Steve, what would you like to help me?
- L13 Harry: A frowning man is waiting for his turn. If he threaten you, that's not my charge.

As shown in the above example, the participants built their stories based on

their own previous statements rather than on the contributions of others. In other words,

each participant developed the ideas from his or her previous narrative for the story,

rather than find a clue from the others' narratives, either because they did not fully

understood the others' information or because they did not fully attend to it through

careful reading.

6.1.4 Different Interactive Patterns of FTF and CMC

The interacting patterns that attracted responses from the next speaker also seem to have been different in the two communication modes. In the FTF triad group interaction, when a participant initiated a new topic, the responses from the other participants came in a linear pattern. Thus, the other participants showed their agreement or expressed their differences in a linear fashion toward the initiation. As shown in the following example, when Tracy described that the pattern of a woman's dress in the picture was like a water drop, the other two participants showed their agreement one by one, saying "Yeah."

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 5's FTF information gap activity

Sean: uh she + She has a white belt? Tracy: Yes. White belt and its suit kind of suit .. uh the + it's not stripe. I think strings shape. the shape is like what + hm water drop? Sean: Hm. Yeah. Hanna: Hm. Yeah. Hanna: Uh water drop? //Yeh// Sean: Water //drops?// Yeah. Maybe. //Hm hm.// Tracy: Yeah. //Yeah.//

However, the triad group discourses in CMC often entailed diverse responses because of the multi-directional nature of the CMC interactions. An example of such interaction is shown in the following transcript excerpt from Group 6. When Heather initiated a topic about the pattern of a woman's dress in the picture, Larry and Jane showed their different responses at the same time. Larry responded that it looked like many eyes looking at him, and Jane responded that it looked like a tadpole. Toward their responses, Heather also described her idea that it looked like Korean flag.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 6's CMC information gap activity Heather: how about koko's dress? Heather: does it has some pattern? Jane: Yes Larry: many eye-like patter Heather: like half of korean flad? Jane: look like tad pole Heather: i mean flag Jane: Yes Larry: it seems many eyes are looking at me Heather: yes

As shown in the two examples above, even though L2 participants were talking about the same topic in FTF and CMC, the CMC triad group expressed more diverse ideas about the pattern of a woman's dress than the FTF group. In CMC, one particular idea often elicited diverse responses containing different interpretations and ideas because of the lack of restrictions on taking turns in this mode of communication. Because the next speaker was not obviously specified in CMC, the responses toward one idea were usually drawn from the other two participants at the same time, which was different from the FTF triad group interaction where only one idea tended to be elicited because of the linear interaction configuration.

The tendency toward diversity of ideas in the CMC triad group interaction may have contributed to the frequency of side topic talk that was discussed above. However, it also tended to bring about much richer resources for discussion among the participants than the linear interaction in the FTF triad group activity did. With the shortages of ideas to build their story, three groups out of six in FTF changed their role playing activity into a free talking activity in the middle of their discussion, while all the groups in CMC continued their role playing activity to the end of the allocated time. This observation is supported from the survey data as well. One participant responded in the survey that she or he did not stop her/his conversation in CMC at the end of the activity, while she or he often stopped her or his conversation in FTF because of the lack of ideas to continue the discussion. Thus, the interactive pattern in CMC provided the participants with rich ideas for a collective discussion.

203

6.2 Other Different Factors Leading L2 Discourses to Change in FTF and CMC

The previous section examined factors inherent in FTF and CMC that affected the L2 discourses across the two communication modes. However, the examination of the qualitative data also revealed that L2 discourses also changed because of some other factors that were not directly tied to characteristics of FTF and CMC. Those other factors that were observed through this study include: the amount of repair negotiations, the participants' discourse roles and identities, and participant agency. The purpose of this section is to examine how those factors led L2 discourses to change in the two different communication modes as well as in the two different activities.

6.2.1 The Amount of Repair Negotiations

L2 discourses also changed in the two communication modes as the amount of repair negotiations changed. As examined already in the previous chapter, participants in FTF had a much higher incidence of repair negotiation, the modified interaction occurring due to the communication breakdown than they did in CMC, which resulted in a much higher use of Echo, the repetition of the previous utterance. Interestingly, the
use of Echo even changed the quality of L2 discourses in FTF and CMC. The following two examples show how Echo elicited the responses from the next speaker. In the first transcript, Sandy and Steve are talking about a man on the bus. Although they were doing the information gap activity, there was an indication about each participant's role in the picture. The picture indicated that Steve was the man who was carrying two big paper bags. Indicating the man with two paper bags, Sandy expressed her thought, "You look very young." However, Steve thought that the man in the picture did not look very young, and responded, "No." Since Sandy did not expect Steve's disagreement about the man's appearance, Sandy used Echo and requested a confirmation by repeating the word, "No?" Then, Steve clarified his meaning, saying "Not very young."

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 2's FTF Information gap activity

Sandy: You look very young.Steve: No.NRSandy A: No?C(N/Echo)Steve: Not very young.PR

However, the use of Echo in the next dialogue was somewhat different from the use of Echo in the previous dialogue. Sandy explained that there was no design

pattern in a woman's jacket in her picture, and Harry requested a confirmation, using Echo, "No printed?" However, Sandy provided only a short response, "Yeah. In my picture." Harry seemed to feel that he did not get a clear response from Sandy, and asked Sandy by repeating the phrase again, "No printed?" However, Sandy simply gave him another short response, "Yes." Then, Harry showed a signal that he understood by saying, "Oh," even though he did not get any specific clarification from Sandy.

Example: The transcript from Group 2's FTF Information gap activityNote: (1) C(N): Negotiation continuer; (2) C(N/Echo): Echo of Negotiation continuer;(3) NR: Negative response; (4) SF: Short follow-up.

Sandy: uh: + uh she is she's wearing a jacket. Steve: Yeah. With Jacket with striped jacket. ΡI Sandy: Striped jacket? Oh. It's different. My jacket so women's old women's jacket is uh no printed. C(N/Echo), SF, PI Harry: No printed? C(N/Echo)Sandy: Yeah + in in my picture. NR Harry: No printed? C(N/Echo)Sandy: Yeah. NR Harry: Oh. SF

The reason why the two participants exchanged only simple discourse instead of longer clarification was that Sandy and Harry had already collected the necessary information from the dialogue between Sandy and Steve in the initial part. From the initial part of the conversation between Sandy and Steve, Harry had already obtained some understanding about the jacket's pattern in Sandy's picture before asking Sandy. Likewise, Sandy also supposed that Harry had already known that the jacket did not have a design pattern and that Harry simply sought to get a confirmation from her. Thus, Sandy supposed that she did not need to provide a detailed explanation to Harry, and she provided a formulaic discourse instead of longer clarification.

Therefore, the use of Echo as a confirmation check in the second dialogue elicited only short and simple responses, unlike the use of Echo as a clarification check in the first dialogue that elicited more elaboration. When Echo was used for a confirmation, both the speaker and the listener already had some understanding about the topic that they were discussing, even though they still needed to exchange a confirmation about what they understood. As a result, when the speaker asked for confirmation, the respondent tended to repeat the previous utterance or provide a short response such as "Yes," or "No" to the speaker's Echo.

Because more than half of the Echoes were used as confirmation checks in FTF (see the quantitative result in the Chapter 5), this type of utterance also affected the quality of L2 discourse in FTF, encouraging L2 participants to use a great deal of NR as their responses. The average percentage of NR was 17.17% of all the discourse units in the FTF information gap activities, and 9.13% in the FTF role playing activities. However, the percentage of NR was less in the CMC activities, and the decreased use of Echo affected the quality of L2 discourse across the two communication modes. The average percentage of NR was 13.04% in the CMC information gap activities, and only 3.06% in the CMC role playing activities (see Table 15)

NR	FTF	СМС	FTF role	CMC role
	information gap	information gap	playing	playing
G1	19.69	12.65	9.28	1.86
G2	15.58	0	8.98	0
G3	15.17	17.5	7.56	3.2
G4	16.2	13.96	4.88	1.34
G5	14.88	14.84	15.45	9.93
G6	21.48	19.33	8.66	2.05
Average	17.17	13.04	9.13	3.06

Table 15. The Percentage of NR Out of All the Discourse Units in Each Activity

In addition, the recorded video tapes showed that the FTF participants

exchanged many contextual cues, such as pointing to the shirts, changing the tone of their voices, or making faces, while they engaged in negotiations. These kinds of contextual information seemed to provide a lot of information to both the speakers and the respondents, amplifying their understanding and increasing the chances for respondents to respond with short formulaic discourses in FTF.

The results also show that L2 learners used formulaic discourse more frequently in the information gap activity than in the role playing activity. This suggests that the nature of information gap activity encouraged L2 learners to use formulaic discourse more frequently than in the role playing activity. As shown in the following example, in the information gap activity, L2 participants repeatedly tended to use discourses with a certain morphosyntax. For example, the speaker tended to ask a question, using "Does (subject) have (or other verb)?" type of sentence, and the next speaker tended to respond, using "yes," "no," or Echo. In this way, information gap activity encouraged L2 participants to use Echo as a question and formulaic discourses as a response frequently.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 1's FTF Information Gap Activity Gabby: Does the woman uh wear the glasses? Kevin: No. Gabby: No? (Echo) Kevin: She has no glass. Gabby: She she doesn't have //wear glasses?// Kevin: She doesn't //have. hm.// Gabby: OK. Gabby: Who glasses in your picture? Who wear glasses //in your picture?// Kevin: //Only a nurse.//

Gabby: Only a nurse?How about you? Who wears //the glasses?// Only //a nurse?//Cool://yeah.yeah////doesn't.//

Nevertheless, even in the role playing activity, Echo elicited short responses when the interlocutors were not talking out of genuine curiosity but were simply engaging in talk to carry out the assigned task. For example, in the following conversation from Group 1's FTF role playing activity, Gabby and Kevin are playing the roles of a nurse and a patient at a medical clinic. Gabby, in her role as nurse, asked Kevin about his job, and Kevin answered that he was an English teacher. However, Gabby already knew that Kevin's real job was an English teacher, and he was aware that Gabby already knew this information about him. Thus, Kevin did not elaborate about his job to Gabby, and he simply responded by saying, "Yeah," in Line 10.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 1's FTF role playing activity

L1 Gabby: OK. By any chance. ++ Kevin! What is your job?

- L2 Kevin: Uh. My job is teacher.
- L3 Gabby: Really?
- L4 Kevin: Yeah.

L5 Gabby: What subject do you teach?

L6 Kevin: English.

L7 Gabby: English? (Echo)

L8 Craig: Hm.

L9	Gabby: Really?		
L10	Kevin: Hm.		

L11 Gabby: Wow.

In short, L2 participants engaging in FTF sessions, especially the FTF information gap activity, used a large portion of their negotiation for the purpose of a confirmation rather than for the purpose of a clarification about the listener's incomplete understanding. As a result, repair negotiation in FTF sessions more often facilitated the use of short and simple language instead of complex language, as the participants often shared some understandings toward each other due to a lot of contextual cues in the FTF information gap activity, or because the participants were often discussing a topic that was familiar to them in the FTF role playing activity.

6.2.2 Different Discourse Roles and Identities

Another notable factor that changed L2 discourses in FTF and CMC was related to each participant's discourse roles and identities. The participants had different understandings and assumptions about their participation in each activity, and this made them play a specific discourse role in the activities. For example, some participants tended to play an Initiator's role during an activity, while the other

participants mainly contributed as Continuers. Since each participant tended to play a specific role, the change of one participant's discourse role affected the others' discourse roles, bringing out an entirely different group dynamic.



Figure 10. Group 1's Initiation Rate in Each Activity

Group 1 provides a good example of how the dynamics of group discourse can differ greatly in FTF and CMC due to the change of the discourse roles of individual participants. Figures 10 and 11 show the three participants' roles as Initiators and Continuers in all four activities. In the Initiation graph, Craig's line box takes up the largest space and leans toward the CMC activities (see Figure 10). This graph shows that Craig was a more active participant in the CMC activities and he especially contributed as the main Initiator. Gabby's line box, on the other hand, takes up the least amount of space, which means that Gabby did not contribute much as an Initiator in all of the four activities.



Figure 11. Group 1's Continuer Rate in Each Activity

In contrast, the Continuer graph for Group 1 shows that Gabby's line box takes up the largest space and that it leans toward the FTF activities (see Figure 11). This means that Gabby was an active participant and she contributed greatly as a main Continuer in the FTF activities. Craig's line box takes up the smallest space, which means that he did not contribute much as a Continuer in all four activities. Although his contribution as a Continuer was the largest in the CMC information gap activity, the rate of his discourse role as a Continuer was still low (7.46%) compared to Gabby's rate of her discourse role as a Continuer in the FTF activities (14.64% in the FTF information gap activity and 21.18% in the FTF role playing activity).

In the FTF sessions, Gabby made a large contribution as a Continuer to elicit interaction from others (14.64% in the FTF information gap activity and 21.18% in the FTF role playing activity). As shown in the following transcript excerpt, Gabby's role as a Continuer was dynamic and sometimes even persistent. When Craig explained that he was a sports counselor, Gabby asked him to clarify his job. Even after Craig provided a detailed explanation about his job, Gabby kept asking for other relevant information, so that the ideas of the topic were expanded into a longer sequence.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 1's FTF role playing activity

Gabby: What is your job? I want to know + //you job is// Craig: //I'm a sports //sport sports + counselor

Gabby: //Ah. Sports counselor?// What?Kevin: //Ah, sports councilor?//ah: //Good job.//Gabby://What kind of// uh: works? What kind of works

	do you // do? + e	h hm//	I want to know.	
Kevin:	//What do you do?//			
Craig: uh + I can +	- I can have people w	rith a phys	sical +	both physical and
mental problem				
Gabby:				Physical
Gabby: Mental pro	oblem?			
Craig: Yeah.				
Gabby: Hm. Do yo	ou know how to play	song spor	rts? Do you teach	do you teach how to
Craig: Not really.				
Gabby: Not really	?			
Craig: Yeah.				
Gabby: Yeah. ++ V	What uh what is the n	nost serio	us problem? ++ D	o people use on the
head?				
Craig: Um. + Kind	l of uh + retarded		Retarded persons	•
Gabby:		Retarde	d	Hm hm.
Craig: Not not ver	y (unintelligible). +	- And +	uh one thing and	+ the other isn't:
someone who has	a mental problem.			
Gabby:		hm		
Gabby: Mental pro	oblem. Hm hm.			
Craig: But I can he	elp them + by talking	•		
Gabby: By talking	•			
Craig: hm. Asking	, ^ And answering qu	estions //e	each others//	
Gabbyabby:			//About wl	nat?//
Craig: uh They car	n find their answers	+	uh by their own.	
G:		hm hm		
Gabby: Ah ha. Rea	ally? Wow. + Very un	ıfamiliar j	ob to me. (laugh)	

On the other hand, the following excerpt from Group 1's CMC transcript

shows how Craig played the role as an Initiator, and how Craig's role as an Initiator

affected the other participants' discourses in CMC. Craig took 12 turns among the 24 turns, taking up half of the turns of the following conversation. He also initiated all six topics, controlling the group conversation. In Lines 1 and 2, he initiated the two topics, and he made the third initiation in Line 4. Kevin gave a response about Topic 2 in Line 5, and Gabby also provided her response about Topic 1 and 2 in Line 7. Gabby acted as a Continuer in Line 10 and tried to expand the discussion of Topic 2, but Craig made his fourth initiation in Line 11. Although Kevin joined in the further discussion of Topic 2 in Line 12 by responding to Gabby's question, Craig initiated two more topics in Lines 13 and 14. As a result, the further discussion of Topic 2 was discontinued and the disorderly discussion of several topics appeared in the rest of the following dialogue. Craig's initiations of too many topics diminished the chances for the other participants to play their discourse roles in the dialogue.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 1's CMC Information gap activity

L1 Craig: next to the girl an old lady is leaning a post holding it tightly with two hands (T1)

L2 Craig: and there's a cart with an umbrella and some groceries in it next to her. (T2)

L3 Craig: you see?

L4 Craig: the old woman is closing her eyes after a long shopping? (T3)

L5 Kevin: behind the black haired girl, ano, umbrella, (R2)

L6 Kevin: sorry

L7 Gabby: ya, her head is leaning tha post, and next to her there is a carter contained someting the eat. So you're right. (R1& R2)

- L8 Craig: right. (R1 & R2)
- L9 Kevin: right (R1 & R2)
- L10 Gabby: what are in the carter? (R2)
- L11 Craig: she has an necklace too (T4)
- L12 Kevin: there are three items (R2)
- L13 Craig: with white coat, long coat (T5)
- L14 Craig: with a watch on her right hand (T6)
- L15 Kevin: it looks like a container of milk (R2)
- L16 Gabby: No.in mine there is on necklace (R4)
- L17 Craig: milk, I see, too (R2)
- L18 Gabby: no watch (R6)
- L19 Kevin: wearing striped coat (R5)
- L20 Craig: on necklace? (R4)
- L21 Craig: no striped (R5)
- L22 Craig: just white (R5)
- L23 Kevin: t-shirts line (R4)
- L24 Gabby: no stripe. and no stripes, no watch.!!! Let;s check them up! (R4, R6)

The above results show how the participants took on different discourse roles while they engaged in activities, and how this affected the group discourses. In the CMC example presented above, when one participant of the triad group conversation took a role as an Initiator, it impeded the other participants from being involved in a more detailed discussion of their topics. The CMC context accentuated the role of the Initiator by providing a context in which several topics could be initiated simultaneously or in rapid succession. Consequently, the other two participants were not able to fully engage in their discourse roles during the conversation.

6.2.3 Participants' strategies for engaging in interaction

The group discourse in FTF and CMC also changed due to the participants' specific strategies and plans to become better participants. The participants developed their own strategies to become more fully engaged in an activity and attempted to apply their successful strategies to their practices in subsequent activities. Their strategies often encouraged them not only to increase their participation in the group discussion but also helped them to engage in more productive language practice when they applied their successful strategies in their next activities.

For example, Chris in Group 5 was not as active as the other two participants in his group. The transcripts revealed that Chris' English skills were insufficient to enable him to understand the other participants' utterances and contribute actively. Chris usually responded only when someone asked him a specific question. Thus, many topics in the beginning of the FTF activity were discussed only between the other two participants without Chris' participation.

However, from the middle of the FTF information gap activity, Chris began to

initiate a new topic more frequently, and he actively participated in the discussion of the topics that he initiated, even though he still rarely participated in the topics that were initiated by the others. Nevertheless, his topics were not always related to the previous topics that were initiated by others. Chris seemed to have realized that the best way to increase his chance to speak was to invest his efforts in bringing out his own topics. For topics that he initiated, it seems to have been much easier for him to participate in the conversation because he was able to have a better understanding of what was being discussed.

Chris also developed some strategies to attract people's attention to his topic by calling a participant's name, as shown in Line 1 of the following transcript. In situations where the three participants were somewhat competitive in initiating a topic, Chris' strategy was effective in attracting the attention of the others and bringing out his topics. In the following example, Erika and Yvonne were talking about a doll, but Chris did not participate at all in the discussion of their topic. However, in Line 14 and Line 16, he suddenly called the other participants' names and initiated a new topic about a cashier. Even though his topic was not relevant to the previous topic about a doll, he was successful in attracting the others' attention to his new topic. Once Chris took the initiative for his topic to be discussed, he continued to provide relevant questions and obtained the necessary information from the other two participants, as shown in Line 30 and Line 35. By providing the relevant questions, he could strategically maintain his topic and also increase his chances to interact with the others.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 5's FTF Information Gap Activity

L1	Erika:	Hm hm.	uh I have	a doll	//between//

L2 Yvonne: hm hm. //doll?//

L3 Erika: Hm. Doll. Doll. Between doll uh between today's specials and check cashing policy.

L4 Yvonne: Doll.

L5 Yvonne: Hm. //What kind of doll?//

L6 Erika: uh there's //there's a // small space.

L7 Erika: Doll?

L8 Yvonne: Yeah.

L9 Yvonne: Teddy //bear?//

L10 Erika: //It's a//. No no no. It's a girl. Girl doll. Girl.

L11 Yvonne: OK. //I see.//

L12 Erika: //Yeah.// uh it the doll is hanging ^ + hanging + on the nail? Nail?

L13 Yvonne: Nail? + Ah nail. Yes.

L14 Chris: uh Erika. uh //how many// uh +//(?)//

L15 Erika: Yes. //no no no no//. //nickname//.

L16 Chris: uh so Young

L17 Yvonne: Yeah.

L18 Erika: Hm. Young.

L19 Chris: How many cashier are there?

L20 Yvonne: I have only one. Uh just only a man male cashier. How about you? Do you have two cashier?

Ah ha. //Helper//

- L21 Chris: Cashier. Cashier. Cashier. Cashier.
- L22 Erika: Cashier? OK.
- L23 Chris: hm. I don't know exactly.
- L24 Yvonne: I have only one male cashier.
- L25 Erika: Male cashier and behind him, there's another helper. //There's// a

helper. I think so. OK. //So the//

L 26 Chris:

- L27 Yvonne: Ah ha. She's a helper.
- L28 Erika: Oh. Yeah.
- L29 Yvonne: Hm.
- L30 Chris: Is is helper women or man?
- L31 Erika: I think + I think woman.
- L32 Yvonne: //Yeah. My// mine too.
- L33 Chris: //Woman//
- L34 Erika: //Short// hair short cut woman//
- L35 Chris: //uh do does does does // she wear glass //and no (?)//
- L36 Erika: //Yeah. Glass.//

Chris also succeeded in attracting the others' attention by saying, "I have a question." In the following transcript, Erika was in the middle of talking about a previous topic in Line 1, but suddenly Chris brought a new topic by saying, "I have a question." Chris' utterance seemed to have given the other participants the impression that he had a question about the previous topic that Erika initiated. Erika stopped talking and gave Chris a chance to go on with his question. However, Chris used this chance to initiate his new topic, and his new topic was not related to the previous topic.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 5's FTF Information Gap Activity

L1 Erika: the I think uh the uh +

L2 Chris: And I have a uh question.

L3 Erika: Yeah.

L4 Chris: uh + uh How how many people are there?

L5 Yvonne: uh four six I I have six people.

L6 Erika: Yeah. I have six.

L7 Chris: Six. Same.

In the FTF information gap activity, Group 5 produced rich interactional discourse as a result of many negotiations among the participants. The transcript displays that their discussion had longer and more turns compared to the other groups' FTF information gap activity. Despite Chris' lower English skills, his strategies and his strong intention to be an equal participant made it possible for him to be involved in many group topics. At the same time, Chris' persistent strategies to be involved in the discussion made the other two participants engage in a lot of elaboration, repetition, rephrasing, and clarification. The participants often had to repeat and rephrase their utterances to make Chris understand what they had meant.

Interestingly, however, Chris' FTF strategies played out differently in CMC, and produced a different group discourse. In CMC, Chris, who successfully developed some effective strategies to become a better participant, tried to use the same strategies in his CMC practices. However, the strategies that helped him to become a more active participant in FTF information gap activity did not work out the same way in the CMC environment. The following transcript shows how he struggled to become a fuller participant by initiating his topics. In the transcript, Chris brought two new topics in Line 12 and 18, but his topics did not get much attention from the other two participants. Although the other two participants gave a response to Chris' topics in Line 14 and 22, they quickly went back to their original topic.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 5's CMC Information Gap Activity

- L1 Yvonne : why don't we have an order to explain? which part do we start?
- L2 Yvonne : left or right side?
- L3 Erika : ok.
- L4 Erika : I can't see the face.
- L5 Yvonne : left.. i see
- L6 Yvonne : i can't see his face either

L7 Yvonne : and the shape of the hat is round and white.

L8 Erika : He is wearing a apron and a pants.

- L9 Yvonne : yes.
- L10 Yvonne : there is a pocket in the apraon. right
- L11 Erika : where is the pocket?
- L12 Chris : this is kitchen
- L13 Yvonne : the man's apron.. you don't have?
- L14 Yvonne : yes. it's kitchen
- L15 Erika : I don't have it.
- L16 Yvonne : it's different. we found one
- L17 Erika : Yes. the man's pants is dark. is it check printed pants?

- L18 Chris: there are 4people and 1 girl outside
- L19 Yvonne : no.. his pants are checkered
- L20 Yvonne : also different
- L21 Yvonne : right
- L22 Erika : I don't have any girl.
- L23 Yvonne : we are talking about the man at the end of the left side of the picture
- L24 Erika : yes, his hair is short and curly?

Chris also tried to attract Yvonne's attention by referring to her directly in

Line 8 as he did in FTF information gap activity. Chris seems to have gotten Yvonne's

attention in Line 10 for a short while. However, Yvonne went back to her original

topic without waiting much, and Chris lost his chance to speak about his topic.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 5's CMC Information Gap Activity

- L1 Erika : and looking his paper
- L2 Yvonne : yes...Erika

L3 Chris: yes

- L4 Chris : same
- L5 Erika : his hair short and black
- L6 Chris : something is over flowing on the oven
- L7 Erika : yes
- L8 Chris: Yvonne
- L9 Erika : there is a pan on the oven
- L10 Yvonne: wait ..
- L11 Chris : Yvonne?
- L12 Yvonne : and the man has a belt?
- L13 Erika : yes, white one

- L14 Yvonne : the young man's hair is black?
- L15 Erika : yes, black.
- L16 Chris : black

Chris did not take many chances speaking in the CMC information gap activity, even though he used the same strategies that successfully worked out in FTF information gap activity. His participation rate in the CMC information gap activity was very low, at only 17.3% (See Table 16). Chris tried to introduce his topic, but his topics did not get much attention from the other two participants. Rather, his turns often disrupted the others' interactions because his new topics were unrelated to the topics that the others had been discussing.

Table 16 Group 5's Distribution of Discourse Units

Distribution	FTF	CMC	FTF	role	CMC	role
	information	information	playing		playing	
	gap	gap				
Early	39.72	34.14	45.1		43.42	
Young	33.94	48.49	33.02		35.55	
Cute	26.23	17.3	21.79		20.92	

The main reason for this discourse pattern seems to come from the lack of

visual cues in CMC. Chris did not seem to find the appropriate time to introduce his

topic due to the lack of visual cues. In FTF, even though he was not attending to the others' topics, he still could find the appropriate time to introduce his topic by looking at the others' gestures and behaviors without interrupting the others' conversation much. However, in the CMC information gap activity, when he did not attend to the others' topics, he could not find the appropriate initiation time and consequently interrupting the others' conversation.

Group 6's interaction was another example in which a participant's intentions strongly affected the group discourse in FTF and CMC. Group 6 included Heather, who had a strong motivation to complete the task, and the group discourse was organized by a specific discourse style that Heather intended to seek. In the FTF environment, Heather showed exemplary narrations and various clues to help the other participants build their narrations, and the other two participants were able to develop their ideas following her style of discourse. Although the group discourse showed somewhat submissive collaboration where the participants followed the leader's discourse style, the group was able to accomplish the tasks efficiently with a symmetrical distribution of participation, as shown in the following example.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 6's FTF role playing activity

L1 Heather: Ok. Hm. I'm twenty two years old. (L: wow) I finished my college. But I was I was very sick for a long time. So

L2 Jane: Sick?

L3 Larry: //Sick?//

L4 Heather: //Sick// Yes. Sick. Ill. Ill.

L5 Jane: Yeah.

L6 Heather: So I couldn't get good grades. So now I starts the career as uh assistants cook. hhh

L7 Jane: hhh

L8 Larry: How do you know that? You made up?

L9 Heather: Yeah.

L10 Larry: hhh. Wow. Hhh

L11 Jane: Is this our work?

(pause)

L12 Larry: So you are applying //and interview//?

L13 Heather: hm hm //applying for job.//

L14 Heather: Hm hm.

L15 Larry: Yeah?

L16 Heather: Yes. I saw (J: Yes) I saw this ad wanted. Help wanted on the paper. So I circled that that line.(L: ah ha) Then I I came here to ask interview.

L17 Jane: Ah ha. The the applicant wondered if there is a job?

L18 Heather: From the newspaper.

L19 Jane: Oh. Yeah. Yeah.

L 20 Heather: Ah. My name is.. My name is Joshua.

L 21 Jane: Joshua. Wow. Hh

L22 Larry: From? //From?//

L23 Heather: //From// Vancouver.

L24 Larry: Hhh

L25 Jane: hhh I'm a main cook. My name is ++ Harry? He Harry.

L 26 Heather: Oh. It's very very

L 27 Jane: Common name?

L 28 Heather: I I mean becoming to him.

L 29 Larry: Ah ha.

L 30 Heather: I mean very very go well goes well with him.

L 31 Jane: Ah.

L 32 Larry: Matches well.

L 33 Jane: Yeah. Matches well.

L 34 Heather: Hm.

L 35 Jane: I I have worked I have worked for 10 years in this restaurant. (H: hm. L: hm) I + I enjoy cooking.

L 36 HeatherHm hm.

Heather also made several clarification requests, and this seemed to provide the other two participants with a lot of clues to help them to develop their stories. In the following transcript, whenever Larry built a narration, Heather repeated or

rephrased Larry's sentences, as shown in Lines 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 18, and 22, or by asking

related questions in Lines 15, 20, and 24. Heather's rephrasing not only seemed to

help Larry to elaborate more on what he had already explained but also provided some

clues for Larry to develop more ideas of his narration.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 6' FTF role playing activity

L1 Heather: How about your story?

L2 Larry: Yeah. I had just came in this restaurant ++ three months ago. So I always do the do the dishes. OK? (J: Yeah) But I'm always in hurry because I have no career. OK?

L3 Heather: You mean you're the the?

L4 Larry: Beginner.

L5 Heather: You're the beginner //at this kitchen//?

L6 Larry: //so I have no cap.//

L7 Heather: You have no cap?

L8 Jane: Ah. No cap.

- L9 Heather: There you always do dishes?
- L10 Larry: Yeah. Yeah.
- L11 Heather: Always do some kinds of small things?
- L12 Larry: //Yeah. Yeah. Yeah.//
- L13 Jane: //Yeah. Yeah. Yeah.//

L14 Larry: And I'm always busy um doing the dishes and doing the laundry and cleaning the kitchen.(J: Yes.) Yeah?

L15 Heather: What did you do before you come here?

L16 Larry: Hm. I was a teacher in Korea. Hhh

- L17 Jane: hhh
- L18 Heather: But you wanted to move to Canada?
- L19 Larry: Yeah. Change my life and do more experience. OK? So I moved. OK?
- L20 Heather: With your family?
- L21 Larry: Not yet.
- L22 Heather: Not yet. //Just you//?
- L23 Larry: //After I// prepare uh, I'll call them. Yeah.
- L24 Heather: But uh are you satisfied with your self in this (L: so far) kitchen?
- L25 Larry: Yeah. So far.

However, in the CMC environment, Heather's strategy of providing clues for

the other participants had the effect of hindering them from developing their own ideas. Without limiting her chance to talk, Heather provided many clues to facilitate the development of the others' narration. The problem was that Heather provided many more clues than were needed, and this only increased the number of messages that Heather sent. Heather's frequent messages resulted in an increased speed of their conversation, and it also increased the number of messages that the other participants had to read within a limited time. In addition, Heather's clues were sometimes too specific to allow Larry to create his own narration, such as those in Lines 3, and 9. Those clues already contained a specific structure and this tended to direct Larry toward a specific content, not giving him the option to develop his ideas in the way he wished to develop them. With the shortage of time, Larry did not seem to use his opportunities fully to think about other choices to expand his ideas. He tended to build his narration in the way that the questioners specifically directed, rather than speaking creatively.

Example: Excerpt from the transcript of Group 6's CMC Role Playing Activity

L1 Heather: where is Tom?

L2 Larry: I am with you

L3 Heather: you seem to like travel, too

- L4 Larry: I really like
- L5 Heather: so you
- L6 Jane: Therre are lots of historical relicks such as Pyramid, spinks..
- L7 Heather: are living here or visiting?

L8 Larry: just travelling

- L9 Heather: you had accident so you had to stay here, right?
- L10 Jane: Where is your country, or town
- L11 Larry : Korea
- L12 Jane: Where is your parents?
- L13 Larry : in Korea

Group 5's and Group 6's conversations showed that the participants not only

practiced their second language but also tried to develop strategies to become effective

communicators through the conversational practices. When they were successful with their strategies in one situation, they also tried to apply those strategies to their subsequent activities. Therefore, each activity seemed to provide the participants with various conversational experiences to help them become better participants in their next practices.

However, a good strategy in FTF was not always advantageous when it was used in CMC. As shown in the example of Chris in Group 5, the strategies that worked to increase his participation in FTF were a hindrance in CMC. The use of a specific strategy could also produce good collaboration in one context but dissonance in another. In the example from Group 6, Heather's style of conversational leadership helped the group build a good organizational integrity in FTF, but it also excluded the other participants from having a chance to seek their own interests and concerns in their narratives in CMC.

Chapter VII

Conclusions and Implications

7.1 Summary of Conclusions

The purpose of this study was to directly compare the L2 discourses in FTF and CMC. In particular, this study examined the discourses of L2 participants engaging in two specific tasks known to contribute to promoting the negotiation of meaning: information gap and role playing. Information gap activities and role playing activities are common SL classroom tasks, but little research has been conducted to investigate how they differ with respect to the language produced when they are carried out in a CMC modality as opposed to the traditional FTF mode of communication. In addition, this study also examined the discourses of triad groups. Until now, few researchers have examined triad groups of interaction, although the triad has been one of the common ways of grouping in second language learning classrooms.

Based on the discourse-analytic perspective, this study employed qualitative data primarily but with some quantitative data for triangulation. The complementary use of the qualitative and quantitative methods for my research was not only effective in providing an insight on the differences of L2 discourses in the two communication modes but also helpful in explaining how and why L2 discourses were qualitatively different in FTF and CMC.

For the quantitative analysis, this study developed the Intersubjective framework to reveal the L2 discourse patterns in each activity. The Intersubjective framework not only helped reveal that L2 discourses were different in many ways in FTF and CMC, but also provided good insights into how they were different. For the qualitative analysis of L2 discourses in FTF and CMC, this study employed Conversation Analysis, which provided a means of investigating the important details of how and why an individual discourse changed in different activities or in different communication modes. Conversation Analysis was helpful in revealing what factors affected the change of L2 discourses across the two modes.

The purpose of this chapter is to summarize the results of the study and to explain how those results answered the research questions. On the basis of the findings, I also offer implications and recommendations for further research.

7.1.1 The Differences of L2 Discourses in FTF and CMC

Many recent CALL studies have stressed the prominent advantages in using CMC for L2 learning. There is no doubt that the CMC communication mode is a powerful and effective medium for L2 learning, even though most of the potential has yet to be realized. In particular, synchronous CMC has attracted the interest of many researchers and practitioners because it possesses many innovative features beyond those of FTF, in addition to sharing some common features with FTF interaction. Thus, many recent CALL studies have compared CMC and FTF interactions and have reported the pedagogical aspects of synchronous CMC interaction.

There have been quite a few studies that directly compared the discourses in the FTF and CMC contexts (Beauvois, 1992; Chun, 1994; Kern, 1995; Sullivan, 1996), and the researchers of those studies believed that the features of CMC discourses could be revealed by directly comparing them to the discourses of FTF interaction. However, many of the studies that compared L2 discourse in FTF and CMC relied primarily on quantitative results, such as the amount of turn taking, the length of the turn taking, or the number of words. Much less is known about the qualitative differences between L2 interactions in the two communication modes. Because negotiated interaction has been one of the main interests in the recent CALL studies, this study first compared the amount of repair negotiation in FTF and CMC. Although some researchers have demonstrated that L2 learners were involved in repair negotiation about one-third of the time in task-based CMC, no research has directly compared the amount of repair negotiation in FTF and CMC (Smith, 2003; Pellettieri, 1999). However, by directly comparing the incidence of repair negotiation in FTF and CMC, this study found that FTF had a much higher incidence of repair negotiation than CMC, and that the higher amount of repair negotiation in FTF was primarily due to the higher rate of Echo in the FTF interactions.

Echo is a type of "indicator" that shows the listener's incomplete understanding by repeating the previous speaker's words, phrases, or sentences. According to the results of this study, Echo accounted for more than half of all the indicators of FTF repair negotiation, while it rarely appeared in the CMC context. The main reason for the higher rate of Echo in FTF was that listeners in FTF tended to use Echo to request a confirmation in order to check if they had heard correctly. However, in the CMC sessions, the participants could directly confirm the speaker's utterance from what appeared on the computer screen, making the use of Echo unnecessary.

This study also demonstrated that participants in CMC engaged in a similar amount of negotiated interaction as they did in FTF, even when they were not involved very much in repair negotiation in CMC. The data showed that the amount of all the Continuers (the "indicators" that elicit negotiated interaction) did not decrease even when the amount of Negotiation continuers (the "indicators" that elicit only repair negotiation) decreased in the CMC role playing activity (see Chapter 4 for more information on Continuers). This implies that a reduced amount of repair negotiation did not necessarily mean a reduced amount of negotiated interaction. Rather, different types of negotiated interaction became more active in CMC when the amount of repair negotiation decreased. The CMC participants still engaged in a similar amount of negotiated interaction with the FTF participants no matter whether the amount of repair negotiation increased or decreased.

This study also compared the qualities of L2 discourses in FTF and CMC. The quantitative results demonstrated that the qualities of L2 discourses were quite different in FTF compared to CMC. The CMC participants exchanged productive discourses more frequently than the FTF participants. This means that the CMC participants used more complex discourses that required a concern for form than the

FTF participants did.

The results were interpreted to suggest that more frequent use of productive discourses in CMC was mainly due to the intersubjective gap of CMC that was bigger than that of FTF. The CMC participants tended to add more contextual information to their messages in order to fill in the gaps of their understanding, which resulted from the lack of contextual cues, while the FTF participants were often able to deliver their meanings only with short and simple discourses. The intersubjective gap of CMC was advantageous to L2 learners in that it encouraged them to use productive discourses more frequently.

In a similar vein, the results showed that simple and formulaic discourses were used more frequently in FTF than in CMC. The data revealed that more frequent use of formulaic discourses in FTF was mainly due to the more frequent use of Echo in FTF. Echoes tended to elicit simple and formulaic discourses, because they were more often used to request a confirmation than to request a clarification. In FTF, the speaker and the listener exchanged many non-verbal cues on the topics that they were discussing, and they were often able to collect a lot of information to understand their verbal interaction through their gestures or facial expressions without depending on long elaboration. However, in CMC, the request for a confirmation was less important, because the participants could trace the sender's message from the computer screen.

Nevertheless, the intersubjective gap of CMC was also disadvantageous to L2 learners in that it made it difficult for L2 learners to pick up the communication skills from their previous CMC practice. The data showed that a practice effect occurred only in the CMC groups that had had a chance to practice the activities through the FTF. Those CMC groups used productive and interactive discourses more often than the groups that had not had a chance to practice the activity. However, the FTF groups who practiced the activity through CMC did not show much difference in their uses of productive and interactive discourses compared to the FTF groups that did not practice the activity.

The practice effect which occurred only in CMC seems to indicate that the participants were able to pick up the communication skills from their previous FTF practice that obviously contributed to the quality of their CMC discourses later. However, the participants who practiced the activity through CMC did not show any change in the quality of their discourses in their next FTF practices. In other words, a large intersubjective gap in CMC seemed to prevent the participants from learning the

communication skills and applying their understanding to their next practices. Therefore, some familiarity with the activity through FTF seems to have contributed to alleviating the intersubjective gaps in CMC.

This study also compared L2 discourse patterns that illustrated the rates of individual participation and individuals' discourse roles in FTF and CMC. The study revealed that the L2 discourse patterns changed in every activity, regardless of activity types, communication modes, or the amount of repair negotiation. There was no specific pattern or prototype of L2 discourse changes that showed any relation with activity types, communication modes, or the amount of repair negotiation. The continuous change of L2 discourse patterns seems to indicate that L2 discourse patterns were affected by the joint influences of various factors rather than being influenced singularly by a specific preplanned condition.

7.1.2 The Factors that Affected L2 Discourses to Change

The examination of the qualitative data provided detailed information about some important factors that affected L2 discourses in each activity, which was not revealed through the quantitative method. Qualitative data showed that some factors

that were revealed to have affected L2 discourse pattern were motivated by the characteristics of the communication modes, and that some other factors were provoked by other environmental conditions, such as the quality of negotiated interaction, the participants' discourse identities, and the participants' strategies.

One of the most important factors related to the inherent characteristics of the communication modes was the different turn taking systems in FTF and CMC. The study revealed that the lack of a regulated turn taking system in CMC produced a high rate of initiation and speedy progression of exchanging messages. When the three active participants played active Initiators in the FTF information gap activity, the discussion progressed actively in FTF. However, in the CMC information gap activity, when the three participants who were active in taking turns sent their information about their pictures at once, different topics appeared on the computer screen simultaneously, such that the participants could neither concentrate on each topic nor provide any supportive or negative feedback to the others' ideas or information due to the time pressure. Some topics in CMC passed by without being discussed at all, and many topics were discussed only superficially. Due to the lack of time, the participants often picked up the information that they needed from the computer screen without
engaging in discussion with others to collect information.

Another important characteristic of the communication modes that affected the quality of L2 discourse was the presence of non-verbal cues. Because the CMC context did not provide the visual and audio cues, it often led the participants to formulate incorrect assumptions about each other's behaviors or utterances and made the participants produce several side narrations or off-topic talk in CMC. As a result, the participants were often distracted by the side narrations and off-topic talk, and the frequent presence of side narrations and off-topic talk made it difficult for the participants to engage in a deeper discussion of their main topic.

The third important characteristic of the communication modes that affected L2 discourse was the different language skills that were required in FTF and CMC. CMC provided the participants with low listening skills with better opportunities to participate in the group conversation. Since CMC did not require listening skills to become a full participant, CMC encouraged the participants with low listening skills to explore their other language skills and extend the scope of their language capabilities in the group conversation.

CMC also encouraged the non-confident participants in expressing themselves

in English because it did not require them to be fluent at speaking English. CMC did not reveal how L2 learners speak English, and this encouraged the non-confident participants, who produced a lot of segmentation while they spoke in FTF, to use longer sentences in CMC because segmentation was not apparent.

However, CMC required the participants to have a certain level of reading skill in order to become a full participant in CMC. Reading skills were essential in CMC like listening skills in FTF. For successful interaction in CMC, the participants had to read the other messages, as they had to listen to the others in FTF. However, some participants who were only familiar with their FTF practices did not seem to understand that reading was an essential element for the successful CMC interaction. The fourth important characteristic of the communication modes was the different styles of interactive pattern in the two communication modes. In the FTF triad group interaction, when the initiator introduced a new topic, the responses from the other participants came in a linear pattern, while the triad group discourses in CMC often entailed diverse responses because of the multi-directional nature of the CMC interactions. No regulation of the turn taking system in CMC usually obscured who would be the next speaker, and this often made the other two participants respond at

the same time.

Although the tendency of diversity in the CMC triad group interaction sometimes played an unfavorable role by resulting in many side topics and off-topic talk, it also tended to bring about much richer resources for discussion among the participants than the FTF triad group activity did. The participants did not stop their conversation in CMC at the end of the activity and used the full hour for building their story, while half of the groups in FTF changed their role playing activity into a free talking activity in the middle of their discussion, because of the lack of ideas to build the story. The group work in CMC provided the participants with rich ideas for a collective story.

Along with the factors that were related to inherent characteristics of the communication modes, this study also revealed that L2 discourses changed within the two communication modes due to some other types of factors. One of the most important of these additional factors was the quality of negotiated interaction. The transcript data demonstrated that Echo more often elicited simple responses from the other participants, rather than a long explanation, because Echo was usually used for requesting a confirmation rather than a clarification. When Echo was used for a

confirmation, this meant that the participant already had some understanding of what the previous speaker had uttered and thus did not need to ask for a clarification. Likewise, when another participant used Echo to ask for a confirmation, the respondent spontaneously noticed that the other participant needed a confirmation rather than a clarification. Consequently, the respondent usually responded with NR, such as "Yes," or "Hm." This means that both the speaker and the listener had some understanding of what the other was talking about, and thus they supposed they did not need to exchange a long elaboration.

The quantitative results revealed that a high amount of Echo was used in FTF, while Echo was rarely used in CMC. The main reason for Echo to appear much more frequently in FTF was due to the rich contextual information in the FTF activities. The video tape data showed that the participants often delivered their contextual information through their gestures or behaviors while they were involved in negotiations, and this helped both of the participants' understanding about a topic that they were discussing. As a result, Echo facilitated the use of NR instead of PR, and the quality of discourse tended to be formulaic discourses whenever Echo was used more often. Therefore, the FTF activities that had a high rate of repair negotiation tended to

encourage the participants to use simple and formulaic discourses much more frequently than the CMC activities that had a low rate of repair negotiation.

This study also showed that simple and formulaic discourse appeared more frequently in the information gap activity than in the role playing activity. One of the main reasons for this increased frequency in discourse was the nature of the information gap activity that intensified the use of Echo in FTF. The repeated pattern of the discourse that was used for exchanging information and finding the differences in pictures in information gap activity encouraged the participants to use Echo. Consequently, formulaic and simple discourses were used most frequently in the FTF information gap activity.

Even in the FTF role playing activity, Echo sometimes encouraged the use of formulaic and simple discourses but for another reason. When the participants were not discussing a genuine curiosity, Echo often elicited simple responses from another participant. That is, when the participants exchanged information that they had already known, pretending that they did not know the information for the role play, both the speaker and the respondent tended to use simple and formulaic discourses, because both participants did not need a deeper discussion about the issue that was being

negotiated.

Another important factor that affected the discourse across the two communication modes was the discourse roles and identities that the participants assumed while they engaged in activities. The results showed that the participants had different ideas about their discourse roles while they engaged in a group conversation. Because the participants assumed a different identity about their roles, they played different discourse roles in activities. When a participant who controlled the conversation as a leader mainly played an initiator's role, his way of discourse severely discouraged the other participants from engaging in their discourse roles. On the contrary, when a participant who was the main controller of the conversation played a Continuer's role, her way of discourse affected the group discourse to become more elaborate and the group topics to be explored more deeply. The discourse role that each participant assumed not only affected the quality of group discourse but also the group dynamic to be different in each activity.

The participants' particular intentions and motivation also strongly affected the group discourses. The participants tended to develop their own strategies to become more fully engaged in the activity, and they also attempted to apply their successful strategies to their next practices. Their strategies often encouraged them not only to increase their participation in the group discussion but also helped them to engage in a better language practice when they applied their successful strategies in their next activities.

Nevertheless, a good strategy in FTF was not always advantageous to the participant who used the strategy when it was used in CMC, due to the lack of contextual cues. The successful strategies in FTF did not always help the participants to have better language practice when they were applied to the CMC activities. For example, one participant developed strategies for drawing the other participants' attention to his topics in FTF, but he was not successful in drawing the others' attention to his topics in CMC using the same strategies. Since his strategies did not work in CMC due to the different environmental conditions, his participation became severely limited.

A participant's intentions sometimes affected the group discourse in a way that was somewhat disadvantageous to the other two participants. For example, one participant had a strong intention to accomplish the task successfully and developed some strategies to organize the group discourse. Her strategies provided the other

participants with some guidelines on how they could build their stories while they engaged in the FTF role playing activity. However, in the CMC role playing activity, the participant's strong intention and strategies led the other two participants to be less active in the discussion. A good strategy that helped the group to build a good organizational integrity in FTF created a hindrance to the group conversation in CMC.

7.2 Implications of the Study

7.2.1 Implications for Task-based Interaction

Until recently, there have been contradictory claims about L2 discourses in two different types of tasks: open-ended tasks and closed tasks. Closed tasks require learners to arrive at a single correct solution, while open tasks have no single predetermined solution. In the past, many researchers believed that more negotiation was better for L2 learning, and they claimed that closed activities (particularly information gap activities) that promoted a greater amount of repair negotiation were good for L2 learning because such activities require a highly constrained outcome and, consequently, require precise production of L2 language. They also claimed that more open-ended conversation provides relatively few opportunities for L2 learning, compared to controlled tasks, because the interlocutors tend to avoid using language that causes communication difficulties, bypassing repair negotiation (Long, 1983, 1989).

However, recently, some researchers proposed a different view from the above claims. For example, Nakahama, Tyler, and Lier (2001) claimed that open tasks are superior to information gap tasks because they require the learners pay close attention to and relate their utterances to the context of the others' utterances and of the topics discussed. These two different views seem to be produced due to the different focus of research – the focus of the former was on the negotiation of meaning and the latter was on other factors such as the turn length and the utterance complexity. These contradictory results required conversation to be studied in much more detail as a potential source of learning opportunities (Nakahama, Tyler, & Lier, 2000)

Inspired in part by these contradictory views, this study examined the discourses of L2 participants who were engaging in tasks and demonstrated that L2 participants used different discourses in two specific types of tasks: information gap and role playing. Information gap activities are closed tasks that require learners to arrive at a single correct solution, and role playing activities are open tasks that have

no single predetermined solution.

The results of this study raise questions about the claims that highly structured interactional activities provide much better language practice than more open-ended conversational activities did. According to the results, the participants exchanged simple and formulaic discourses containing one or two lexical words more frequently in the closed activity than in the open-ended activity. This study also showed that the participants used productive discourses more frequently in the open-ended activity than in the closed activity. This means that the high amount of repair negotiation itself did not necessarily encourage L2 learners to use elaborative and productive discourses, but neither does it guarantee a good quality of interaction.

In addition, this study also suggests that different tasks encourage L2 learners to process language differently. Widdowson (1989) claimed that language users have available dual modes of processing, and language users can switch between the two modes to take account of the processing demands in a different situation. He also argued that L2 learners use a lexical mode of communication when accessibility and time pressure are high. On the contrary, when exactness or creativity is highly required, a concern for form becomes predominant (Sinclair, 1991). In line with Sinclair's (1991) claim, this study found that the open-ended tasks that require creativity encouraged L2 participants to use more productive discourses. However, this study raises the question of whether a task that requires exactness of language production also encourages L2 participants to use more productive discourses. The result of this study demonstrated that L2 participants tended to use a lot of formulaic discourses in the information gap activity that requires exactness of language production. Even though the activity may increase the concern for form from L2 participants, it did not encourage them to use more productive discourses.

7.2.2 Implications for Negotiation of Meaning

Over the past 20 years, the context-free nature of interaction theories has been prevalent in SLA, and an extensive amount of research in SLA was performed concerning the investigation of negotiation of meaning among L2 learners. According to this previous research, the negotiation of meaning provides learners rich opportunities to adjust their language and thus render the input comprehensible, regardless of the other contextual factors affecting the interaction.

Nevertheless, in CALL, it was only after 2000 that research on negotiated

interaction in the CMC environment began to appear as a new and interesting concept. Since then, negotiated interaction has also been one of the principal topics among many CALL researchers (e.g. Sotillo, 2000; Kitade, 2000; Toyoda 2002; Blake & Zyzik, 2003; Pellettieri, 2000; Smith, 2003). Because the concept of 'negotiation of meaning' in SLA was still employed as collaborative work only for discourse repair, SLA and CALL investigating "negotiation of meaning" has mostly focused on repair negotiation.

Recently, however, there has been a critical introspection of the interaction theories that treat student discourse as the result of encoding, decoding, and modifying internal representations of the new language (Firth & Wagner, 1997; van Lier, 2000; Nunan, 1992; Foster & Ohta, 2005; Liddicoat, 1997; Brooks and Donato, 1994). The encoding-decoding perspective stressed problems and difficulties that L2 learners encounter while they engage in their interaction, and failed to capture how utterances interact with social realities, ignoring the other contextual factors affecting the interaction, such as the role of individual interests and motivation (Harrington and Levy, 2001).

In addition, the investigation of successful communication where

communication breakdown does not occur has been disregarded in SLA research due to its lower saliency (Firth and Wagner, 1997). Nakahama, Tyler, and van Lier (2001) argued that L2 learners do considerable linguistic work without an instance of communication breakdown. Therefore, considering the large portion of the L2 interaction where communication breakdown does not occur, the examination of L2 interaction needed to be expanded to embrace all their negotiated interaction occurring in their conversation beyond repair negotiation.

Therefore, unlike the previous research focusing only on repair negotiation, this study investigated all the utterances that elicited the negotiations from the other participants. In other words, this study examined all the utterances functioning to elicit responses from the others and expand the current topic for further discussion. The results demonstrated that all the negotiated interaction in an L2 group discussion did not decrease even when the amount of repair negotiation decreased. Rather, the other types of negotiated interaction became more active when the amount of repair negotiation decreased. This means that L2 participants were usually involved in a certain amount of negotiated interaction in a conversation, regardless of how much repair negotiation occurred. Moreover, this study also demonstrated that the high amount of repair negotiation was not necessarily advantageous to all the L2 learners. In the past, many researchers believed that more negotiation was better for L2 learning. However, this study found that a higher amount of repair negotiation tended to encourage L2 learners to use more formulaic discourses and less productive discourses. This result concurs with some researchers' concern that communication breakdowns are more likely to occur with problems of lexis rather than morphosyntax (Foster & Ohta, 2005; Sato, 1986; Foster, 1998; Pica, 1992; Pica et al. 1993, Nakahama, Tyler, & van Lier, 2001).

In addition, a high amount of repair negotiation in an activity did not necessarily guarantee that all three participants were highly involved in the negotiation practice. Some learners purposely avoided interrupting to request clarification or repetition of things that are not clear, because of the fear of loss of face (Foster, 1998; Allwright, 1989, 1996; Foster and Ohta, 2005). Even though there was a high amount of negotiation in any given activity, this study showed that some participants were rarely involved in those negotiations for reasons such as low motivation, low English skills, and inappropriate uses of strategies.

Wenger (1998) offers a view of negotiation of meaning that differs

substantially from the traditional SLA view. According to Wenger (1998), negotiation of meaning is the process by which we experience the world and our engagement in it as meaningful, and living itself is often a constant process of negotiation of meaning, because we derive meanings even from routine activities like talking, acting, thinking, solving problems, or daydreaming. However, he also argued that we formulate true meanings when we are involved in activities that we care about or that present us with challenges.

In this sense, negotiation of meaning is not produced from the mechanical performance of a specific activity that is known to be good for creating a high amount of negotiation of meaning. The L2 learners can only engage in negotiation of meaning when they are involved in the experience of negotiation that the various language practices provide, by struggling to express a specific meaning to others, by trying to understand others, by evaluating their second language. Therefore, negotiation of meaning in this sense should not be examined in terms of the quantity but in terms of the quality. The examination of the quality of negotiation would provide a better insight to understand L2 interaction.

7.2.3 Implication for Changing L2 Discourse Patterns

This study also demonstrated that each group discourse pattern constantly changed in every activity, regardless of the amount of repair negotiation or activity types. A group that showed a symmetric participation pattern in an activity also showed an unbalanced participation pattern in a different activity. Likewise, the same activity produced good collaboration in one group and dissonance in another group. Even in the same communication mode, some groups used a great deal of elaborated discourses in an activity, while other groups used limited discourses in the same activity. Although they were doing the same activity with the same communication mode, the results of their performances and discourses were different in every situation.

The continuously changing L2 discourse pattern seemed to indicate that L2 practices were not singularly conditioned by the influences of a specific factor, such as an activity type. As van Lier (2000) pointed out, the totality of meaning making in the conversation is not merely linguistic; it is semiotic, and language emerges out of the semiotic activity. Therefore, interaction is not a static change of information, but a dynamic process which is much more fluid and dependent on the social context, and the nature of the activities changed from one moment to the next, from one group to

another, despite the fact that all of the participants engaged in the same task. All the tasks that were assumed to be effective for producing good language practice yielded different L2 discourse patterns, because what ultimately mattered depended on how individual participants engaged with the task and how they interacted socially with others.

In this sense, a good conversational practice for L2 teaching and learning did not necessarily seem to entail an effective activity that was supposed to generate a lot of negotiated interactions or an ideal communication mode that was supposed to facilitate effective language learning. Rather, it seemed to entail various interactional and social experiences that helped group members to become full participants in L2 conversational practices. The various experiences seemed to help the L2 learners develop themselves into full participants who knew how to maximize the chances of their participation in any situation.

This study showed that, through the conversational activities, the participants practiced their language and learned to become effective and efficient communicators. While the participants engaged in the activities, they learned to develop their strategies to become better participants, and they also tried to apply those strategies to different

activities. Through practice, they also learned to accomplish the goals of the task effectively by organizing the discussion, by adopting a specific discourse role, and by using all the resources that were available.

However, all the language practices were not always advantageous to the L2 learners. Reliance on comprehension and communication strategies may be overeffective so that solutions to communication problems become proceduralized and reused on other occasions, constraining the different varieties of interaction. As a result, the quality of learner language during a task tends to be less than what the learners are actually capable of producing (Higgs & Clifford, 1982; Seedhouse, 1999; Skehan, 1992).

For example, goal oriented practices, such as the information gap activity, sometimes encouraged the participants to simplify their discourses in order to communicate efficiently and this tendency appeared more intense in the CMC information gap activity for some groups. The L2 learners strategically chose to communicate simply to minimize confusion and to complete the task efficiently, at the expense of their learning.

Therefore, providing L2 learners with good conversational practices does not

simply mean providing L2 learners with various conversational experiences. It means helping them to have opportunities to perform good language practices through conversational experiences. In this sense, additional disadvantageous practices that encourage L2 learners to use simple discourse or that severely hinder L2 learners from using L2 should be identified in future studies. Furthermore, instructors who organize group conversation for L2 teaching and learning should understand the constraints that may affect certain participant discourses in a group, and thus minimize the factors that may significantly impede a particular participant's good language practice in conversational activities.

7.2.4 Implications for employing the CMC Triad Group Conversations for L2 Learning

Many recent CALL studies have stressed the apparent prominent advantages in using CMC for L2 learning (Beauvois, 1992; Chun, 1994; Kelm, 1992; Kern, 1995; Kitade, 2000; Ortega, 1997; Pellettieri, 2000; Sullivan & Pratt, 1996; Warschauer, 1996). There is no doubt that the CMC communication mode is a powerful and effective medium for L2 learning, even though most of the potential has yet to be realized. In particular, synchronous CMC has attracted the interest of many researchers and practitioners because it possesses many innovative features beyond those of FTF, in addition to sharing some common features with FTF interaction. Thus, most recent CALL studies focused on the comparison of CMC and FTF dyad interactions, and they reported primarily on pedagogical aspects of the synchronous CMC interaction.

In particular, a growing number of SLA studies that were influenced by sociocultural perspectives began to examine individuals' various motivations, orientations, and goals during small-group interaction. Donato (1988) argued that the goal of the learning activities is determined by the learners themselves and only the learners can determine the types of knowledge needed to serve personal needs and motives for a particular activity. Lockhart and Ng (1995) also argued that the dynamics of a learning process may be influenced by various factors, such as students' level of understanding, their language skills, and their perceptions of the purpose and value of the task.

SLA researchers influenced by sociocultural perspectives have also investigated the nature of dyadic interaction in ESL classrooms (e.g. Storch, 2002, 1995; De Guerrero & Villamil, 2006, 1994; Donato, 1988; Lockhart & Ng, 1995; Saunders, 1989). Their studies suggest that the social context is a crucial space where learners establish certain relationships through the process of collaboration.

However, in the field of CALL, there are a very small number of studies that have examined CMC interaction from the sociocultural perspective (e.g. Darhower, 2000; Jeon, Ellis, Debski, & Wigglesworth, 2005; Lee, 2004). In particular, the pedagogical advantages of CMC group work of more than two participants have rarely been investigated until now, even though the group work of three or more has often been employed by many educators and instructors using FTF approaches. The tacit assumption was that CMC group interaction of more than three participants would be complicated and difficult to use for L2 teaching and learning practice.

Nevertheless, the CMC triad group interaction is an area that should be investigated more in the near future. It has been known that the various types of group work have their own advantages, and each type of group work has been used extensively in FTF classrooms in ways that correspond to the instructional purposes. However, little has been known about the characteristics of the different types of group work in CMC due to the lack of research in this area. In this sense, this study, which examined the CMC triad group interaction, suggests pedagogical insights to expand the scope of L2 learning through CMC.

While comparing L2 discourses in FTF and CMC through this study, it was revealed that the CMC triad group interaction was different from the FTF triad group interaction in many ways, and that each mode offers advantages and disadvantages for language classrooms. As expected, compared to the FTF triad group interactions, the CMC triad group activities were more difficult and challenging because of the complicated nature of interaction among three participants. Moreover, these difficulties seemed to be more intensified because of the participants' unfamiliarity with CMC triad group conversation.

To summarize the disadvantages of the CMC triad group interactions, the CMC triad group activities often made the participants engage in several topics at the same time, because the different turn taking system in CMC that typically has no regulation, allowed all the participants to speak whenever they wanted. Since several topics were often displayed on the computer screen simultaneously, participants became extremely busy reading the constantly-appearing messages as well as typing their responses to each message. Time pressure and too many messages sometimes overwhelmed the participants and, as a result, many topics did not get a response from the other

participants, or were only discussed superficially.

In the CMC triad group activities, it was also difficult for the participants to concentrate on one topic because of numerous distractions from side topics. Due to the lack of visual and audio cues, it was hard to know whether the discussion of a topic was finished, and thus a second topic often appeared before the discussion of the first topic was over. For the information gap activity, the first topic and the second topic were often discussed together, and this made it difficult for the participants to engage in a deep discussion on one topic.

For the role playing activity, a misunderstanding among the participants easily occurred in the middle of a discussion of a topic because of the lack of contextual cues. For example, no response from a participant made the other participants talk about his or her absence. Moreover, the use of computer ID codes, rather than names, led to identity confusion. Once the misunderstanding occurred, the participants developed a side topic to address their misunderstanding. As a result, the discussion of the first topic was delayed until the discussion of the side topic was over.

The CMC activities also required the L2 participants to have some prior level of reading skill as well as good typing skills in order to become a full participant in the CMC activities. In particular, reading skills were an essential component in CMC, as listening skills were in FTF. When the participants tried to interact with the others without reading the others' messages, it often caused a serious distraction to the group discussion, or the discussion occurred only between two participants who were good at reacting quickly.

CMC also required some time and patience for the group interaction. In order to get a full exchange that involves the FTF conversation pattern of initiation, response, continuer, and feedback, the participants had to wait until the others typed their messages and sent them back to them. However, many participants in CMC tended to initiate a new topic rather than simply waiting for the others' responses, and this was why the initiation rate was very high, and the Negative informers who did not show any relatedness with the others' messages occasionally appeared in CMC.

The CMC activities also needed intense and continuous attention from the participants, because the CMC activities did not easily allow the participants to do two jobs at the same time, such as looking at their picture and reading the others' utterances or typing their utterance. In FTF, the participants could look at their pictures or engage in other behavior while listening to the others, and participants were able to respond quickly when the other participants asked a question, even if the respondent was doing something else. However, in CMC, the participants could not respond when they were engaging in other behaviors, and this condition often created a misunderstanding among the participants because they could not see what each other was doing.

Nevertheless, the CMC triad group interaction also had some advantages. The CMC triad group discourses often entailed diverse ideas. For example, in CMC, because its configuration had no restrictions on taking turns, one particular idea often elicited diverse responses containing different interpretations and ideas, while only one idea was usually elicited in FTF because of its linear interaction configuration. The tendency for diversity in CMC brought about rich discussions.

The CMC triad group interaction did not require the participants to have listening skills, and thus provided the participants who had lower listening skills an equal opportunity to participate in the activities. In Korea, many foreign language learners have relatively lower listening skills because of the form-focused teaching practice and, in this study, those participants who had an unbalanced English skills were often constrained from practicing their foreign language in FTF activities because of their poor comprehension of the ensuing discussion. In this sense, the CMC

interaction was helpful in broadening their scope of participation as well as to explore their potential capabilities.

The CMC activities also increased the participation of less fluent participants who showed a high degree of segmentation and pausing in their spoken utterances. This segmentation seemed to indicate that they kept thinking while producing utterances. However, the frequent appearance of the segmentations often discouraged the participants from expressing themselves in the FTF activities, because in addition to taking more time than it did for other participants, the experience of segmentation was stressful in front of the others. As a result, participants experiencing segmentation often chose to reply with simple responses instead of a longer sentence in FTF. However, in the CMC activities, segmentation was not apparent, and this phenomenon allowed those learners to become fuller participants within the CMC context.

For the quality of discourses, this study demonstrated that there was an important difference in the discourses of CMC and FTF. The participants used productive discourse more frequently in CMC than in FTF. This means that the participants provided their information more voluntarily and their sentences were longer and more elaborate in CMC than in FTF. The amount of simple and formulaic

discourses was also much smaller in CMC than in FTF. The L2 discourses in CMC were more often compact and informative, because the participants tended to write more contextual information in a message in CMC in order to narrow their intersubjective gap. In short, some amount of intersubjective gap among the participants in CMC was conducive to increasing the participants' uses of productive discourses in L2 interaction.

However, this study also showed that an extreme intersubjective gap in CMC prevented the participants from learning the communication skills in their practices and applying them to their next practices. The groups which practiced the activity through CMC did not gain an increase in their next practices in FTF, while the groups that practiced the activity through FTF used productive and interactive discourses much more frequently in their next CMC practices. In other words, no prior experience of the activities could create an extreme intersubjective gap among the participants, which was disadvantageous to the collaborative group interaction in CMC. Therefore, pedagogically, some experience through FTF to be familiar with the activity seems to be vital to the group interaction in CMC.

7.2.4. Implications for Future Research

First, this study suggests that future research should focus more on the quality of negotiation. This study showed that a higher amount of negotiation tended to encourage more use of simple discourse rather than improve the quality of L2 discourse. Since the amount of negotiation did not explain the quality of L2 discourse, more investigation of the quality of L2 negotiation is needed, such as when and why L2 learners use more productive discourse or a simple discourse during their negotiation. This study revealed that Echo often elicited simple responses from the participants, and rich contextual information and no genuine interaction were one of the main factors that entailed Echo. However, future studies should further identify and examine more factors that increase the quality of L2 negotiated interaction.

Future research should also examine the different types of negotiated interaction, not focusing only on repair negotiation. According to previous findings, repair negotiation accounted for about one third of the L2 interaction, while the rest of the interaction was related to the collaborative progression (Smith, 2003). This means that the L2 learners spent much more time engaging in different types of interaction other than repair negotiation. This study demonstrated that the amount of all negotiated interaction did not change even when the amount of repair negotiation decreased. The participants still engaged in other types of negotiation even when they were not involved in repair negotiation. Furthermore, the other types of negotiated interaction were present more actively when the amount of repair negotiation decreased.

This study did not particularly categorize the other types of negotiation, but the participants usually seemed to engage in the other types of negotiation for collecting more information, requesting feedback, suggesting, assuming, and confirming. However, a more systemic research effort is needed to investigate what types of negotiations the participants make when they are engaged in negotiations other than repair negotiation, how those negotiated interactions contribute to the L2 group discussion, and how they are related to their L2 learning.

The advantages of the group collaboration and cooperative learning have long been emphasized in all education disciplines, and there is no doubt that the CMC group work will be one of the important areas that need to be explored in the field of ESL and EFL. Although there have been extensive technological developments in CMC over the last five years, including various Web-based interactive tools and programs, these programs are mostly used for a lecture format or for larger group discussions rather than for small group activities.

Through the examination of the discourse of six groups engaged in FTF and CMC, this study sought to reveal how the CMC triad group interaction was effective for L2 language learning. The result showed that the CMC triad group interaction was difficult and challenging because of some disadvantages that strongly hindered the effective communication of the triad group. These constraints seemed to have prevented the development of synchronous CMC from evolving as an effective tool for the group work, and, as a result, synchronous CMC for small group work still remains mostly on the stage of dyad interaction. Even in asynchronous CMC, for example, email exchange and group work still had problems because of incoherent dialogue from one member to the next as well as ambiguities in the interpretation of written material, particularly in the absence of any immediate and direct clarification of issues (Alpay, 2005).

For the effective utilization of CMC group work, new adaptive approaches that can reduce the disadvantages of the group work in both synchronous CMC interaction and asynchronous CMC interaction should be explored. For example, social online network programs, such as Facebook or Nexopia, may be potential configurations that

can support group work in the future. These systems have become immensely popular among adolescents and young adults recently because of the feature that seeks the gobetween for the synchronous CMC and the asynchronous CMC. Through this webbased program, individuals can build their own mini web pages, and they can make a small community by networking friends through these mini web pages in which people constantly exchange their ideas by posting statements and pictures and by leaving notes to others.

Although CMC shares some common features with FTF, CMC essentially takes a different communication mode from FTF in that it holds many of its own unique features. Therefore, it may be poor judgment that good CMC activities for L2 learning could be based on good examples of FTF activities for L2 learning. This research revealed that one of the most powerful advantages of CMC interaction was its richness. This richness is an advantage that is a valuable asset to group work in L2 learning. Thus, rather than struggling to find a substitute to make up for the FTF features that are missing in CMC, it is critical for future research to give careful attention to the questions on how CMC influences the learners' language, behavior, and their relationship, as well as to develop CMC group work practices that focus on

learners as agents, who have different motivation and interest. Liddicoat (1997) made another important observation that confirms the need for research concerning the role that individual identity plays in inter-communication among L2 learners. He emphasized the need for a more sophisticated understanding of what is meant by interaction and of the relationship between interaction and social context. In particular, "there needs to be a more careful discussion of the identities available for participants in a particular interaction" (p. 316).

References

- Aljaafreh, A. & Lantolf, J. P. (1994). Negative feedback as regulation and second language learning in the zone of proximal development. *The Modern Language Journal*, 78, 465-483.
- Allwright, D. (1996). Social and pedagogic pressures in the language classroom: the role of socialization. In H. Coleman (Ed.), *Society and the Language Classroom*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Allwright, D. (1989). Interaction in the language classroom: social problems and pedagogic possibilities. Language Teaching in Today's World: Vol. 3 of Proceedings of the 1989 Symposium of Language Teaching and Learning. Paris: Les Étas Génréaux des Langues.
- Alpay, E. (2005). Group dynamic processes in email groups. Active Learning in Higher Education, 6(1). 7-16.
- Anderson, A. & Lynch, T. (1987). Listening. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Baker, C. (1992). Description and analysis in classroom talk and interaction. *Journal* of Classroom Interaction, 27(2), 9-14
- Bakhtin, M. M. (1981). The Dialogic Imagination: Four Essays. Austin: University of Texas Press.
- Barker, T., & Kemp, F. (1990). Network theory: a postmodern pedagogy for the written classroom. In C. Handa (Ed.), Computers and Community: Teaching Composition in the Twenty-First Century, Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.
- Batson, T. (1988). The ENFI project: a networked classroom approach to writing instruction. *Academic Computing*, *2*, 32-33.
- Beauvois, M. H. (1992). Computer-assisted classroom discussion in the foreign language classroom: conversation in slow motion. *Foreign Language Annals*, 25(5), 455-464.
- Blake, R. (2000). Computer mediated communication: a window on L2 Spanish interlanguage. *Language Learning & Technology*, 4(1), 120-136.
- Blake, R. J. & Zyzik, E. C. (2003). Who's helping whom?: learner/heritage-speakers' networked discussions in Spanish. *Applied Linguistics*, 24(4), p. 519-544.
- Block, D. (1994). A day in the life of a class: teacher / learner perceptions of task purpose in conflict. *System*, 22(4), 473-486.

- Boiarsky, C. (1990). Computers in the classroom: the instruction, the mess, the noise,
 the writing. In C. Handa (Ed.), Computers and Community: Teaching
 Composition in the Twenty-First Century. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.
- Bowers, C. A. & Flinders, D. (1990). Responsive Teaching: An Ecological Approach to Classroom Patterns of Language, Culture, and Thought. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Breen, M. P. (1985). The social context for language learning: a neglected situation? *Studies in Second Language Acquisition*, 7, 135-158.
- Brooks, F. B. & Donato, R. (1994). Vygotskyan approaches to understanding foreign language learner discourse during communicative tasks. *Hispania*, 77(2), 262-274.
- Broselow, E. (1988). Prosodic phonology and the acquisition of a second language. In
 S. Flynn & W. O'Neil (Eds.), *Linguistic Theory in Second Language* Acquisition, p.295-308. Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Kluwer.

Bryman, A. (2004). Social Research Methods. New York: Oxford University Press.

Cazden, C. (1988). Classroom discourse. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.

- Chapelle, C. (1999). Research questions for a CALL research agenda: a reply to Rafael Salaberry. *Language Learning and Technology.* 3(1). 108-113.
- Chapelle, C. (1997). CALL in the year 2000: still in search of research paradigms? Language Learning & Technology. 1(1). 19-43.
- Chastain, K. (1976). *Developing Second Language Skills: Theory to Practice*. Chicago: Rand McNally.

Chomsky, N. (1997). The Minimalist Program. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

Chomsky, N. (1975). Reflections on Language. New York: Pantheon.

Chomsky, N. (1965). Syntactic Structures. The Hague: Mouton.

Chun, D. M. (1994). Using computer networking to facilitate the acquisition of interactive competence, *System*, 22(1), 17-31.

Cohen, M. & Miyake, N. (1986). A worldwide intercultural network: exploring electronic messaging for instruction. *Instructional Science*. 15(3). 257-273.

Coughlan, P. & Duff, P. A. (1994). Same task, different activities: analysis of SLA task from an activity theory perspective. In J. P. Lantolf & G. Appel (Eds.), *Vygotskian Approaches to Second Language Research*. 173-193. Norwood, NJ: Ablex.

Coulthard, M. & Brazil, D. C. (1992). Exchange structure. In M. Coulthard (Ed.),

Advances in Spoken Discourse Analysis. 50-78. London: Routledge.

- Crookall, D., Coleman, D. W., & Oxford, R. L. (1992). Computer-mediated language learning environments: prolegomenon to a research framework. *CALL*, 5(1/2). 93-120.
- Crookes, G. (1989). Planning and interlanguage variation. *Studies in Second Language* Acquisition, 11, 367-383.
- Cummins, S., & Sayers, D. (1990). Education 2001: learning networks and educational reform. *Computers in the Schools* 7(1/2), 1-29
- Damon, W., & Phelps, E. (1989). Critical distinctions among three approaches to peer education. *International Journal of Educational Research*. 58, 9-19.
- Darhower, M. L. (2000). Synchronous Computer-Mediated Communication in the Intermediate Foreign Language Class: A Sociocultural Case Study. Doctoral dissertations. University of Pittsburgh.
- Day, M., & Batson, T. (1995). The network-based writing classroom: the ENFI idea. Computer Mediated Communication and the Online Classroom, 2.
- Debski, R. (1997). Support of creativity and collaboration in the language classroom: a new role for technology. In R. Debski, J. Gassin, & M. Smith (Eds.), *Language Learning Through Social Computing*. Applied Linguistics Association of Australia Occasional Paper. 16. Melbourne. 39-65.
- De Guerrero, M. C. M. & Villamil, O. S. (1994). Social-cognitive dimensions of interaction in L2 peer revision. *The Modern Language Journal*, 78(4), 484-496.
- DiMatteo, A. (1991). Communicating, writing, learning: an anti-instrumentalist view of network writing. *Computers and Composition*, 8(3), 5-19.
- DiMatteo, A. (1990). Under erasure: a theory for interactive writing in real time. *Computers and Composition*, 7, 71-84.
- Donato, R. (1994). Collective scaffolding in second language learning. In J. P. Lantolf
 & G. Appel (Eds.), Vygotskian Approaches to Second Language Research.
 Norwood, N. J.: Ablex.
- Donato, R. (1988). Beyond Group: A Psycholinguistic Rationale for Collective Activity in Second Language Learning. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of Delaware, Newark.
- Doughty, C. (1991). Theoretical motivations for IVD software research and development. In M. D. Bush. Et al. (Eds.), *Interactive Videodisc: The "Why"*

and the "How." CALICO Monograph series, 2. 1-14.

- Doughty, C. & Pica, T. (1986). Information gap tasks: do they facilitate second language acquisition? *TESOL Quarterly*, 20(2). 305-325.
- Drew, P. & Heritage, J. (1992). Analyzing talk at work: an introduction. In P. Drew and J. Heritage (Eds.), *Talk at Work: Interaction in Institutional Settings*, 3-65. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Duff, P. A. (1999). Tasks and interlanguage performance: an SLA research perspective. In G. Crooks & S. M. Gass (Eds.), *Tasks and Language Learning: Integrating Theory and Practice*. 57-95. Bristol, PA: Multilingual Matters Ltd.
- Duff, P. A. (1986). Another look at interlanguage talk: taking task to task. In R. Day (Ed.), *Talking to Learn*. Rowley, MA: Newbury House.
- Eder, D. (1982). The impact of management and turn-allocation activities on student performance. *Discourse Processes*, *5*, 147-159.
- Ellis, R. (2000). Task-based research and language pedagogy. Language Teaching Research, 4, 193-220.
- Ellis, R. (1994). *The Study of Second Language Acquisition*. Oxford University Press: New York.
- Ellis, R. (1990). *Instructed Second Language Acquisition*. Oxford, England: Blackwell.
- Fairclough, N. (1992). Discourse and Social Change. Cambridge, MA: Policy Press.
- Felix, S. (1986). *Cognition and Language Growth*. Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Foris Publications.
- Firth, A. & Wagner, J. (1997). On discourse, communication, and (some) fundamental concepts in SLA research. *The Modern Language Journal*, 81(3), 285-300.
- Flores, M. (1990). Computer conferencing: composing a feminist community of writers. In C. Handa (Ed.), *Computers and Community: Teaching Composition in the Twenty-First Century*, 107-139. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.
- Flynn, S., & O'Neil. (1988). Introduction. In S. Flynn & W. O'Neil (Eds.), Linguistic Theory in Second Language Acquisition, 1-24. Dordrecht, The Netherlands: Kluwer.
- Foster, P. (1998). A classroom perspective on the negotiation of meaning. *Applied* Linguistics, 19(1), 1-23.
- Foster, P. & Ohta, A. S. (2005). Negotiation for meaning and peer assistance in second
language classrooms. Applied Linguistics, 26(3), 402-430.

- Garfinkel, H. (1967). Studies in ethnomethodology. Englewoood Cliffs, New Jersey: Prentice Hall.
- Gass, S., Fleck, C., Leder, N., & Svetics, I. (1998). Ahistoricity revisited. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, 20(3), 407-421.
- Gass, S. (1993). Second language acquisition: Past, present and future. Second Language Research, 9, 99-117.
- Gass, S. M. & Ard, J. (1980). L2 data: their relevance for language universals. *TESOL Quarterly*, 14, 443-452.
- Gass, S. & Selinker, L. (2001). Second Language Acquisition: an Introductory Course. Lawrence Drlbaum Associates, Publishers, New Jersey.
- Gibbons, P. (2002). Scaffolding Language, Scaffolding Learning: Teaching Second Language Learners in the Mainstream Classroom. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.
- Goodwin, C. (1981). Conversational Organization: Interaction between Speakers and Hearers. New York: Academic Press.
- Greeno, J. G. (1997). On claims that answer the wrong questions. *Educational Researcher*, 26(1), 5-17.
- Gregg, K. (1996). The logical and developmental problems of second language acquisiton. In W. Ritchie & T. Bhatia (Eds.), *Handbook of Second Language Acquisition*, 50-81. San Diego: Academic Press.
- Gregg, K. (1989). Second language acquisition theory: the case for a generative perspective. In S. Gass & J. Schachter (Eds.), *Linguistic Perspectives on Second Language Acquisition*, 15-40. New York, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Gutierrez, K. (1995). Unpackaging academic discourse. *Discourse Processes*, 19, 21-37.
- Gutierrez, K. (1994). How talk, context, and script shape contexts for learning: a cross-case comparison of journal sharing. *Linguistics and Education*, 5, 335-365.
- Hadley, A. O. (1993). *Teaching Language in Context*. Boston: Heinle & Heinle Publishers.

Hall, J. K. (1993). The role of oral practices in the accomplishment of our everyday

lives: the sociocultural dimension of interaction with implication for the learning of another language. *Applied Linguistics*. 14, 145-167.

- Hall, J. K. & Verplaetse, L. S. (2000). Second and foreign language learning through classroom interaction. In J. K. Hall & L. S. Verplaetse (Eds.), Second and Foreign Language Learning Through Classroom Interaction. 1-20. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates. NJ: Mahwah.
- Halliday, M. A. K. (1961). Categories of the theory of grammar. Word, 17. 241-92.
- Harrington, M. & Levy, M. (2001). CALL begins with a "C": interaction in computermediated language learning. *System*, 29(1). 15-26.
- Hartman, K., Neuwirth, C., Kiesler, S., Sproull, L., Cochran, C., Palmquist, M., & Zubrow, D. (1991). Patterns of social interaction and learning to write: some effects of networked technologies. *Written Communication*, 8(1), 79-113.
- Hatch, E. (1978). Second Language Acquisition: A Book of Reading. Newbury House Publishers, Rowley, Massachusetts.
- Heritage, J. (1984). Garfinkel and ethnomethodology. Oxford, England: Polity.
- Herring, S. (1996). Computer-mediated communication: Linguistic, social and cross-cultural perspectives. Amsterdam: Benjamins.
- Higgs, T. & Clifford, R. (1982). The push towards communication. In T. Higgs (Ed.), *Curriculum, Competence, and the Foreign Language Teacher*. Skokie, IL: National Textbook Company.

Hiltz, S. R., & Turoff, M. (1978). The Network Nation. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

- Hoven, D. (1999). CALL-ing the learner into focus: toward a learner-centred model.
 In R. Debski & M. Levy (Eds.), WorldCALL: Global Perspectives on Computer-Assisted Language Learning. Swets & Zeitlinger, Lisse. 117-132.
- Huff, C. & King, R. (1988). An experiment in electronic collaboration. In J. D.
 Goodchilds (Ed.), *Interacting by Computer: Effects on Small Group Style and Structure*. Symposium and conducted at the meeting of the American Psychological Association, Atlanta.
- Jefferson, G. (1978). Sequential aspects of story-telling in conversation. In J. Schenkein (Ed.), Studies in the Organization of Conversational Interaction, 219-248. New York: Academic Press.
- Jefferson, G. (1974). Error correction as an interactional resource. *Language in Society*, 2, 181-199.

Jeon-Ellis, G., Debski, R., & Wigglesworth, G. (2005). Oral interaction around

computers in the project-oriented CALL classroom. Language Learning & Technology, 9(3), 121-145.

- Kasanga, L. A. (1996). Peer interaction and L2 learning. *Canadian Modern Language Review*, 52(4), 611-639.
- Kaufman, L. M., Jr. (1998). Email Keypals in Zone of Proximal Development, Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the Teachers of English to Speakers of Other Languages (32nd, Seattle, WA, March 17-21).
- Kelm, O. R. (1992). The use of synchronous computer networks in second language instruction: a preliminary report. *Foreign Language Annals, 25,* 441-545.
- Kern, R. G. (1995). Restructuring classroom interaction with network computers: Effects on quantity and characteristics of language production. *The Modern Language Journal*, 79, 457-476.
- Kitade, K. (2000). L2 learners' discourse and SLA theories in CMC: Collaborative interaction in Internet Chat. *Computer Assisted Language Learning*, 13(2), 143-166.
- Krashen, S. D. (1985). The Input Hypothesis: Issues and Implications. New York: Longman.
- Krashen, S. D. (1980). The input hypothesis. In J. E. Alatis (Ed.), Current Issues in Bilingual Education, 168-180. Washington, D. C: Georgetown University Press.
- Kumaravadivelu, B. (1991). Language-learning tasks: teacher intention and learner interpretation. *ELT Journal*, 45(2), 98-107.
- Lantolf, J. P. (2000). Introducing sociocultural theory. In J. P. Lantolf (Ed.), Sociocultural Theory and Second Language Learning. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Lantolf, J. & Appel, G. (1994). *Vygotskian Approaches to Second Language Research*. Norwood, NJ: Ablex.
- Lantolf, J. P. & Pavlenko, A. (1995). Sociocultural theory and second language acquisition. *Annual Review of Applied Linguistics*, 15, 108-124
- Lee, L. (2004). Learners' perspectives on networked collaborative interaction with native speakers of Spanish in the US. Language Learning & Technology, 8(1), 83-100.
- Lee, L (2002). Synchronous online exchanges: a study of modification devices on non-native discourse. *System*, 30(3), 275-288.

- Lee, L. (2001). Online interaction: negotiation of meaning and strategies used among learners of Spanish. *ReCALL*, 13(2). 232-244.
- Leont'ev, A. N. (1978). Activity, Consciousness, and Personality. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Hall.
- Lennenberg, E. (1967). Biological Foundations of Language. New York: John Wiley.
- Levelt, W. (1989). Speaking. From Intention to Articulation. Cambridge, MA: MIT.
- Levy, M. (2000). Scope, goals and methods in CALL research: questions of coherence and autonomy. *ReCALL*, *12*(2). 170-195.
- Levy, M. (1997). Computer-Assisted Language Learning: Context and Conceptualization. Clarendon Press, Oxford.
- Liddicoat, A. (1997). Interaction, social structure, and second language use: a response to Firth and Wagner. *The Modern Language Journal*, *81*(3), 313-317.
- Lockhart, C. & Ng, P. (1995). Analyzing talk in ESL peer response groups: stances, functions and content. *Language Learning*, 45(4), 606-655.
- Long, M. H. (1996). The role of the linguistic environment in second language acquisition. In W. Ritchie & T. Bhatia (Eds.), *Handbook of Second Language Acquisition*. New York: Academic Press.
- Long, M. H. (1991). Focus on form: a design feature in language teaching methodology. In K. deBot, R. Ginsberg & C. Kramsch (Eds.), Foreign Language Research in Cross-Cultural Perspective. Amsterdam: John Benjamins.
- Long, M. H. (1990). Maturational constraints on language development. *Studies in* Second Language Acquisition, 12, 251-286.
- Long, M. H. (1989). Task, group, and task-group interaction. University of Hawaii Working Papers in ESL, 8, 251-286.
- Long, M. H. (1983). Linguistic and conversational adjustments to non-native speakers. *Studies in Second Language Acquisition*, 5, 177-193.
- Long, M. H. (1981). Input, interaction and second language acquisition. In H. Winitz (Eds.), *Native language and foreign language acquisition*. New York: Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 379.
- Long, M. H. & Porter, P. A. (1985). Group work, interlanguage talk, and second language acquisition. *TESOL Quarterly*, 19(2), 207-228.
- Mabrito, M. (1991). Electronic mail as a vehicle for peer response: conversations of high- and low-apprehensive writers. *Written Communication*, 8(4), 509-532.

- Mairs, J. (1989). Stress assignment in IL phonology: an analysis of the stress system of Spanish speakers learning English. In S. Gass & J. Schachter (Eds.), Linguistic Perspectives on Second Language Acquisition, 260-283. New York, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Markee, N. (2000). *Conversational Analysis*. Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers. Mahwah, New Jersey.
- Markee, N. & Kasper, G. (2004). Classroom talks: an introduction. *The Modern* Language Journal, 88(4). 491-500.
- Marlouf, R. (1995). Towards an analysis of multi-party discourse [Online] http://hpsg.stanford.edu/rob/talk/talk.html
- McGuire, T., Kiesler, S., & Siegel, J. (1987). Group and computer-mediated discussion effects in risk decision making. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 52(5), 917-930.
- McNeil, D. (1966). Developmental psycholinguistics. In F. Smith & G. Miller (Eds.), *The Genesis of Language: A Psycholinguistic Approach*. Cambridge, MA: M. I. T. Press.
- Merleau-Ponty. (1945). *Phenomenology of Perception*. New York: Humanities Press International.
- Meskill, C. (2005). Triadic scaffolds: tools for teaching English language learners with computers. Language *Learning & Technology*, 9(1), 46-59.
- Meskill, C., Mossop, J. DiAngelo, S., & Pasquale, R. K. (2002). Expert and novice teachers talking technology: precepts, concepts, and misconcepts. *Language Learning & Technology*, 6(3), 46-57.
- Mondada, L. & Doehler, S. P. (2004). Second language acquisition as situated practice: task accomplishment in the French second language classroom. The Modern Language Journal, 88(4), 501-518.
- Moran, C. (1991). We write, but do we read? Computers and Composition, 8(3), 51-61.
- Nakahama, Y., Tyler, A., & van Lier, L. (2001). Negotiation of meaning in conversational and information gap activities: a comparative discourse analysis. *TESOL Quarterly*, 35(3), 377-405.
- Nassaji, H. & Swain, M. (2000). A Vygotskian perspective on corrective feedback in L2: the effect of random versus negotiated help on the learning of English articles. *Language Awareness*, 9, 34-51.

- Negretti, R. (1999). Web-based activities and SLA: a conversation analysis research approach. *Language Learning and Technology*. 3(1). 75-87.
- Neisser, U. (1992). Two themes in the study of cognition. In H. L. Pick, P. van den Broek, & D. C. Knill (eds.), *Cognition: Conceptual and Methodological Issues*. Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Meunier, L. E. (1998). Personality and motivational factors in computer-mediated foreign language communication. In J. A. Muyskens (Ed.), New Ways of Learning and Teaching: Focus on Teaching and Foreign Language Instruction. 84-102. Boston: Heinle & Heinle.
- Nobuyoshi, J. & Ellis, R. (1993). Focused communication tasks and second language acquisition. *ELT Journal*, 47(3). 203-210.
- Nunan, D. (1992). Sociocultural aspects of second language acquisition. Cross Currents, 19, 13-24.
- Nunan, D. (1989). *Design Tasks for the Communicative Classroom*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Ortegar, L. (1997). Processes and outcomes in networked classroom interaction: defining the research agenda for L2 computer-assisted classroom discussion. *Language Learning & Technology, 1(*1), 82-93.
- Paramskas, D. M. (1999). The shape of computer mediated communication. In K. Cameron (Ed.), CALL Media, Design and Applications. Swets & Zeitlinger, Lisse. 13-34.
- Paramskas, D. M. (1993). Computer-assisted language learning (CALL): increasingly integrated into an ever more electronic world. *Canadian Modern Language Review.* 50(1). 124-43.
- Pelletieri, J. (2000). Negotiation in cyberspace: the role of chatting in the development of grammatical competence. In M. Warschauer & R. Kern (Eds.), Network-Based Language Teaching: Concepts and Practice. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Pellettieri, J. (1999). Why-Talk?: Investigating the Role of Task-Based Interaction Through Synchronous Network-Based Communication Among Classroom Learners of Spanish. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of California at Davis.
- Peräkylä, A. (1997). Reliability and validity in research based on transcripts. In D. Silverman (ed.), *Qualitative Research: Theory, Method and Practice*. London:

Sage.

- Philips, S. U. (1984). Some aspects of cultural variability in the regulation of talk. Language in Society, 5. 81-95.
- Pica. T. (1994). Research on negotiation: what does it reveal about second-language learning, conditions, processes, and outcomes? *Language Learning*, 44(3). 493-527.
- Pica, T. (1992). The textual outcomes of native speaker-nonnative speaker negotiation: what do they reveal about second language learning. In C.
- Pica, T. (1991). Classroom interaction, participation and comprehension: redefining relationships. *System*, 19(3). 437-452.
- Pica, T. & Doughty, C. (1985). The role of group work in classroom second language acquisiton. *Studies in Second Language Acquisition*, 7(2), 233-248.
- Pica, T., Kanagy, R., & Falodun, J. (1993). Choosing and using communication tasks for second language research and instruction. In G. Crookes & S. Gass (Eds.), *Tasks and Second Language Learning*. Clevedon, UK: Multilingual Matters.
- Pica, T., Holliday, L., Lewis, N., & Morgenthaler, L. (1989). Comprehensible output as an outcome of linguistic demands on the learner. *Studies in Second Language Acquisition*, 11, 63-90.
- Porter, P. A. (1983). Variations in the conversations of adult learners of English as a function of the proficiency level of the participants. Ph.D. dissertation, Stanford University.
- Pusack, J. & Otto, S. (1997). Taking control of multimedia. In M. D. Bush & R. M. Terry (Eds.), *Technology-Enhanced Language Learning*. National Textbook Company, Lincolnwood, IL, 1-46.
- Rawson, J. H. (1990). Simulation at a distance using computer conferencing. Educational and Training Technology International, 27(3), 284-292.

Robinson, P. (2001). Task complexity, task difficulty, and task production: exploring interactions in a componential framework. *Applied Linguistics*, 22(1), 27-57.

- Roebuck, R. (2000). Subjects speak out: how learners position themselves in a psycholinguistic task. In J. P. Lantolf (Ed.), *Sociocultural theory and second language learning*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Romiszowski, A. J. & Mason, R. (1996). Computer-mediated communication. In
 David H. Jonassen (Ed.), Handbook of Research for Educational
 Communications and Technology. 438-455. Simon & Schuster Macmillan,

New York.

Rommetveit, R. (1974). On Message Structure. Toronto: John Wiley & Sons.

Rost, M. & Ross, S. (1991). Learner use of strategies in interaction: typology and teachability. *Language Learning*, 41(2), p. 231-249.

Rutherford, W. (1986). Grammatical theory and L2 acquisition: a brief overview. Second Language Research, 2(1), 1-15.

- Sacks, H., Schegloff, E. A., & Jefferson, G. (1974). A simplest systematics for the organization of turn-talking in conversation. *Language*, 50. 696-735.
- Sato, C. (1986). Conversation and interlanguage development: rethinking the connection. In R. R. Day (Ed.), *Talking to Learn*. Rowley, MA: Newbury House.
- Santoro, G. M. (1995). What is computer-mediated communication? In Z. L. Berge and M. P. Collins (eds), Computer mediated communication and the online classroom. Cresskill, NJ: Hampton.

Saunders, W. M. (1989). Collaborative writing tasks and peer interaction. International Journal of Educational Research, 13(1), 101-112.

- Schgloff, E. A. (1992). Repair after next turn: the last structurally provided defense of intersubjectivity in conversation. *American Journal of Sociology*, 97, 1295-1345.
- Schegloff, E. A. (1990). On the organization of sequences as a source of "coherence" in talk-in-interaction. In B. Dorval (Ed.), *Conversational Organization and its Development*, 51-77. Norwood, NJ: Ablex.
- Schegloff, E. A. (1987). Between macro and micro: contexts and other connections. In J. Alexander, B. Giesen, R. Munch, & N. Smelser (Eds.), *The Micro-Macro Link*, 207-234. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Schegloff, E. A. (1968). Sequencing in conversational openings. American Anthropologist, 70, 1075-1095

Schiffrin, D. (1984). How a story says what it means and does. Text, 4. 313-345.

Seedhouse, P. (1999). Task-based interaction. ELT Journal, 53(3), 149-156.

- Selfe, C. L. (1990). Technology in the English classroom: computers through the lens of feminist theory. In C. Handa (Ed.), Computers and Community: Teaching Composition in the Twenty-First Century. Portsmouth, NH: Heinemann.
- Selfe, C. L. (1989) Redefining literacy: The multi-layered grammars of computers. InG. E. Hawisher & C. L. Selfe (Eds.), *Critical perspectives on computers and*

composition studies, 3-15. New York: Teachers College Press.

- Selinker, L. (1972). Interlanguage. International Review of Applied Linguistics, 10, 209-231.
- Shortreed, I. M. (1993). Variation in foreigner talk input: the effects of task and proficiency. In G. Crooks & S. M. Gass (Eds.), *Tasks and Language Learning: Integrating Theory and Practice*. 96-122. Clevedon, UK: Multilingual Matters.
- Sinclair, J. (1992). Priorities in discourse analysis. In M. Coulthard (Ed.), Advances in Spoken Discourse Analysis, 79-88. London: Routledge.
- Sinclair, J. (1991). Corpus, Concordance, Collocation. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Sinclair, J. & Coulthard, M. (1992). Towards an analysis of discourse. In M. Coulthard (Ed.), Advances in Spoken Discourse Analysis, 1-34. London: Routledge.
- Sinclair, J. M. & Coulthard, R. M. (1975). Towards an Analysis of Discourse: the English Used by Teachers and Pupils. Oxford University Press: London.
- Skehan, P. (1998). A Cognitive Approach to Language Learning. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Skehan, P. (1996). A framework for the implementation of task-based instruction. *Applied Linguistics*, 17(1), 38-62.
- Skehan, P. (1992). Strategies in second language acquisition. Thames Valley University Working Papers in English Language Teaching, 1.
- Smagorinsky, P. & Fly, P. (1993). The social environment of the classroom: a Vygotskyan perspective on small group process. *Communication Education*, 42(2), 159-171.
- Smith, B. (2004). Computer-mediated negotiated interaction and lexical acquisition. *Studies in Second Language Acquisition, 26*(3). 365-398.
- Smith, B. (2003). Computer-mediated negotiated interaction: an expanded model. The *Modern Language Journal*, 87(1). 38-57.
- Soh, B. L., & Soon, Y. P. (1991). English by e-mail: creating a global classroom via the medium of computer technology. *ELT Journal*. 45(4). 287-292.
- Sotillo, S. M. (2000). Discourse functions and syntactic complexity in synchronous and asynchronous communication. *Language Learning & Technology, 4*(1), p. 82-119.

Sproull, L., & Kiesler, S. (1991). Connections: New Ways of Working in the Networked Organization. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

- Storch, N. (2002). Patterns of interaction in ESL pair work. *Language Learning*, 52(1), 119-158.
- Streek, J. (1980). Speech acts in interaction: a critique of Searle. *Discourse Processes*, *3*, 133-153.

Sullivan, N., & Pratt, E. (1996). A comparative study of two ESL writing environments: a computer-assisted classroom and a traditional oral classroom. *System, 29*, 491-501.

- Swain, M. (1995). Three functions of output in second language learning. In G. Cook
 & B. Seidlhofer (Eds.), For H.G. Widdowson: Principles and Practice in the Study of Language. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Swain, M. & Lapkin, S. (1998). Interaction and second language learning: two adolescent French immersion students working together. *The Modern Language Journal*, 82. 320-337.
- Swain, M. & Lapkin, S. (1994). Problems in output and the cognitive processes they generate: a step towards second language learning. *Applied Linguistics*, 16(3), 371-391.
- Swain, M. (1985). Communicative competence: some roles of comprehensible input and comprehensible output in its development. In S. Gass and C. Madden (Eds.), *Input in Second Language Acquisition*, 235-253. Rowley, MA: Newbury House.
- Thomas, M. (1998). Programmatic ahistoricity in second language acquisition theory. Studies in Second Language Acquisition, 20(3), 387-405.
- Thorne, S. L. (1999). An Activity Theoretical Analysis of Foreign Language Electronic Discourse. PhD dissertation. University of California, Berkeley, California.
- Toyoda, E., & Harrison, R. (2002). Categorization of text chat communication between learners and native speakers of Japanese. Language Learning & Technology, 6(1), 82-99.
- Turkel, S. (1995). Life on the Screen: Identity in the Age of the Internet. Weidenfeld & Nicholson, London.
- Vandergriff, I (2006). Negotiating common ground in computer-mediated versus faceto-face discussions. *Language Learning & Technology*, *10*(1), 110-138.

286

- Van Lier, L. (2000). From input to affordance: social-interactive learning from an ecological perspective. In J. P. Lantolf (Ed.), *Sociocultural Theory and Second Language Learning*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Van Lier, L. (1996). Interaction in the Language Curriculum: Awareness, Autonomy, and Authenticity. New York: Longman.
- Van Lier, L. (1988). The Classroom and the Language Learner. London: Longman.
- Varonis, E. M. & Gass, S. (1985). Non-native/non-native conversations: a model for negotiation of meaning. *Applied Linguistics*, 6(1), p. 71-90.
- Varonis, E. M. & Gass, S. (1983). *Target language input from non-native speakers*. Paper presented at the 17th Annual TESOL Convention, Toronto, March.
- Villamil, O. S. & de Guerrero, M. C. M. (2006). Sociocultural theory: a framework for understanding the social-cognitive dimensions of peer feedback. In K. Hyland & F. Hyland (Eds.), *Feedback in Second Language Writing: Contexts* and Issues. Cambridge, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Vygotsky, L. (1986). Thought and Language. Translation newly rev. and edited by Alex Kozulin. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Vygotsky, L. (1978). Mind in society. In M. Cole, V. John-Steiner, & E. Souberman (Eds.), The Development of Higher Psychological Processes. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Wagner-Gough, J. & Hatch, E. (1975). The importance of input data in second language acquisition studies. *Language Learning*, 25, 297-307.
- Warschauer, M. (1998). Researching technology in TESOL: determinist, instrumental and critical approaches. *TESOL Quarterly*, 32(4). 757-761.
- Warshauer, M. (1998). Interaction, negotiation, and computer-mediated learning. In M. Clay (Ed.), Practical applications of educational technology in language learning. Lyon, France: National Institute of Applied Sciences. Retrieved from <u>http://www.insa-lyon.fr/Departments/CDRL/interaction.html</u>.
- Warschauer, M. (1997). Computer-mediated collaborative learning: theory and practice. *Modern Language Journal*, 81(4). 470-481.
- Warshauer, M. (1996). Comparing face-to-face and electronic discussion in the second language classroom. *CALICO Journal*, 13, 7-25.
- Wells, G. (2001). Action, talk, and text: the case for dialogic inquiry. This article is based on Chapters 1 and 10 of Action, talk, and text: learning and teaching through inquiry, Teachers college Press.

http://education.ucsc.edu/faculty/gwells/Files/Papers Folder/ATT.theory.pdf

- Wells, G. (1996). Using the tool-kit of discourse in the activity of learning and teaching. *Mind, Culture, and Activity, 3*(2), 1-22.
- Wells, G. (1993). Reevaluating the IRF sequence: a proposal for the articulation of theories of activity and discourse for the analysis of teaching and learning in the classroom. *Linguistics and Education*, *5*, 1-17.
- Wells, G. & Chang-Wells, G. L. (1992). What Have You Learned? Co-Constructing the Meaning of Time. ED369484.
- Wenger, E. (1998). Communities of Practice: Learning, Meaning, and Identity. NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Wertsch, J. (1991). Voices of the Mind: A Sociocultural Approach to Mediated Action. Cambridge, MA: Harvard UP.
- Widdowson, H. G. (1989). Knowledge of language and ability for use. *Applied Linguistics*, 10(2), 128-137.
- Willis, D. (1990). The Lexical Syllabus. London: Collins.
- Yates, S. J. (1996). Oral and written linguistic aspects of computer conferencing: a corpus-based study. In S. C. Herring (Ed.), Computer-Mediated Communication: Linguistic, Social, and Crosscultural Perspectives. 29-46. Amsterdam: Benjamins.
- Young, R. F., & Miller, E. R. (2004). Learning as changing participation: discourse roles in ESL writing conferences. *Modern Language Journal, 88*, 519-535.

THE QUESTIONNAIRE

This is a survey of ESL learners' experiences with activities using computer mediated communication (CMC) and face-to-face communication. Your response will be greatly appreciated. Please check the appropriate responses or provide a written answer to the questions. The data will be gathered for this research only, and that the anonymity of the respondents will be maintained at all times.

Part 1: Personal Information

- 1. Age: _____
- 2. Sex: _____ Male _____ Female
- 3. What is your native language? _____
- 4. In which country is your birthplace?
- 5. How long have you lived in Canada? _____
- 6. How long have you studied English?
- 7. How long have you taught English? _____

Part 2: Use of Computer

1. Do you have a computer at home?

_____ No

- ____ Yes
- 2. Do you have internet access at home?
- _____ No

_____Yes

- 3. I use the computer approximately _____ hours per week.
- 4. For what purposes do you usually use a computer?
- _____ email
- _____ Internet searching (information)
- _____ meeting people

_____ web posting

_____ typing and editing

_____ other. Please specify_____

Part 3: Experience of CMC and Face-to face communication activities

1. Have you been interested in learning English by using a computer?

_____ No

____ Yes

2. Have you tried some activities through computer-mediated communication (CMC)? (If you haven't, please go to the Part 4)

____ No

_____ Yes.

3. If you tried an activity through computer-mediated communication (CMC), which tool did you use?

.

_____ email

_____ bulletin Board

_____ chatting

_____ other what was it _____

4. If you tried an activity through CMC, what activities did you try?

Part 4: Feedback about the Sessions

1. How did you like computer-mediated session? I liked it:

_____ very much

_____ somewhat

_____ uncertain

_____ little

_____ not at all

If you liked it, why did you like it?

If you didn't like it, why is it?

2. Everything being equal, which would you prefer, the online chatting activities or face-to-face chatting?

_____ online chatting activity

_____ face-to-face chatting activity

Why do you think so?

3. What were the difficulties for you in doing the activities? (online chatting activities)

(face-to-face chatting activities)

4. Do you believe that technology will bring positive effects to learning English?

·

_____ No

_____ Yes. What kind of positive effects?

5. Do you want to try any other similar activities using a computer?

_____ No. Why not?

_____ Yes. Why?

6. Any additional comments regarding the use of computers in ESL, or regarding this survey.

V. Information/Consent Letters

Kyeoung Sook Kim

Department of Secondary Education 341 Education South University of Alberta, Edmonton, AB T6G2G5

December 17, 2006

Dear Participants:

The purpose of this letter is to seek permission to have you, ______, participate in the second phase of data collection of the research project I am conducting. The reason that I need to seek the subsequent data collection is to examine the participants' conversations and experiences in the computer-mediated class and the oral class more deeply, and to find the pedagogical qualities of the interactional discourses of CMC based activity and the face-to-face communication-based activity.

The primary mode of the subsequent data collection for this study will be the participants' drawings and their notes, as well as the interviews through emails. After the participants review the video tapes and the computer transcripts that were recorded in the first phase of data collection, their drawings, notes, and interview responses will be collected through emails

If you agree to participate in this project, ______ identity will not be revealed. To ensure confidentiality and anonymity, all materials will be copied and kept secure at the school. Your name will NOT be used in the research report.

It must be made clear that you are under no obligation to participate and has the right to opt out of the project. There will be no penalty or prejudice against those who opt out. If for any reason you wish to withdraw your consent at a future time you may do so. All material collected will be handled in compliance with the University of Alberta Standards for the Protection of Human Research Participants. I will do not reveal the content of conversation for other than academic purposes for my dissertation research.

If at any time you have questions or concerns you may contact me directly at the school at 780 405-6870.

This study has been reviewed and approved by the Faculty of Education and Extension Research Ethics Board (EE REB) at the University of Alberta. For questions regarding participants rights and ethical conduct of research, contact the Chair of the EE REB at 780 492 3751.

Sincerely:

Kyeoung Sook Kim

<u>Research Consent Form</u>

Principal Investigator: Kyeoung Sook Kim

kk5@ualberta.ca

I (the undersigned) ______ understand the nature and purpose of this research project and give my permission in a free and informed manner to participate in it.

I understand that I may withdraw this permission at any time without loss of benefit, penalty or prejudice. I understand that I will be able to review and request changes/deletions to the way the material is integrated into the final research report.

I understand that all materials collected will be kept secure in strict confidentiality. I further understand that only Kyeoung Sook Kim, as principle investigator, and his graduate advisor, Dr. George Buck, will have access to this information. I understand that the drawings, notes, and interview responses may be used in the publication of research articles or for presentation at academic conferences. I also understand that the materials will kept securely for five years after the research has ended and after that time will be destroyed or erased.

Researcher: Kyeoung Sook Kim

Signed: ______ Date: